Univerzita Karlova v Praze Matematicko-fyzikální fakulta

DISERTAČNÍ PRÁCE



Martin Doubek

Operadické resolventy diagramů

Matematický ústav AVČR, v.v.i.

Vedoucí disertační práce: RNDr. Martin Markl, DrSc. Studijní program: Matematika Studijní obor: M2 Geometrie a topologie, gl. anal. a ob. str.

Praha 2011

Můj dík patří samozřejmě především mému školiteli Martinu Marklovi za tu spoustu času, co mi věnoval při zasvěcování do říše operád. Bez jeho rad a nasměrování by tato práce nevznikla. Dále bych chtěl jmenovitě poděkovat Yaëlu Frégierovi za týdny diskuzí v našich operadických začátcích, při kterých jsem se dost naučil. Za nezištnou podporu děkuji univerzitě v Luxembourgu, kde jsem byl několikrát hostem, také francouzské operádické komunitě za možnost zůčastnit se několika workshopů a v první řadě Matematicko-fyzikální fakultě UK a české Akademii věd, kde jsem strávil valnou většinu doby studia.

Prohlašuji, že jsem tuto disertační práci vypracoval(a) samostatně a výhradně s použitím citovaných pramenů, literatury a dalších odborných zdrojů.

Beru na vědomí, že se na moji práci vztahují práva a povinnosti vyplývající ze zákona č. 121/2000 Sb., autorského zákona v platném znění, zejména skutečnost, že Univerzita Karlova v Praze má právo na uzavření licenční smlouvy o užití této práce jako školního díla podle §60 odst. 1 autorského zákona.

V dne

Podpis autora

Název práce: Operadické resolventy diagramů

Autor: Martin Doubek

Katedra: Matematický ústav AVČR, v.v.i.

Vedoucí disertační práce: RNDr. Martin Markl, DrSc., Matematický ústav AVČR, v.v.i.

Abstrakt: Zkoumáme resolventy operády \mathcal{A}_C popisující diagramy daného tvaru C v kategorii algeber daného typu \mathcal{A} . Za jistých předpokladů dokážeme domněnku M. Markla o konstrukci této resolventy pomocí daných resolvent operád \mathcal{A} a C. V případě asociativních algeber dostaneme explicitní popis kohomologické teorie pro příslušné diagramy, která se shoduje s teorií vymyšlenou Gerstenhaberem a Schackem. Obecně také ukážeme, že operadickou kohomologii lze popsat pomocí Extu v abelovské kategorii operadických modulů.

Klíčová slova: operáda, resolventa, kohomologie

Title: Operadic resolutions of diagrams

Author: Martin Doubek

Department: Mathematical Institute, Institute of Mathematics of the Academy of Sciences of the Czech Republic

Supervisor: RNDr. Martin Markl, DrSc., Institute of Mathematics of the Academy of Sciences of the Czech Republic

Abstract: We study resolutions of the operad \mathcal{A}_C describing diagrams of a given shape C in the category of algebras of a given type \mathcal{A} . We prove the conjecture by Markl on constructing the resolution out of resolutions of \mathcal{A} and C, at least in a certain restricted setting. For associative algebras, we make explicit the cohomology theory for the diagrams and recover Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology. In general, we show that the operadic cohomology is Ext in the category of operadic modules.

Keywords: operad, resolution, cohomology

Contents

1	For	eword	3			
2	Def	formation Theory	7			
	2.1	Algebras and modules	8			
	2.2	Cohomology	13			
	2.3	Classical deformation theory	15			
	2.4	Structures of (co)associative (co)algebras	21			
	2.5	dg-Lie algebras and the Maurer-Cartan equation	27			
	2.6	L_{∞} -algebras and the Maurer-Cartan equation $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	32			
	2.7	Homotopy invariance of the Maurer-Cartan equation	38			
	2.8	Deformation quantization of Poisson manifolds	40			
3	Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology from operadic point					
	of v	view	49			
	3.1	Introduction	49			
	3.2	Basics	52			
		3.2.1 Operadic modules	54			
		3.2.2 Tree composition	55			
		3.2.3 Free product of operads	57			
	3.3	Operadic cohomology of algebras	61			
		3.3.1 Reminder	61			
		3.3.2 Algebras with derivation	62			
		3.3.3 Augmented cotangent complex	69			
		3.3.4 Intermediate resolution of \mathcal{DA}	72			
		3.3.5 From operads to operadic modules	74			
	3.4	Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology is operadic cohomology	76			
		3.4.1 Operad for diagrams	76			
		3.4.2 Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology	77			
		3.4.3 Resolution of \mathcal{MDA}	78			
4	On	resolutions of diagrams of algebras	87			
-	4.1	Introduction	87			
	4.2	Basics	90			
		4.2.1 Conventions and reminder	90			
		4.2.2 A Künneth formula	94			
	4.3	Statement of main theorem	95			
		4.3.1 Operadic resolution of category	95			
		4.3.2 $\llbracket - \rrbracket_n$ maps	98			
		4.3.3 Operad describing diagrams	101			
		4.3.4 Main theorem	102			
	4.4	Proof of main theorem	105			
		4.4.1 Lemmas	105			
		4.4.2 Discussion	113			
	4.5	Bar-cobar resolution of \mathcal{C}	114			

1. Foreword

This foreword is intended to be a nonformal motivation for the problem considered in this thesis. We give a quick overview of its time evolution from our point of view without trying to be historically precise or to give full and original references. More detail on the background can be found in e.g. [18], [15], [17] and [11].

Operads are objects encoding algebraic structures. Originally invented in topology in 60-70's, operads were used to understand what are the right structures preserved by homotopy equivalences and to solve the related problem of loop space recognition (work of Stasheff, May, Boardman, Vogt for example).

In algebra, operads initially attracted little attention probably as a more general formalism of *triples* (aka monads) was available. However, In 90's, Ginzburg and Kapranov [9] showed that there is a Koszul duality theory for operads analogous to that for associative algebras. This allowed for explicit calculations of certain small cofibrant replacements of several operads, so called *minimal* resolutions. This was a major improvement over the triple resolution and even over the algebraic analogue of the W-construction by Boardman and Vogt. It explained some algebraic phenomena in rational homotopy theory and also revealed that various ∞ -algebras, which appeared earlier in ad-hoc manners, are in fact algebras over minimal resolution of the operad describing the corresponding non- ∞ -algebras [13]. For example, A_{∞} -algebra was found to be an algebra over a minimal resolution of the operad for associative algebras. Further, the principle that algebras over cofibrant operads are homotopy invariant (e.g. transfer along homotopy equivalences), observed by Boardman and Vogt in topology, was made rigorous even in algebra (works of Markl [12], Berger, Moerdijk [1]). It was applied with spectacular success by Kontsevich in his proof of the deformation quantization of Poisson manifolds [10].

Another application was a unified construction of cohomology theories for various types of algebras. Given an algebra A over an operad A, the operadic cohomology of A describes infinitesimal (formal) deformations of A in the category of A-algebras, but also in the category of A_{∞} -algebras, where A_{∞} is a cofibrant resolution of A. In particular, this gives an interpretation to higher cohomologies of e.g. Hochschild or Chevalley-Eilenberg complex. Later, it was discovered that the deformation complex computing the operadic cohomology carries a L_{∞} structure (works of van der Laan [21], Markl [14], Merkulov, Vallette [19]). The solutions of the corresponding generalized Maurer-Cartan equation associated with this L_{∞} -structure are full formal deformations of A.

All these applications have a common prerequisite: to know a cofibrant replacement of the given operad \mathcal{A} explicitly. In practice, one restricts to *free* resolutions. There is always one such resolution at hand - it is the analogue of the above W-construction, called bar-cobar resolution. However, the bar-cobar resolution is redundant in the unprecise sense that too many cycles get killed by boundaries. A large class of operads admits minimal resolution which doesn't have this deficiency. Furthermore, the minimal resolution of the given operad \mathcal{A} has the property of being unique up to an isomorphism. It is analogous to the Sullivan minimal model in rational homotopy theory. Thus it is a canonical representative of the weak equivalence class of \mathcal{A} . A major breakthrough in the construction of minimal resolutions was the above mentioned paper by Ginzburg and Kapranov on Koszul duality. It was later improved (e.g. works of Getzler, Jones [8], Vallette [20]). The theory covers a large class of common operads, so called Koszul operads. These are characterized by the quadraticity of the defining relations and a certain homological condition. The minimal resolution is provided by the cobar construction on Koszul dual cooperad. In most cases, this resolution is easily made explicit. However, there are also naturally appearing operads which are not Koszul, e.g. the operad for alternative algebras [6]. Less natural examples include e.g. the simple operad for anti-associative algebras [16].

To our best knowledge, there are basically only 2 examples of non-Koszul operads with minimal resolution known. The first one is the operad for Batalin-Vilkovisky algebras. This is a very recent work of Drummond-Cole and Vallette [2]. The second one is known for a long time - it is the coloured operad describing a morphism of 2 associative (or Lie) algebras. To generalize this example, we replace the single morphism category by a general small category C. One easily finds a coloured operad \mathcal{A}_{C} such that \mathcal{A}_{C} -algebras are C-shaped diagrams of \mathcal{A} -algebras. A natural question is: If one knows the minimal resolution of \mathcal{A} and also the minimal resolution of the category C (seen as a coloured operad in arity 1), can one construct the minimal resolution of \mathcal{A}_{C} ? This problem is studied in this thesis.

The thesis consists of 3 independent articles. The first article (Chapter 2, [5]) is an overview of basic deformation theory. It may serve as a further motivation for the two remaining chapters. In the second article (Chapter 3, [3]), we find the operadic cohomology for \mathcal{A}_{C} -algebras in case $\mathcal{A} = \mathcal{A}ss$ without constructing the resolution explicitly. This recovers the classical diagram cohomology by Gerstenhaber and Schack [7]. To this end, we show that the operadic cohomology can be computed as certain Ext in the abelian category of operadic modules. In the third article (Chapter 4, [4]), we give a partial description of the resolution. More detail is available in the introduction of each article.

Bibliography

- C. Berger, I. Moerdijk : Axiomatic homotopy theory for operads, Comment. Math. Helv. 78 (2003), no. 4, 805–831.
- [2] G. C. Drummond-Cole, B. Vallette : The minimal model for the Batalin-Vilkovisky operad, arXiv:1105.2008v1, May 2011.
- [3] M. Doubek : Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology from operadic point of view, arXiv:1101.1896v1, January 2011.
- [4] M. Doubek : On resolutions of diagrams of algebras, arXiv:1107.1408v1, July 2011.
- [5] M. Doubek, M. Markl, P. Zima : Deformation theory (lecture notes), Arch. Math. (Brno) 43 (2007), no. 5, 333—371.
- [6] A. Dzhumadil'daev, P. Zusmanovich : *The alternative operad is not Koszul*, arXiv:0906.1272v2, June 2009.
- [7] M. Gerstenhaber, S. D. Schack : On the Deformation of Algebra Morphisms and Diagrams, Transactions of the American Mathematical Society, 279/1 (1983), 1–50.
- [8] E. Getzler, J. D. S. Jones: Operads, homotopy algebra and iterated integrals for double loop spaces, arXiv:hep-th/9403055, March 1994.
- [9] V. Ginzburg, M. Kapranov : Koszul duality for operads, Duke Math. J. 76 (1994), no. 1, 203—272.
- [10] M. Kontsevich : Deformation quantization of Poisson manifolds, Lett. Math. Phys. 66 (2003), no. 3, 157—216.
- [11] J.-L. Loday, B. Vallette : Algebraic operads, available on the web pages of the authors, math.unice.fr/~brunov/Operads.pdf.
- [12] M. Markl : Homotopy algebras are homotopy algebras, Forum Math. 16 (2004), No. 1, 129-160.
- [13] M. Markl : Homotopy algebras via resolutions of operads, The Proceedings of the 19th Winter School "Geometry and Physics" (Srní, 1999).
- [14] M. Markl : Intrinsic brackets and the L_{∞} -deformation theory of bialgebras, Journal of Homotopy and Related Structures 5(1) (2010), 177–212.
- [15] M. Markl : Operads and PROPs, Handbook of algebra. Vol. 5, 87—140, Handb. Algebr., 5, Elsevier/North-Holland, Amsterdam, 2008.
- [16] M. Markl, E. Remm : (Non-)Koszulity of operads for n-ary algebras, cohomology and deformations, arXiv:0907.1505v1, July 2009.

- M. Markl, S. Shnider, J. Stasheff: Operads in algebra, topology and physics, Mathematical Surveys and Monographs, 96, AMS, Providence, RI, 2002, x+349 pp. ISBN: 0-8218-2134-2.
- [18] J. P. May: Operads, algebras and modules, Operads: Proceedings of Renaissance Conferences (Hartford, CT/Luminy, 1995), 15—31, Contemp. Math., 202, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997.
- [19] S. Merkulov, B. Vallette : Deformation theory of representations of prop(erad)s I and II, J. Reine Angew. Math. 634 (2009), 51—106, J. Reine Angew. Math. 636 (2009), 123–174.
- [20] B. Vallette, A Koszul duality for props, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 359 (2007), 4865–4943.
- [21] P. van der Laan: Operads up to homotopy and deformations of operad maps, arXiv:math/0208041, August 2002.

2. Deformation Theory

Notes, taken by Martin Doubek and Petr Zima, from a course given by Martin Markl at the Charles University, Prague, in the Summer semester 2006.

Abstract

First three sections of this overview paper cover classical topics of deformation theory of associative algebras and necessary background material. We then analyze algebraic structures of the Hochschild cohomology and describe the relation between deformations and solutions of the corresponding Maurer-Cartan equation. In Section 2.6 we generalize the Maurer-Cartan equation to strongly homotopy Lie algebras and prove the homotopy invariance of the moduli space of solutions of this equation. In the last section we indicate the main ideas of Kontsevich's proof of the existence of deformation quantization of Poisson manifolds.

Conventions. All algebraic objects will be considered over a fixed field \mathbf{k} of characteristic zero. The symbol \otimes will denote the tensor product over \mathbf{k} . We will sometimes use the same symbol for both an algebra and its underlying space.

Acknowledgement. We would like to thank Dietrich Burde for useful comments on a preliminary version of this paper. We are also indebted to Ezra Getzler for turning our attention to a remarkable paper [7]. Also suggestions of M. Goze and E. Remm were very helpful.

Contents

	2.1	Algebras and modules	8
2	2.2	Cohomology	13
:	2.3	Classical deformation theory	15
:	2.4	Structures of (co)associative (co)algebras	21
	2.5	dg-Lie algebras and the Maurer-Cartan equation	27
2	2.6	L_∞ -algebras and the Maurer-Cartan equation \ldots .	32
	2.7	Homotopy invariance of the Maurer-Cartan equation	38
2	2.8	Deformation quantization of Poisson manifolds \ldots	40

2.1 Algebras and modules

In this section we investigate modules (where module means rather a bimodule than a one-sided module) over various types of algebras.

2.1.1 Example. – The category Ass of associative algebras. An associative algebra is a **k**-vector space A with a bilinear multiplication $A \otimes A \rightarrow A$ satisfying

$$a(bc) = (ab)c$$
, for all $a, b, c \in A$.

Observe that at this moment we do not assume the existence of a unit $1 \in A$.

What we understand by a module over an associative algebra is in fact a bimodule, i.e. a vector space M equipped with multiplications ("actions") by elements of A from both sides, subject to the axioms

$$\begin{array}{lll} a(bm) &=& (ab)m,\\ a(mb) &=& (am)b,\\ m(ab) &=& (ma)b, & \mbox{ for all } m \in M, \, a, b \in A. \end{array}$$

2.1.2 Example. – The category **Com** of commutative associative algebras. In this case left modules, right modules and bimodules coincide. In addition to the axioms in **Ass** we require the commutativity

$$ab = ba$$
, for all $a, b \in A$,

and for a module

$$ma = am$$
, for all $m \in M$, $a \in A$.

2.1.3 Example. – The category Lie of Lie algebras.

The bilinear bracket $[-, -] : L \otimes L \to L$ of a Lie algebra L is anticommutative and satisfies the Jacobi identity, that is

$$\begin{array}{ll} [a,b] &=& -[b,a], \mbox{ and } \\ [a,[b,c]]+[b,[c,a]]+[c,[a,b]] &=& 0, \mbox{ for all } a,b,c\in L. \end{array}$$

A left module (also called a representation) M of L satisfies the standard axiom

$$a(bm) - b(am) = [a, b]m$$
, for all $m \in M$, $a, b \in L$.

Given a left module M as above, one can canonically turn it into a right module by setting ma := -am. Denoting these actions of L by the bracket, one can rewrite the axioms as

$$[a,m] = -[m,a], \text{ and}$$
$$[a,[b,m]] + [b,[m,a]] + [m,[a,b]] = 0, \text{ for all } m \in M, a, b \in L.$$

Examples 2.1.1–2.1.3 indicate how axioms of algebras induce, by replacing one instance of an algebra variable by a module variable, axioms for the corresponding modules. In the rest of this section we formalize, following [41], this recipe. The standard definitions below can be found for example in [32].

2.1.4 Definition. The *product* in a category C is the limit of a discrete diagram. The *terminal object* of C is the limit of an empty diagram, or equivalently, an object T such that for every $X \in C$ there exists a unique morphism $X \to T$.

2.1.5 Remark. The product of any object X with the terminal object T is naturally isomorphic to X,

$$X \times T \cong X \cong T \times X.$$

2.1.6 Remark. It follows from the universal property of the product that there exists the *swapping morphism* $X \times X \xrightarrow{s} X \times X$ making the diagram



in which p_1 (resp. p_2) is the projection onto the first (resp. second) factor, commutative.

2.1.7 Example. In the category of A-bimodules, the product $M_1 \times M_2$ is the ordinary direct sum $M_1 \oplus M_2$. The terminal object is the trivial module 0.

2.1.8 Definition. A category C has *finite products*, if every *finite* discrete diagram has a limit in C.

By [32, Proposition 5.1], C has finite limits if and only if it has a terminal object and products of pairs of objects.

2.1.9 Definition. Let C be a category, $A \in C$. The *comma category* (also called the *slice category*) C/A is the category whose

– objects (X, π) are C-morphisms $X \xrightarrow{\pi} A, X \in \mathsf{C}$, and

– morphisms $(X', \pi') \xrightarrow{f} (X'', \pi'')$ are commutative diagrams of C-morphisms:



2.1.10 Definition. The *fibered product* (or *pullback*) of morphisms $X_1 \xrightarrow{f_1} A$ and $X_2 \xrightarrow{f_2} A$ in C is the limit D (together with morphisms $D \xrightarrow{p_1} X_1$, $D \xrightarrow{p_2} X_2$) of the lower right corner of the digram:



In the above situation one sometimes writes $D = X_1 \times_A X_2$.

2.1.11 Proposition. If C has fibered products then C/A has finite products.

Proof. A straightforward verification. The identity morphism (A, id_A) is clearly the terminal object of C/A.

Let (X_1, π_1) and (X_2, π_2) be objects of C/A. By assumption, there exists the fibered product



in C. In the above diagram, of course, $\delta := \pi_1 p_1 = \pi_2 p_2$. The maps $p_1 : D \to X_1$ and $p_2 : D \to X_2$ of the above diagram define morphisms (denoted by the same symbols) $p_1 : (D, \delta) \to (X_1, \pi_1)$ and $p_2 : (D, \delta) \to (X_2, \pi_2)$ in C/A. The universal property of the pullback (2.1) implies that the object (D, δ) with the projections (p_1, p_2) is the product of $(X_1, \pi_1) \times (X_2, \pi_2)$ in C/A.

One may express the conclusion of the above proof by

$$(X_1, \pi_1) \times (X_2, \pi_2) = X_1 \times_A X_2, \tag{2.2}$$

but one must be aware that the left side lives in C/A while the right one in C, therefore (2.2) has only a symbolical meaning.

2.1.12 Example. In Ass, the fibered product of morphisms $B_1 \xrightarrow{f_1} A$, $B_2 \xrightarrow{f_2} A$ is the subalgebra

$$B_1 \times_A B_2 = \{ (b_1, b_2) \mid f_1(b_1) = f_2(b_2) \} \subseteq B_1 \oplus B_2$$
(2.3)

together with the restricted projections. Hence for any algebra $A \in Ass$, the comma category Ass / A has finite products.

2.1.13 Definition. Let C be a category with finite products and T its terminal object. An *abelian group object* in C is a quadruple $(G, G \times G \xrightarrow{\mu} G, G \xrightarrow{\eta} G, T \xrightarrow{e} G)$ of objects and morphisms of C such that following diagrams commute:

- the associativity μ :



- the commutativity of μ (with s the swapping morphism of Remark 2.1.6):



- the *neutrality* of e:



- the diagram saying that η is a two-sided *inverse* for the multiplication μ :



in which the diagonal map is the composition $G \to T \xrightarrow{e} G$.

Maps μ , η and e above are called the *multiplication*, the *inverse* and the *unit* of the abelian group structure, respectively.

Morphisms of abelian group objects $(G', \mu', \eta', e') \xrightarrow{f} (G'', \mu'', \eta'', e'')$ are morphisms $G' \xrightarrow{f} G''$ in C which preserve all structure operations. In terms of diagrams this means that



commute. The category of abelian group objects of C will be denoted C_{ab} .

Let Alg be any of the examples of categories of algebras considered above and $A \in \text{Alg}$. It turns out that the category $(\text{Alg }/A)_{ab}$ is precisely the corresponding category of A-modules. To verify this for associative algebras, we identify, in Proposition 2.1.15 below, objects of $(\text{Ass }/A)_{ab}$ with trivial extensions in the sense of:

2.1.14 Definition. Let A be an associative algebra and M an A-module. The *trivial extension* of A by M is the associative algebra $A \oplus M$ with the multiplication given by

$$(a,m)(b,n) = (ab, an + mb), a, b \in A \text{ and } m, n \in M.$$

2.1.15 Proposition. The category $(Ass / A)_{ab}$ is isomorphic to the category of trivial extensions of A.

Proof. Let M be an A-module and $A \oplus M$ the corresponding trivial extension. Then $A \oplus M$ with the projection $A \oplus M \xrightarrow{\pi_A} A$ determines an object G of Ass /A and, by (2.2) and (2.3), $G \times G = (A \oplus M \oplus M \xrightarrow{\pi_A} A)$. It is clear that $\mu : G \times G \to G$ given by $\mu(a, m_1, m_2) := (a, m_1 + m_2)$, e the inclusion $A \hookrightarrow A \oplus M$ and $\eta : G \to G$ defined by $\eta(a, m) := (a, -m)$ make G an abelian group object in (Ass $/A)_{ab}$.

On the other hand, let $((B, \pi), \mu, \eta, e)$ be an abelian group object in Ass /A. The diagram



for the neutral element says that π is a retraction. Therefore one may identify the algebra A with its image e(A), which is a subalgebra of B. Define $M := \text{Ker } \pi$ so that there is a vector spaces isomorphism $B = A \oplus M$ determined by the inclusion $e : A \hookrightarrow B$ and its retraction π . Since M is an ideal in B, the algebra A acts on M from both sides. Obviously, M with these actions is an A-bimodule, the bimodule axioms following from the associativity of B as in Example 2.1.1. It remains to show that m'm'' = 0 for all $m', m'' \in M$ which would imply that B is a trivial extension of A. Let us introduce the following notation.

For a morphism $f: (B', \pi') \to (B'', \pi'')$ of **k**-splitting objects of Ass /A (i.e. objects with specific **k**-vector space isomorphisms $B' \cong A \oplus M'$ and $B'' \cong A \oplus M''$ such that π' and π'' are the projections on the first summand) we denote by $\tilde{f}: M' \to M''$ the restriction $f|_{M'}$ followed by the projection $B'' \xrightarrow{\pi'} M''$. We call \tilde{f} the *reduction* of f. Clearly, for every diagram of splitting objects in Ass /A there is the corresponding diagram of reductions in Ass.

The fibered product $(A \oplus M, \pi) \times (A \oplus M, \pi)$ in Ass/A is isomorphic to $A \oplus M \oplus M$ with the multiplication

$$(a', m'_1, m'_2)(a'', m''_1, m''_2) = (a'a'', a'm''_1 + m'_1a'' + m'_1m''_1, a'm''_2 + m'_2a'' + m'_2m''_2).$$

The neutrality of e implies the following diagram of reductions



which in turn implies

$$\tilde{\mu}(0,m) = \tilde{\mu}(m,0) = m,$$
 for all $m \in M$.

Since μ is a morphism in Ass, it preserves the multiplication and so does its reduction $\tilde{\mu}$. We finally obtain

$$m' \cdot m'' = \tilde{\mu}(m', 0) \cdot \tilde{\mu}(0, m'') = \tilde{\mu}((m', 0) \cdot (0, m'')) = \tilde{\mu}(m' \cdot 0, 0 \cdot m'') = 0.$$

This finishes the proof.

We have shown that objects of $(Ass / A)_{ab}$ are precisely trivial extensions of A. Since there is an obvious equivalence between modules and trivial extensions, we obtain:

2.1.16 Theorem. The category $(Ass / A)_{ab}$ is isomorphic to the category of A-modules.

Exercise 2.1.17. Prove analogous statements also for $(\text{Com}/A)_{ab}$ and $(\text{Lie}/L)_{ab}$.

Exercise 2.1.18. The only property of abelian group objects used in our proof of Proposition 2.1.15 was the existence of a neutral element for the multiplication. In fact, by analyzing our arguments we conclude that in Ass/A, every object with a multiplication and a neutral element (i.e. a *monoid* in Ass/A) is an abelian group object. Is this statement true in any comma category? If not, what special property of Ass/A makes it hold in this particular category?

2.2 Cohomology

Let A be an algebra, M an A-module. There are the following approaches to the "cohomology of A with coefficients in M."

- (1) Abelian cohomology defined as $H^*(Lin(R_*, M))$, where R_* is a resolution of A in the category of A-modules.
- (2) Non-abelian cohomology defined as $H^*(Der(\mathcal{F}_*, M))$, where \mathcal{F}_* is a resolution of A in the category of algebras and Der(-, M) denotes the space of derivations with coefficients in M.
- (3) Deformation cohomology which is the subject of this note.

The adjective *(non)-abelian* reminds us that (1) is a derived functor in the abelian category of modules while cohomology (2) is a derived functor in the non-abelian category of algebras. Construction (1) belongs entirely into classical homological algebra [30], but (2) requires Quillen's theory of closed model categories [40]. Recall that in this note we work over a field of characteristics 0, over the integers one should take in (2) a suitable simplicial resolution [1]. Let us indicate the meaning of deformation cohomology in the case of associative algebras.

Let $V = \text{Span}\{e_1, \ldots, e_d\}$ be a *d*-dimensional **k**-vector space. Denote Ass(V) the set of all associative algebra structures on V. Such a structure is determined by a bilinear map $\mu : V \otimes V \to V$. Relying on Einstein's convention, we write

 $\mu(e_i, e_j) = \Gamma_{ij}^l e_l$ for some scalars $\Gamma_{ij}^l \in \mathbf{k}$. The associativity $\mu(e_i, \mu(e_j, e_k)) = \mu(\mu(e_i, e_j), e_k)$ of μ can then be expressed as

$$\Gamma^r_{il}\Gamma^l_{jk} = \Gamma^l_{ij}\Gamma^r_{lk}, \qquad i, j, k, r = 1, \dots, d.$$

These d^4 polynomial equations define an affine algebraic variety, which is just another way to view Ass(V), since every point of this variety corresponds to an associative algebra structure on V. We call Ass(V) the variety of structure constants of associative algebras.

The next step is to consider the quotient Ass(V)/GL(V) of Ass(V) modulo the action of the general linear group GL(V) recalled in formula (2.10) below. However, Ass(V)/GL(V) is no longer an affine variety, but only a (possibly singular) algebraic stack (in the sense of Grothendieck). One can remove singularities by replacing Ass(V) by a smooth dg-scheme \mathcal{M} . Deformation cohomology is then the cohomology of the tangent space of this smooth dg-scheme [6, 8].

Still more general approach to deformation cohomology is based on considering a given category of algebras as the category of algebras over a certain PROP P and defining the deformation cohomology using a resolution of P in the category of PROPs [27, 34, 36]. When P is a Koszul quadratic operad, we get the *operadic cohomology* whose relation to deformations was studied in [3]. There is also an approach to deformations based on *triples* [11].

For associative algebras all the above approaches give the classical Hochschild cohomology (formula 3.2 of $[30, \S X.3]$):

2.2.1 Definition. The *Hochschild cohomology* of an associative algebra A with coefficients in an A-module M is the cohomology of the complex:

$$0 \longrightarrow M \xrightarrow{\delta_{\mathrm{Hoch}}} C^1_{\mathrm{Hoch}}(A, M) \xrightarrow{\delta_{\mathrm{Hoch}}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\delta_{\mathrm{Hoch}}} C^n_{\mathrm{Hoch}}(A, M) \xrightarrow{\delta_{\mathrm{Hoch}}} \cdots$$

in which $C^n_{\text{Hoch}}(A, M) := Lin(A^{\otimes n}, M)$, the space of *n*-multilinear maps from A to M. The coboundary $\delta = \delta_{\text{Hoch}} : C^n_{\text{Hoch}}(A, M) \to C^{n+1}_{\text{Hoch}}(A, M)$ is defined by

$$\delta_{\text{Hoch}} f(a_0 \otimes \ldots \otimes a_n) := (-1)^{n+1} a_0 f(a_1 \otimes \ldots \otimes a_n) + f(a_0 \otimes \ldots \otimes a_{n-1}) a_n + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} (-1)^{i+n} f(a_0 \otimes \ldots \otimes a_i a_{i+1} \otimes \ldots \otimes a_n),$$

for $a_i \in A$. Denote $H^n_{\text{Hoch}}(A, M) := H^n(C^*_{\text{Hoch}}(A, M), \delta)$.

Exercise 2.2.2. Prove that $\delta_{\text{Hoch}}^2 = 0$.

2.2.3 Example. A simple computation shows that

 $-H^0_{\text{Hoch}}(A,M) = \{ m \in M \mid am - ma = 0 \text{ for all } a \in A \},\$

 $-H^1_{\text{Hoch}}(A, M) = Der(A, M)/IDer(A, M)$, where IDer(A, M) denotes the subspace of internal derivations, i.e. derivations of the form $\vartheta_m(a) = am - ma$ for $a \in A$ and some fixed $m \in M$. Slightly more difficult is to prove that

 $-H^2_{\text{Hoch}}(A, M)$ is the space of isomorphism classes of singular extensions of A by M [30, Theorem X.3.1].

2.3 Classical deformation theory

As everywhere in this note, we work over a field \mathbf{k} of characteristics zero and \otimes denotes the tensor product over \mathbf{k} . By a *ring* we will mean a commutative associative \mathbf{k} -algebra. Let us start with necessary preliminary notions.

2.3.1 Definition. Let R be a ring with unit e and $\omega : \mathbf{k} \to R$ the homomorphism given by $\omega(1) := e$. A homomorphism $\epsilon : R \to \mathbf{k}$ is an *augmentation* of R if $\epsilon \omega = id_{\mathbf{k}}$ or, diagrammatically,



The subspace $\overline{R} := \text{Ker } \epsilon$ is called the *augmentation ideal* of R. The *indecompos*ables of the augmented ring R are defined as the quotient $Q(R) := \overline{R}/\overline{R}^2$.

2.3.2 Example. The unital ring $\mathbf{k}[[t]]$ of formal power series with coefficients in \mathbf{k} is augmented, with augmentation $\epsilon : \mathbf{k}[[t]] \to \mathbf{k}$ given by $\epsilon(\sum_{i \in \mathbb{N}_0} a_i t^i) := a_0$. The unital ring $\mathbf{k}[t]$ of polynomials with coefficients in \mathbf{k} is augmented by $\epsilon(f) := f(0)$, for $f \in \mathbf{k}[t]$. The truncated polynomial rings $\mathbf{k}[t]/(t^n)$, $n \ge 1$, are also augmented, with the augmentation induced by the augmentation of $\mathbf{k}[t]$.

2.3.3 Example. Recall that the group ring $\mathbf{k}[G]$ of a finite group G with unit e is the space of all formal linear combinations $\sum_{g \in G} a_g g$, $a_g \in \mathbf{k}$, with the multiplication

$$(\sum_{g\in G}a'_gg)(\sum_{g\in G}a''_gg):=\sum_{g\in G}\sum_{uv=g}a'_ua''_vg$$

and unit 1e. The ring $\mathbf{k}[G]$ is augmented by $\epsilon : \mathbf{k}[G] \to \mathbf{k}$ given as

$$\epsilon(\sum_{g\in G} a_g g) := \sum_{g\in G} a_g.$$

2.3.4 Example. A rather trivial example of a ring that does not admit an augmentation is provided by any proper extension $K \supseteq \mathbf{k}$ of \mathbf{k} . If an augmentation $\epsilon : K \to \mathbf{k}$ exists, then Ker ϵ is, as an ideal in a field, trivial, which implies that ϵ is injective, which would imply that $K = \mathbf{k}$ contradicting the assumption $K \neq \mathbf{k}$.

Exercise 2.3.5. If $\sqrt{-1} \notin \mathbf{k}$, then $\mathbf{k}[x]/(x^2+1)$ admits no augmentation.

In the rest of this section, R will be an augmented unital ring with an augmentation $\epsilon : R \to \mathbf{k}$ and the unit map $\omega : \mathbf{k} \to R$. By a module we will understand a *left* module.

2.3.6 Remark. A unital augmented ring R is a **k**-bimodule, with the bimodule structure induced by the unit map ω in the obvious manner. Likewise, **k** is an R bimodule, with the structure induced by ϵ . If V is a **k**-module, then $R \otimes V$ is an R-module, with the action $r'(r'' \otimes v) := r'r'' \otimes v$, for $r', r'' \in R$ and $v \in V$.

2.3.7 Definition. Let V be a **k**-vector space and R a unital **k**-ring. The *free* R-module generated by V is an R-module $R\langle V \rangle$ together with a **k**-linear map $\iota : V \to R\langle V \rangle$ with the property that for every R-module W and a **k**-linear map $V \xrightarrow{\varphi} W$, there exists a unique R-linear map $\Phi : R\langle V \rangle \to W$ such that the following diagram commutes:



This universal property determines the free module $R\langle V \rangle$ uniquely up to isomorphism. A concrete model is provided by the *R*-module $R \otimes V$ recalled in Remark 2.3.6.

2.3.8 Definition. Let W be an R-module. The *reduction* of W is the **k**-module $\overline{W} := \mathbf{k} \otimes_R W$, with the **k**-action given by $k'(k'' \otimes_R w) := k'k'' \otimes_R w$, for $k', k'' \in \mathbf{k}$ and $w \in W$.

One clearly has **k**-module isomorphisms $\overline{W} \cong W/\overline{R}W$ and $\overline{R\langle V \rangle} \cong V$. The reduction clearly defines a functor from the category of *R*-modules to the category of **k**-modules.

2.3.9 Proposition. If *B* is an associative *R*-algebra, then the reduction \overline{B} is a **k**-algebra, with the structure induced by the algebra structure of *B*.

Proof. Since $\overline{B} \simeq B/\overline{R}B$, it suffices to verify that $\overline{R}B$ is a two-sided ideal in B. But this is simple. For $r \in \overline{R}$, $b', b'' \in B$ one sees that $\mu(rb', b'') = r\mu(b', b'') \in \overline{R}B$, which shows that $\mu(\overline{R}B, B) \subset \overline{R}B$. The right multiplication by elements of $\overline{R}B$ is discussed similarly.

2.3.10 Definition. Let A be an associative **k**-algebra and R an augmented unital ring. An *R*-deformation of A is an associative *R*-algebra B together with a **k**-algebra isomorphism $\alpha : \overline{B} \to A$.

Two *R*-deformations $(B', \overline{B}' \xrightarrow{\alpha'} A)$ and $(B'', \overline{B}'' \xrightarrow{\alpha''} A)$ of *A* are *equivalent* if there exists an *R*-algebra isomorphism $\phi : B' \to B''$ such that $\overline{\phi} = \alpha''^{-1} \circ \alpha'$.

There is probably not much to be said about R-deformations without additional assumptions on the R-module B. In this note we assume that B is a free R-module or, equivalently, that

$$B \cong R \otimes A$$
 (isomorphism of *R*-modules). (2.4)

The above isomorphism identifies A with the **k**-linear subspace $1 \otimes A$ of B and $A \otimes A$ with the **k**-linear subspace $(1 \otimes A) \otimes (1 \otimes A)$ of $B \otimes B$.

Another assumption frequently used in algebraic geometry [19, Section III.§9] is that the *R*-module *B* is flat which, by definition, means that the functor $B \otimes_R -$ is left exact. One then speaks about *flat deformations*.

In what follows, R will be either a power series ring $\mathbf{k}[[t]]$ or a truncation of the polynomial ring $\mathbf{k}[t]$ by an ideal generated by a power of t. All these rings

are local Noetherian rings therefore a finitely generated R-module is flat if and only if it is free (see Exercise 7.15, Corollary 10.16 and Corollary 10.27 of [2]). It is clear that B in Definition 2.3.10 is finitely generated over R if and only if Afinitely generated as a **k**-vector space. Therefore, for A finitely generated over **k**, free deformations are the same as the flat ones.

The *R*-linearity of deformations implies the following simple lemma. Recall that all deformations in this sections satisfy (2.4).

2.3.11 Lemma. Let $B = (B, \mu)$ be a deformation as in Definition 2.3.10. Then the multiplication μ in B is determined by its restriction to $A \otimes A \subset B \otimes B$. Likewise, every equivalence of deformations $\phi : B' \to B''$ is determined by its restriction to $A \subset B$.

Proof. By (2.4), each element of B is a finite sum of elements of the form ra, $r \in R$ and $a \in A$, and $\mu(ra, sb) = rs\mu(a, b)$ by the R-bilinearity of μ for each $a, b \in A$ and $r, s \in R$. This proves the first statement. The second part of the lemma is equally obvious.

The following proposition will also be useful.

2.3.12 Proposition. Let $B' = (B', \overline{B}' \xrightarrow{\alpha'} A)$ and $B'' = (B'', \overline{B}'' \xrightarrow{\alpha''} A)$ be R-deformations of an associative algebra A. Assume that R is either a local Artinian ring or a complete local ring. Then every homomorphism $\phi : B' \to B''$ of R-algebras such that $\overline{\phi} = \alpha''^{-1} \circ \alpha'$ is an equivalence of deformations.

Sketch of proof. We must show that ϕ is invertible. One may consider a formal inverse of ϕ in the form of an expansion in the successive quotients of the maximal ideal. If R is Artinian, this formal inverse has in fact only finitely many terms and hence it is an actual inverse of ϕ . If R is complete, this formal expansion is convergent.

We leave as an exercise to prove that each *R*-deformation of *A* in the sense of Definition 2.3.10 is equivalent to a deformation of the form $(B, \overline{B} \xrightarrow{can} A)$, with $B = R \otimes A$ (equality of **k**-vector spaces) and *can* the canonical map $\overline{B} =$ $\mathbf{k} \otimes_R (R \otimes A) \to A$ given by

 $can(1 \otimes_R (1 \otimes a)) := a$, for $a \in A$.

Two deformations (B, μ') and (B, μ'') of this type are equivalent if and only if there exists an *R*-algebra isomorphism $\phi : (B, \mu') \to (B, \mu'')$ which reduces, under the identification $can : \overline{B} \to A$, to the identity $id_A : A \to A$. Since we will be interested only in equivalence classes of deformations, we will assume that all deformations are of the above special form.

2.3.13 Definition. A *formal deformation* is a deformation, in the sense of Definition 2.3.10, over the complete local augmented ring $\mathbf{k}[[t]]$.

Exercise 2.3.14. Is $\mathbf{k}[x, y, t]/(x^2 + txy)$ a formal deformation of $\mathbf{k}[x, y]/(x^2)$?

2.3.15 Theorem. A formal deformation B of A is given by a family

$$\{\mu_i : A \otimes A \to A \mid i \in \mathbb{N}\}\$$

satisfying $\mu_0(a, b) = ab$ (the multiplication in A) and $(D_k) \quad \sum_{i+j=k, i,j\geq 0} \mu_i(\mu_j(a, b), c) = \sum_{i+j=k, i,j\geq 0} \mu_i(a, \mu_j(b, c))$ for all $a, b, c \in A$

for each $k \geq 1$.

Proof. By Lemma 2.3.11, the multiplication μ in B is determined by its restriction to $A \otimes A$. Now expand $\mu(a, b)$, for $a, b \in A$, into the power series

$$\mu(a,b) = \mu_0(a,b) + t\mu_1(a,b) + t^2\mu_2(a,b) + \cdots$$

for some **k**-bilinear functions $\mu_i : A \otimes A \to A$, $i \geq 0$. Obviously, μ_0 must be the multiplication in A. It is easy to see that μ is associative if and only if (D_k) are satisfied for each $k \geq 1$.

2.3.16 Remark. Observe that (D_1) reads

$$a\mu_1(b,c) - \mu_1(ab,c) + \mu_1(a,bc) - \mu_1(a,b)c = 0$$

and says precisely that $\mu_1 \in Lin(A^{\otimes 2}, A)$ is a Hochschild cocycle, $\delta_{Hoch}(\mu_1) = 0$, see Definition 2.2.1.

2.3.17 Example. Let us denote by H the group

$$H := \{ u = id_A + \phi_1 t + \phi_2 t^2 + \dots \mid \phi_i \in Lin(A, A) \},\$$

with the multiplication induced by the composition of linear maps. By Proposition 2.3.12, formal deformations $\mu' = \mu_0 + \mu'_1 t + \mu'_2 t^2 + \cdots$ and $\mu'' = \mu_0 + \mu''_1 t + \mu''_2 t^2 + \cdots$ of μ_0 are equivalent if and only if

$$u \circ (\mu_0 + \mu'_1 t + \mu'_2 t^2 + \dots) = (\mu_0 + \mu''_1 t + \mu''_2 t^2 + \dots) \circ (u \otimes u).$$
 (2.5)

We close this section by formulating some classical statements [13, 14, 15] which reveal the connection between deformation theory of associative algebras and the Hochschild cohomology. As suggested by Remark 2.3.16, the first natural object to look at is μ_1 . This motivates the following

2.3.18 Definition. An *infinitesimal deformation* of an algebra A is a D-deformation of A, where

$$D := \mathbf{k}[t]/(t^2)$$

is the local Artinian ring of *dual numbers*.

2.3.19 Remark. One can easily prove an analog of Theorem 2.3.15 for infinitesimal deformations, namely that there is a one-to-one correspondence between infinitesimal deformations of A and k-linear maps $\mu_1 : A \otimes A \to A$ satisfying (D_1) , that is, by Remark 2.3.16, Hochschild 2-cocycles of A with coefficients in itself. But we can formulate a stronger statement:

2.3.20 Theorem. There is a one-to-one correspondence between the space of equivalence classes of infinitesimal deformations of A and the second Hochschild cohomology $H^2_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A)$ of A with coefficients in itself.

Proof. Consider two infinitesimal deformations of A given by multiplications *' and *'', respectively. As we observed in Remark 2.3.19, these deformations are determined by Hochschild 2-cocycles $\mu'_1, \mu''_1 : A \otimes A \to A$, via equations

$$a *' b = ab + t\mu'_1(a, b)$$
 (2.6)
 $a *'' b = ab + t\mu''_1(a, b), \quad a, b \in A.$

Each equivalence ϕ of deformations *' and *'' is determined by a **k**-linear map $\phi_1: A \to A$,

$$\phi(a) = a + t\phi_1(a), \quad a \in A, \tag{2.7}$$

the invertibility of such a ϕ follows from Proposition 2.3.12 but can easily be checked directly. Substituting (2.6) and (2.7) into

$$\phi(a *' b) = \phi(a) *'' \phi(b), \quad a, b \in A,$$
(2.8)

one obtains

$$\phi(ab + t\mu'_1(a, b)) = (a + t\phi_1(a)) *''(b + t\phi_1(b))$$

which can be further expanded into

$$ab + t\phi(\mu'_1(a,b)) = ab + t(a\phi_1(b)) + t(\phi_1(a)b) + t\mu''_1(a + t\phi_1(a), b + t\phi_1(b))$$

so, finally,

$$ab + t\mu'_1(a,b) = ab + t(a\phi_1(b) + \phi_1(a)b) + t\mu''_1(a,b).$$

Comparing the t-linear terms, we see that (2.8) is equivalent to

$$\mu'_1(a,b) = \delta_{\text{Hoch}}\phi_1(a,b) + \mu''_1(a,b).$$

We conclude that infinitesimal deformations given by $\mu'_1, \mu''_1 \in C^2_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A)$ are equivalent if and only if they differ by a coboundary, that is, if and only if $[\mu'_1] = [\mu''_1]$ in $H^2_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A)$.

Another classical result is:

2.3.21 Theorem. Let A be an associative algebra such that $H^2_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A) = 0$. Then all formal deformations of A are equivalent to A.

Sketch of proof. If *', *" are two formal deformations of A, one can, using the assumption $H^2_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A) = 0$, as in the proof of Theorem 2.3.20 find a **k**-linear map $\phi_1 : A \to A$ defining an equivalence of (B, *') to (B, *'') modulo t^2 . Repeating this process, one ends up with an equivalence $\phi = id + t\phi_1 + t^2\phi_2 + \cdots$ of formal deformations *' and *".

2.3.22 Definition. An *n*-deformation of an algebra A is an R-deformation of A for R the local Artinian ring $\mathbf{k}[t]/(t^{n+1})$.

We have the following version of Theorem 2.3.15 whose proof is obvious.

2.3.23 Theorem. An *n*-deformation of A is given by a family

$$\{\mu_i : A \otimes A \to A \mid 1 \le i \le n\}$$

of k-linear maps satisfying (D_k) of Theorem 2.3.15 for $1 \le k \le n$.

2.3.24 Definition. An (n+1)-deformation of A given by $\{\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_{n+1}\}$ is called an *extension* of the *n*-deformation given by $\{\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_n\}$.

Let us rearrange (D_{n+1}) into

$$-a\mu_{n+1}(b,c) + \mu_{n+1}(ab,c) - \mu_{n+1}(a,bc) + \mu_{n+1}(a,b)c =$$
$$= \sum_{i+j=n+1, \ i,j>0} (\mu_i(a,\mu_j(b,c)) - \mu_i(\mu_j(a,b),c))$$

Denote the trilinear function in the right-hand side by \mathfrak{O}_n and interpret it as an element of $C^3_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A)$,

$$\mathfrak{O}_n := \sum_{i+j=n+1, \ i,j>0} \left(\mu_i(a,\mu_j(b,c)) - \mu_i(\mu_j(a,b),c) \right) \in C^3_{\mathrm{Hoch}}(A,A).$$
(2.9)

Using the Hochschild differential recalled in Definition 2.2.1, one can rewrite (D_{n+1}) as

$$\delta_{\operatorname{Hoch}}(\mu_{n+1}) = \mathfrak{O}_n.$$

We conclude that, if an *n*-deformation extends to an (n + 1)-deformation, then \mathfrak{O}_n is a Hochschild coboundary. In fact, one can prove:

2.3.25 Theorem. For any *n*-deformation, the Hochschild cochain $\mathfrak{O}_n \in C^3_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A)$ defined in (2.9) is a cocycle, $\delta_{\text{Hoch}}(\mathfrak{O}_n) = 0$. Moreover, $[\mathfrak{O}_n] = 0$ in $H^3_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A)$ if and only if the *n*-deformation $\{\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_n\}$ extends into some (n+1)-deformation.

Proof. Straightforward.

Geometric deformation theory. Let us turn our attention back to the variety of structure constants Ass(V) recalled in Section 2.2, page 13. Elements of Ass(V) are associative k-linear multiplications $\cdot : V \otimes V \to V$ and there is a natural left action $\cdot \mapsto \cdot_{\phi}$ of GL(V) on Ass(V) given by

$$a \cdot_{\phi} b := \phi(\phi^{-1}(a) \cdot \phi^{-1}(b)), \qquad (2.10)$$

for $a, b \in V$ and $\phi \in GL(V)$. We assume that V is finite dimensional.

2.3.26 Definition. Let A be an algebra with the underlying vector space V interpreted as a point in the variety of structure constants, $A \in Ass(V)$. The algebra A is called (geometrically) *rigid* if the GL(V)-orbit of A in Ass(V) is Zarisky-open.

Let us remark that, if $\mathbf{k} = \mathbb{R}$ or \mathbb{C} , then, by [39, Proposition 17.1], the GL(V)orbit of A in Ass(V) is Zarisky-open if and only if it is (classically) open. The following statement whose proof can be found in [39, § 5] specifies the relation between the Hochschild cohomology and geometric rigidity, compare also Propositions 1 and 2 of [9].

2.3.27 Theorem. Suppose that the ground field is algebraically closed.

- (i) If $H^2_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A) = 0$ then A is rigid, and
- (ii) if $H^3_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A) = 0$ then A is rigid if and only if $H^2_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A) = 0$.

Three concepts of rigidity. One says that an associative algebra is *infinitesimally rigid* if A has only trivial (i.e. equivalent to A) infinitesimal deformations. Likewise, A is *analytically rigid*, if all formal deformations of A are trivial.

By Theorem 2.3.20, A is infinitesimally rigid if and only if $H^2_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A) = 0$. Together with Theorem 2.3.21 this establishes the first implication in the following display which in fact holds over fields of arbitrary characteristic

infinitesimal rigidity \implies analytic rigidity \implies geometric rigidity.

The second implication in the above display is [16, Theorem 3.2]. Theorem 7.1 of the same paper then says that in characteristic zero, the analytic and geometric rigidity are equivalent concepts:

analytic rigidity $\stackrel{\text{char. 0}}{\iff}$ geometric rigidity.

Valued deformations. The authors of [18] studied *R*-deformations of finitedimensional algebras in the case when *R* was a valuation ring [2, Chapter 5]. In particular, they considered deformations over the non-standard extension \mathbb{C}^* of the field of complex numbers, and called these \mathbb{C}^* -deformations *perturbations*. They argued, in [18, Theorem 4], that an algebra *A* admits only trivial perturbations if and only if it is geometrically rigid.

2.3.28 Remark. An analysis parallel to the one presented in this section can be made for any class of "reasonable" algebras, where "reasonable" are algebras over quadratic Koszul operads [38, Section II.3.3] for which the deformation co-homology is given by a "standard construction." Let us emphasize that most of "classical" types of algebras (Lie, associative, associative commutative, Poisson, etc.) are "reasonable." See also [3, 4].

2.4 Structures of (co)associative (co)algebras

Let V be a k-vector space. In this section we recall, in Theorems 2.4.16 and 2.4.21, the following important correspondence between (co)algebras and differentials:

 $\{$ coassociative coalgebra structures on the vector space $V\}$

\$

{quadratic differentials on the free associative algebra generated by V}.

and its dual version:

```
{associative algebras on the vector space V}
```

t

{quadratic differentials on the "cofree" coassociative coalgebra cogenerated by V}.

The reason why we put 'cofree' into parentheses will become clear later in this section. Similar correspondences exist for any "reasonable" (in the sense explained in Remark 2.3.28) class of algebras, see [12, Theorem 8.2]. We will in fact need only the second correspondence but, since it relies on coderivations of "cofree" coalgebras, we decided to start with the first one which is simpler to explain. **2.4.1 Definition.** The *free associative algebra* generated by a vector space W is an associative algebra $\mathcal{A}(W) \in \mathsf{Ass}$ together with a linear map $W \to \mathcal{A}(W)$ having the following property:

For every $A \in Ass$ and a linear map $W \xrightarrow{\varphi} A$, there exists a unique algebra homomorphism $\mathcal{A}(W) \to A$ making the diagram:



commutative.

The free associative algebra on W is uniquely determined up to isomorphism. An example is provided by the *tensor algebra* $T(W) := \bigoplus_{n=1}^{\infty} W^{\otimes n}$ with the inclusion $W = W^{\otimes 1} \hookrightarrow T(W)$. There is a natural grading on T(W) given by the number of tensor factors,

$$T(W) = \bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} T^n(W),$$

where $T^n(W) := W^{\otimes n}$ for $n \ge 1$ and $T^0(W) := 0$. Let us emphasize that the tensor algebra as defined above is *nonunital*, the unital version can be obtained by taking $T^0(W) := \mathbf{k}$.

2.4.2 Convention. We are going to consider graded algebraic objects. Our choice of signs will be dictated by the principle that whenever we commute two "things" of degrees p and q, respectively, we multiply the sign by $(-1)^{pq}$. This rule is sometimes called the *Koszul sign convention*. As usual, non-graded (classical) objects will be, when necessary, considered as graded ones concentrated in degree 0.

Let $f': V' \to W'$ and $f'': V'' \to W''$ be homogeneous maps of graded vector spaces. The Koszul sign convention implies that the value of $(f' \otimes f'')$ on the product $v' \otimes v'' \in V' \otimes V''$ of homogeneous elements equals

$$(f' \otimes f'')(v' \otimes v'') := (-1)^{\deg(f'')\deg(v')}f'(v') \otimes f''(v'').$$

In fact, the Koszul sign convention is determined by the above rule for evaluation.

2.4.3 Definition. Assume $V = V^*$ is a graded vector space, $V = \bigoplus_{i \in \mathbb{Z}} V^i$. The suspension operator \uparrow assigns to V the graded vector space $\uparrow V$ with \mathbb{Z} -grading $(\uparrow V)^i := V^{i-1}$. There is a natural degree $+1 \text{ map } \uparrow: V \to \uparrow V$ that sends $v \in V$ into its suspended copy $\uparrow v \in \uparrow V$. Likewise, the desuspension operator \downarrow changes the grading of V according to the rule $(\downarrow V)^i := V^{i+1}$. The corresponding degree $-1 \text{ map } \downarrow: V \to \downarrow V$ is defined in the obvious way. The suspension (resp. the desuspension) of V is sometimes also denoted sV or V[-1] (resp. $s^{-1}V$ or V[1]).

2.4.4 Example. If V is an un-graded vector space, then $\uparrow V$ is V placed in degree +1 and $\downarrow V$ is V placed in degree -1.

2.4.5 Remark. In the "superworld" of \mathbb{Z}_2 -graded objects, the operators \uparrow and \downarrow agree and coincide with the *parity change operator*.

Exercise 2.4.6. Show that the Koszul sign convention implies $(\downarrow \otimes \downarrow) \circ (\uparrow \otimes \uparrow) = -id$ or, more generally,

$$\downarrow^{\otimes n} \circ \uparrow^{\otimes n} = \uparrow^{\otimes n} \circ \downarrow^{\otimes n} = (-1)^{\frac{n(n-1)}{2}} \operatorname{id}$$

for an arbitrary $n \geq 1$.

2.4.7 Definition. A *derivation* of an associative algebra A is a linear map θ : $A \rightarrow A$ satisfying the *Leibniz rule*

$$\theta(ab) = \theta(a)b + a\theta(b)$$

for every $a, b \in A$. Denote Der(A) the set of all derivations of A.

We will in fact need a graded version of the above definition:

2.4.8 Definition. A degree d derivation of a \mathbb{Z} -graded algebra A is a degree d linear map $\theta : A \to A$ satisfying the graded Leibniz rule

$$\theta(ab) = \theta(a)b + (-1)^{d|a|}a\theta(b)$$
(2.11)

for every homogeneous element $a \in A$ of degree |a| and for every $b \in A$. We denote $Der^{d}(A)$ the set of all degree d derivations of A.

Exercise 2.4.9. Let $\mu : A \otimes A \to A$ be the multiplication of A. Prove that (2.11) is equivalent to

$$\theta \mu = \mu(\theta \otimes id) + \mu(id \otimes \theta).$$

Observe namely how the signs in the right hand side of (2.11) are dictated by the Koszul convention.

2.4.10 Proposition. Let W be a graded vector space and T(W) the tensor algebra generated by W with the induced grading. For any d, there is a natural isomorphism

$$Der^d(T(W)) \cong Lin^d(W, T(W)),$$

$$(2.12)$$

where $Lin^d(-, -)$ denotes the space of degree d **k**-linear maps.

Proof. Let $\theta \in Der^d(T(W))$ and $f := \theta|_W : W \to T(W)$. The Leibniz rule (2.11) implies that, for homogeneous elements $w_i \in W$, $1 \le i \le n$,

$$\theta(w_1 \otimes \ldots \otimes w_n) = f(w_1) \otimes w_2 \otimes \ldots \otimes w_n + (-1)^{d|w_1|} w_1 \otimes f(w_2) \otimes \ldots \otimes w_n + \cdots$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^n (-1)^{d(|w_1| + \cdots + |w_{i-1}|)} w_1 \otimes \ldots \otimes f(w_i) \otimes \ldots \otimes w_n$$

which reveals that θ is determined by its restriction f on W. On the other hand, given a degree d linear map $f: W \to T(W)$, the above formula clearly defines a derivation $\theta \in Der^d(T(W))$. The correspondence

$$Der^d(T(W)) \ni \theta \longleftrightarrow f := \theta|_W \in Lin^d(W, T(W))$$

is the required isomorphism (2.12).

Exercise 2.4.11. Let $\theta \in Der^d(T(W))$, $f := \theta|_V$ and $x \in T^2(W)$. Prove that

$$\theta(x) = (f \otimes id + id \otimes f)(x).$$

2.4.12 Definition. A derivation $\theta \in Der^d(T(W))$ is called *quadratic* if $\theta(W) \subset T^2W$. A degree 1 derivation θ is a *differential* if $\theta^2 = 0$.

Exercise 2.4.13. Prove that the isomorphism of Proposition 2.4.10 restricts to

$$Der_2^d(T(W)) \cong Lin^d(W, T^2(W)),$$

where $Der_2^d(T(W))$ is the space of all quadratic degree d derivations of T(W).

2.4.14 Definition. Let V be a vector space. A coassociative coalgebra structure on V is given by a linear map $\Delta: V \to V \otimes V$ satisfying

$$(\Delta \otimes id)\Delta = (id \otimes \Delta)\Delta$$

(the *coassociativity*).

We will need, in Section 2.6, also a cocommutative version of coalgebras:

2.4.15 Definition. A coassociative coalgebra $A = (V, \Delta)$ as in Definition 2.4.14 is *cocommutative* if

$$T\Delta = \Delta$$

with the swapping map $T: V \otimes V \to V \otimes V$ given by

$$T(v' \otimes v'') := (-1)^{|v'||v''|} v'' \otimes v'$$

for homogeneous $v', v'' \in V$.

2.4.16 Theorem. Let V be a (possibly graded) vector space. Denote Coass(V) the set of all coassociative coalgebra structures on V and $Diff_2^1(T(\uparrow V))$ the set of all quadratic differentials on the tensor algebra $T(\uparrow V)$. Then there is a natural isomorphism

$$Coass(V) \cong Diff_2^1(T(\uparrow V)).$$

Proof. Let $\chi \in Diff_2^1(T(\uparrow V))$. Put $f := \chi|_{\uparrow V}$ so that f is a degree +1 map $\uparrow V \to \uparrow V \otimes \uparrow V$. By Exercise 2.4.11 (with $W := \uparrow V, \theta := \chi$ and $x := f(\uparrow v)$),

$$0 = \chi^2(\uparrow v) = \chi(f(\uparrow v)) = (f \otimes id + id \otimes f)(f(\uparrow v))$$

for every $v \in V$, therefore

$$(f \otimes id + id \otimes f)f = 0. \tag{2.13}$$

We have clearly described a one-to-one correspondence between quadratic differentials $\chi \in Diff_2^1(T(\uparrow V))$ and degree +1 linear maps $f \in Lin^1(\uparrow V, T^2(\uparrow V))$ satisfying (2.13). Given $f : \uparrow V \to \uparrow V \otimes \uparrow V$ as above, define the map $\Delta : V \to V \otimes V$ by the commutative diagram



i.e., by Exercise 2.4.6,

$$\Delta := (\uparrow \otimes \uparrow)^{-1} \circ f \circ \uparrow = -(\downarrow \otimes \downarrow) \circ f \circ \uparrow.$$

Let us show that (2.13) is equivalent to the coassociativity of Δ . We have

$$\begin{aligned} (\Delta \otimes id)\Delta &= (-(\downarrow \otimes \downarrow)f \uparrow \otimes id) \left(-(\downarrow \otimes \downarrow)f \uparrow \right) = ((\downarrow \otimes \downarrow)f \uparrow \otimes id) \left(\downarrow \otimes \downarrow \right)f \uparrow \\ &= ((\downarrow \otimes \downarrow)f \otimes \downarrow)f \uparrow = -(\downarrow \otimes \downarrow \otimes \downarrow)(f \otimes id)f \uparrow. \end{aligned}$$

The minus sign in the last term appeared because we interchanged f (a "thing" of degree +1) with \downarrow (a "thing" of degree -1). Similarly

$$(id \otimes \Delta)\Delta = (id \otimes (-(\downarrow \otimes \downarrow))f\uparrow) (-(\downarrow \otimes \downarrow)f\uparrow) = (id \otimes (\downarrow \otimes \downarrow)f\uparrow) (\downarrow \otimes \downarrow)f\uparrow = (\downarrow \otimes (\downarrow \otimes \downarrow)f)f\uparrow = (\downarrow \otimes \downarrow \otimes \downarrow)(id \otimes f)f\uparrow,$$

so (2.13) is indeed equivalent to $(\Delta \otimes id)\Delta = (id \otimes \Delta)\Delta$. This finishes the proof.

We are going to dualize Theorem 2.4.16 to get a description of associative algebras, not *coalgebras*. First, we need a dual version of the tensor algebra:

2.4.17 Definition. The underlying vector space T(W) of the tensor algebra with the comultiplication $\Delta: T(W) \to T(W) \otimes T(W)$ defined by

$$\Delta(w_1 \otimes \ldots \otimes w_n) := \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} (w_1 \otimes \ldots \otimes w_i) \otimes (w_{i+1} \otimes \ldots \otimes w_n)$$

is a coassociative coalgebra denoted ${}^{c}T(W)$ and called the *tensor coalgebra*.

Warning. Contrary to general belief, the coalgebra ${}^{c}T(W)$ with the projection ${}^{c}T(W) \to W$ is not cofree in the category of coassociative coalgebras! Cofree coalgebras (in the sense of the obvious dual of Definition 2.4.1) are surprisingly complicated objects [10, 43, 20]. The coalgebra ${}^{c}T(W)$ is, however, cofree in the subcategory of coaugmented nilpotent coalgebras [38, Section II.3.7]. This will be enough for our purposes.

In the following dual version of Definition 2.4.8 we use Sweedler's convention expressing the comultiplication in a coalgebra C as $\Delta(c) = \sum c_{(1)} \otimes c_{(2)}, c \in C$.

2.4.18 Definition. A degree d coderivation of a \mathbb{Z} -graded coalgebra C is a linear degree d map $\theta : C \to C$ satisfying the dual Leibniz rule

$$\Delta\theta(c) = \sum \theta(c_{(1)}) \otimes c_{(2)} + \sum (-1)^{d|c_{(1)}|} c_{(1)} \otimes \theta(c_{(2)}), \qquad (2.14)$$

for every $c \in C$. Denote the set of all degree d coderivations of C by $CoDer^{d}(C)$.

As in Exercise 2.4.9 one easily proves that (2.14) is equivalent to

$$\Delta \theta = (\theta \otimes id)\Delta + (id \otimes \theta)\Delta.$$

Let us prove the dual of Proposition 2.4.10:

2.4.19 Proposition. Let W be a graded vector space. For any d, there is a natural isomorphism

$$CoDer^d(^cT(W)) \cong Lin^d(T(W), W).$$
 (2.15)

Proof. For $\theta \in CoDer^d(T(W))$ and $s \geq 1$ denote $f_s \in Lin^d(T^s(W), W)$ the composition

$$f_s: T^s(W) \xrightarrow{\theta|_{T^s(W)}} {}^cT(W) \xrightarrow{\text{proj.}} W.$$
 (2.16)

The dual Leibniz rule (2.14) implies that, for $w_1, \ldots, w_n \in W$ and $n \ge 0$,

$$\theta(w_1 \otimes \ldots \otimes w_n) :=$$

$$\sum_{s\geq 1}\sum_{i=1}^{n-s+1}(-1)^{d(|w_1|+\cdots+|w_{i-1}|)}w_1\otimes\ldots\otimes w_{i-1}\otimes f_s(w_i\otimes\ldots\otimes w_{i+s-1})\otimes w_{i+s}\otimes\ldots\otimes w_n$$

which shows that θ is uniquely determined by $f := f_0 + f_1 + \cdots \in Lin^d(T(W), W)$. On the other hand, it is easy to verify that for any map $f \in Lin^d(T(W), W)$ decomposed into the sum of its homogeneous components, the above formula defines a coderivation $\theta \in CoDer^d(T(W))$. This finishes the proof. \Box

2.4.20 Definition. The composition $f_s: T^s(W) \to W$ defined in (2.16) is called the sth corestriction of the coderivation θ . A coderivation $\theta \in CoDer^d(T(W))$ is quadratic if its sth corestriction is non-zero only for s = 2. A degree 1 coderivation θ is a differential if $\theta^2 = 0$.

Let us finally formulate a dual version of Theorem 2.4.16.

2.4.21 Theorem. Let V be a graded vector space. Denote $CoDiff_2^{-1}(^{c}T(\downarrow V))$ the set of all quadratic differentials on the tensor coalgebra $^{c}T(\downarrow V)$. One then has a natural isomorphism

$$Ass(V) \cong CoDiff_2^1(^cT(\downarrow V)). \tag{2.17}$$

Proof. Let $\chi \in CoDiff_2^{-1}(^{c}T(\downarrow V))$ and $f: \downarrow V \otimes \downarrow V \to \downarrow V$ be the 2nd corestriction of χ . Define $\mu: V \otimes V \to V$ by the diagram



The correspondence $\chi \leftrightarrow \mu$ is then the required isomorphism. This can be verified by dualizing the steps of the proof of Theorem 2.4.16 so we can safely leave the details to the reader.

2.5 dg-Lie algebras and the Maurer-Cartan equation

2.5.1 Definition. A graded Lie algebra is a Z-graded vector space

$$\mathfrak{g}=igoplus_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}\mathfrak{g}^n$$

equipped with a degree 0 bilinear map $[-, -] : \mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{g}$ (the *bracket*) which is graded antisymmetric, i.e.

$$[a,b] = -(-1)^{|a||b|}[b,a]$$
(2.18)

for all homogeneous $a, b \in \mathfrak{g}$, and satisfies the graded Jacobi identity:

$$[a, [b, c]] + (-1)^{|a|(|b|+|c|)}[b, [c, a]] + (-1)^{|c|(|a|+|b|)}[c, [a, b]] = 0$$
(2.19)

for all homogeneous $a, b, c \in \mathfrak{g}$.

Exercise 2.5.2. Write the axioms of graded Lie algebras in an element-free form that would use only the bilinear map $l := [-, -] : \mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{g}$ and its iterated compositions, and the operator of "permuting the inputs" of a multilinear map. Observe how the Koszul sign convention helps remembering the signs in (2.18) and (2.19).

2.5.3 Definition. A dg-Lie algebra (an abbreviation for differential graded Lie algebra) is a graded Lie algebra $L = \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} L^n$ as in Definition 2.5.1 together with a degree 1 linear map $d: L \to L$ which is

– a degree 1 derivation , i.e. $d[a,b] = [da,b] + (-1)^{|a|}[a,db]$ for homogeneous $a,b \in L,$ and

– a differential, i.e. $d^2 = 0$.

Our next aim is to show that the Hochschild complex $(C^*_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A), \delta_{\text{Hoch}})$ of an associative algebra recalled in Definition 2.2.1 has a natural bracket which turns it into a dg-Lie algebra. We start with some preparatory material.

2.5.4 Proposition. Let C be a graded coalgebra. For coderivations $\theta, \phi \in CoDer(C)$ define

 $[\theta, \phi] := \theta \circ \phi - (-1)^{|\theta||\phi|} \phi \circ \theta.$

The bracket [-,-] makes $CoDer(C) = \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} CoDer^n(\mathcal{C})$ a graded Lie algebra.

Proof. The key observation is that $[\theta, \phi]$ is a coderivation (note that *neither* $\theta \circ \phi$ *nor* $\phi \circ \theta$ are coderivations!). Verifying this and the properties of a graded Lie bracket is straightforward and will be omitted.

2.5.5 Proposition. Let C be a graded coalgebra and $\chi \in CoDer^1(\mathcal{C})$ such that

$$[\chi, \chi] = 0, \qquad (2.20)$$

where [-, -] is the bracket of Proposition 2.5.4. Then

$$d(\theta) := [\chi, \theta] \quad \text{for } \theta \in CoDer(\mathcal{C})$$

is a differential that makes $CoDer(\mathcal{C})$ a dg-Lie algebra.

Observe that, since $|\chi| = 1$, (2.20) does not tautologically follow from the graded antisymmetry (2.18).

Proof of Proposition 2.5.5. The graded Jacobi identity (2.19) implies that, for each homogeneous θ ,

$$[\chi,[\chi,\theta]] = -(-1)^{|\theta|+1}[\chi,[\theta,\chi]] - [\theta,[\chi,\chi]].$$

Now use the graded antisymmetry $[\theta, \chi] = (-1)^{|\theta|+1}[\chi, \theta]$ and the assumption $[\chi, \chi] = 0$ to conclude from the above display that

$$[\chi, [\chi, \theta]] = -[\chi, [\chi, \theta]],$$

therefore, since the characteristic of the ground field is zero,

$$d^2(\theta) = [\chi, [\chi, \theta]] = 0,$$

so d is a differential. The derivation property of d with respect to the bracket can be verified in the same way and we leave it as an exercise to the reader.

In Proposition 2.5.5 we saw that coderivations of a graded coalgebra form a dg-Lie algebra. Another example of a dg-Lie algebra is provided by the Hochschild cochains of an associative algebra (see Definition 2.2.1). We need the following:

2.5.6 Definition. For $f \in Lin(V^{\otimes (m+1)}, V)$, $g \in Lin(V^{\otimes (n+1)}, V)$ and $1 \leq i \leq m+1$ define $f \circ_i g \in Lin(V^{\otimes (m+n+1)}, V)$ by

$$(f \circ_i g) := f\left(id_V^{\otimes (i-1)} \otimes g \otimes id_V^{\otimes (m-i+1)}\right).$$

Define also

$$f \circ g := \sum_{i=1}^{m+1} (-1)^{n(i+1)} f \circ_i g$$

and, finally,

$$[f,g] := f \circ g - (-1)^{mn} g \circ f.$$

The operation [-, -] is called the *Gerstenhaber bracket* (our definition however differs from the original one of [13] by the overall sign $(-1)^n$).

Let A be an associative algebra with the underlying space V. Since, by Definition 2.2.1, $C_{\text{Hoch}}^{*+1}(A, A) = Lin(V^{\otimes (*+1)}, V)$, the structure of Definition 2.5.6 defines a degree 0 operation $[-, -] : C_{\text{Hoch}}^{*+1}(A, A) \otimes C_{\text{Hoch}}^{*+1}(A, A) \to C_{\text{Hoch}}^{*+1}(A, A)$ called again the Gerstenhaber bracket. We leave as an exercise the proof of

2.5.7 Proposition. The Hochschild cochain complex of an associative algebra together with the Gerstenhaber bracket form a dg-Lie algebra $C_{\text{Hoch}}^{*+1}(A, A) = (C_{\text{Hoch}}^{*+1}(A, A), [-, -], \delta_{\text{Hoch}}).$

The following theorem gives an alternative description of the dg-Lie algebra of Proposition 2.5.7.

2.5.8 Theorem. Let A be an associative algebra with multiplication $\mu : V \otimes V \to V$ and $\chi \in CoDiff_2^{-1}(^{c}T(\downarrow V))$ the coderivation that corresponds to μ in the correspondence of Theorem 2.4.21. Let $d := [\chi, -]$ be the differential introduced in Proposition 2.5.5. Then there is a natural isomorphism of dg-Lie algebras

$$\xi: \left(C_{\text{Hoch}}^{(*+1)}(A,A), [-,-], \delta_{\text{Hoch}}\right) \xrightarrow{\cong} (CoDer^*(^{c}T(\downarrow V)), [-,-], d).$$

Proof. Given $\phi \in C^{n+1}_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A) = Lin(V^{\otimes (n+1)}, V)$, let $f : (\downarrow V)^{\otimes (n+1)} \to \downarrow V$ be the degree *n* linear map defined by the diagram

By Proposition 2.4.19, there exists a unique coderivation $\theta \in CoDer^n(^{c}T(\downarrow V))$ whose (n + 1)th corestriction is f and other corestrictions are trivial.

The map $\xi : C_{\text{Hoch}}^{(*+1)}(A, A) \to CoDer^{*}(^{c}T(\downarrow V))$ defined by $\xi(\phi) := \theta$ is clearly an isomorphism. The verification that ξ commutes with the differentials and brackets is a straightforward though involved exercise on the Koszul sign convention which we leave to the reader.

2.5.9 Corollary. Let μ be the multiplication in A interpreted as an element of $C^2_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A)$, and $f \in C^*_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A)$. Then $\delta_{\text{Hoch}}(f) = [\mu, f]$.

Proof. The corollary immediately follows from Theorem 2.5.8. Indeed, because ξ commutes with all the structures, we have

$$\delta_{\text{Hoch}}(f) = \xi^{-1} \xi \delta_{\text{Hoch}}(f) = \xi^{-1}(d(\xi f)) = \xi^{-1}[\chi, \xi f] = [\mu, f].$$

We however recommend as an exercise to verify the corollary directly, comparing $[\mu, f]$ to the formula for the Hochschild differential.

2.5.10 Proposition. A bilinear map $\kappa : V \otimes V \to V$ defines an associative algebra structure on V if and only if $[\kappa, \kappa] = 0$.

Proof. By Definition 2.5.6 (with m = n = 1),

$$\frac{1}{2}[\kappa,\kappa] = \frac{1}{2}\left(\kappa \circ \kappa - (-1)^{mn}\kappa \circ \kappa\right) = \kappa \circ \kappa = \kappa \circ_1 \kappa - \kappa \circ_2 \kappa = \kappa(\kappa \otimes id_V) - \kappa(id_V \otimes \kappa),$$

therefore $[\kappa, \kappa] = 0$ is indeed equivalent to the associativity of κ .

2.5.11 Proposition. Let A be an associative algebra with the underlying vector space V and the multiplication $\mu : V \otimes V \to V$. Let $\nu \in C^2_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A)$ be a Hochschild 2-cochain. Then $\mu + \nu \in C^2_{\text{Hoch}}(A, A) = Lin(V^{\otimes 2}, V)$ is associative if and only if

$$\delta_{\text{Hoch}}(\nu) + \frac{1}{2}[\nu, \nu] = 0.$$
 (2.21)

Proof. By Proposition 2.5.10, $\mu + \nu$ is associative if and only if

$$0 = \frac{1}{2}[\mu + \nu, \mu + \nu] = \frac{1}{2} \left\{ [\mu, \mu] + [\nu, \nu] + [\mu, \nu] + [\nu, \mu] \right\} = \delta_{\text{Hoch}}(\nu) + \frac{1}{2}[\nu, \nu].$$

To get the rightmost term, we used the fact that, since μ is associative, $[\mu, \mu] = 0$ by Proposition 2.5.10. We also observed that $[\mu, \nu] = [\nu, \mu] = \delta_{\text{Hoch}}(\nu)$ by Corollary 2.5.9.

A bilinear map $\nu : V \otimes V \to V$ such that $\mu + \nu$ is associative can be viewed as a deformation of μ . This suggests that (2.21) is related to deformations. This is indeed the case, as we will see later in this section. Equation (2.21) is a particular case of the Maurer-Cartan equation in a arbitrary dg-Lie algebra:

2.5.12 Definition. Let L = (L, [-, -], d) be a dg-Lie algebra. A degree 1 element $s \in L^1$ is Maurer-Cartan if it satisfies the Maurer-Cartan equation

$$ds + \frac{1}{2}[s,s] = 0. (2.22)$$

2.5.13 Remark. The Maurer-Cartan equation (also called the *Berikashvili equation*) along with its clones and generalizations is one of the most important equations in mathematics. For instance, a version of the Maurer-Cartan equation describes the differential of a left-invariant form, see [25, I.§4].

Let \mathfrak{g} be a dg-Lie algebra over the ground field \mathbf{k} . Consider the dg-Lie algebra L over the power series ring $\mathbf{k}[[t]]$ defined as

$$L := \mathfrak{g} \otimes (t), \tag{2.23}$$

where $(t) \subset \mathbf{k}[[t]]$ is the ideal generated by t. Degree n elements of L are expressions $f_1t + f_2t^2 + \cdots$, $f_i \in \mathfrak{g}^n$ for $i \geq 1$. The dg-Lie structure on L is induced from that of \mathfrak{g} in an obvious manner. Denote by $MC(\mathfrak{g})$ the set of all Maurer-Cartan elements in L. Clearly, a degree 1 element $s = f_1t + f_2t^2 + \cdots$ is Maurer-Cartan if its components $\{f_i \in \mathfrak{g}^1\}_{i>1}$ satisfy the equation:

$$(MC_k) df_k + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i+j=k} [f_i, f_j] = 0$$

for each $k \geq 1$.

2.5.14 Example. Let us apply the above construction to the Hochschild complex of an associative algebra A with the multiplication μ_0 , that is, take $\mathfrak{g} := C_{\text{Hoch}}^{*+1}(A, A)$ with the Gerstenhaber bracket and the Hochschild differential. In this case, one easily sees that (MC_k) for $s = \mu_1 t + \mu_2 t^2 + \cdots, \mu_i \in C_{\text{Hoch}}^2(A, A)$ is precisely equation (D_k) of Theorem 2.3.15, $k \geq 1$, compare also calculations on page 20. We conclude that $MC(\mathfrak{g})$ is the set of infinitesimal deformations of μ_0 .

Let us recall that each Lie algebra l can be equipped with a group structure with the multiplication given by the *Hausdorff-Campbell formula*:

$$x \cdot y := x + y + \frac{1}{2}[x, y] + \frac{1}{12}([x, [x, y]] + [y, [y, x]]) + \dots$$
 (2.24)
$$x \cdot y = \log(\exp(x)\exp(y)),$$

where

$$\exp(a) := 1 + a + \frac{1}{2!}a^2 + \frac{1}{3!}a^3 + \cdots, \quad \log(1+a) := a - \frac{1}{2}a^2 + \frac{1}{3}a^3 - \cdots,$$

in terms of iterated commutators of non-commutative variables x and y.

Using this construction, we introduce the gauge group of \mathfrak{g} as

$$\mathbf{G}(\mathbf{\mathfrak{g}}) := \exp(L^0),$$

$$x \cdot l := l + [x, \chi + l] + \frac{1}{2!} [x, [x, \chi + l]] + \frac{1}{3!} [x, [x, [x, \chi + l]]] + \dots, \ x \in \mathcal{G}(\mathfrak{g}), l \in L^1,$$
(2.25)

obtained by expressing the right hand side of

$$x \cdot l = \exp(x)(\chi + l)\exp(-x) - \chi \tag{2.26}$$

in terms of iterated commutators. Denoting $d\chi := [\chi, \chi]$, formula (2.25) reads

$$x \cdot l = l + dx + [x, l] + \frac{1}{2} \left\{ [x, dx] + [x, [x, l]] \right\} + \frac{1}{3} \left\{ [x, [x, dx]] + [x, [x, [x, l]]] \right\} + \cdots$$
(2.27)

უюций орони ор

$$\left[\exp(x)(\chi+l)\exp(-x),\exp(x)(\chi+l)\exp(-x)\right] = 0,$$

which can be rearranged into

$$\exp(x)[\chi + l, \chi + l] \exp(-x) = 0.$$

This finishes the proof.

Thanks to Lemma 2.5.15, it makes sense to consider

$$\mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}) := \mathrm{MC}(\mathfrak{g})/\mathrm{G}(\mathfrak{g}),$$

the moduli space of solutions of the Maurer-Cartan equation in $L = \mathfrak{g} \otimes (t)$.

$$\mathfrak{g}_0 = C^1_{\mathrm{Hoch}}(A, A) = Lin(A, A),$$

$$\exp(x)(\mu_0 + \mu'_1 t + \mu'_2 t^2 + \dots) = (\mu_0 + \mu''_1 t + \mu''_2 t^2 + \dots)(\exp(x) \otimes \exp(x)) \quad (2.28)$$

On the other hand, recall that in Example 2.3.17 we introduced the group

$$H := \{ u = id_A + \phi_1 t + \phi_2 t^2 + \dots \mid \phi_i \in Lin(A, A) \}.$$

郡bline). In the tent of tent of

2.6 L_{∞} -algebras and the Maurer-Cartan equation

ى

$$W = W^{\text{even}} \oplus W^{\text{odd}}$$

into the even and odd parts, then

$$\wedge W \cong \mathbf{k}[W^{\text{even}}] \otimes E[W^{\text{odd}}],$$

$$w_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge w_k = \varepsilon(\sigma) w_{\sigma(1)} \wedge \ldots \wedge w_{\sigma(k)}$$

and the antisymmetric Koszul sign $\chi(\sigma) \in \{-1, +1\}$ by

$$\chi(\sigma) := \operatorname{sgn}(\sigma)\varepsilon(\sigma).$$

$$l_k: \otimes^k V \to V, \quad k \in \mathbb{N}$$

of linear maps of degree 2 - k subject to the following axioms.

$$l_k(v_{\sigma(1)},\ldots,v_{\sigma(k)}) = \chi(\sigma)l_k(v_1,\ldots,v_k).$$

$$(2.29)$$

- For every $n \ge 1$ and homogeneous $v_1, \ldots, v_n \in V$,

$$(L_n) \quad \sum_{i+j=n+1} (-1)^i \sum_{\sigma \in \mathfrak{S}_{i,n-i}} \chi(\sigma) l_j (l_i(v_{\sigma(1)}, \dots, v_{\sigma(i)}), v_{\sigma(i+1)}, \dots, v_{\sigma(n)}) = 0.$$

Let us expand axioms (L_n) for n = 1, 2 and 3.

Case n = 1. For n = 1 (L_1) reduces to $l_1(l_1(v)) = 0$ for every $v \in V$, i.e. l_1 is a degree +1 differential.

$$l_2(v, u) = -(-1)^{|u||v|} l_2(u, v)$$

and (L_n) for n = 2 gives

$$(L_2) l_1(l_2(u,v)) = l_2(l_1(u),v) + (-1)^{|u|} l_2(u,l_1(v))$$

meaning that l_1 is a graded derivation with respect to the multiplication l_2 . Writing $d := l_1$ and $[u, v] := l_2(u, v)$, (L_2) takes more usual form

$$d[u, v] = [du, v] + (-1)^{|u|} [u, dv].$$

$$\begin{split} (-1)^{|u||w|}[[u,v],w] + (-1)^{|v||w|}[[w,u],v] + (-1)^{|u||v|}[[v,w],u] = \\ (-1)^{|u||w|} (dl_3(u,v,w) + l_3(du,v,w) + (-1)^{|u|} l_3(u,dv,w) + (-1)^{|u|+|v|} l_3(u,v,dw)). \end{split}$$

ās saures and a saur

$$l_k(v'_1 \oplus v''_1, \dots, v'_k \oplus v''_k) := l'_k(v'_1, \dots, v'_k) + l''_k(v''_1, \dots, v''_k),$$

for $v'_1, \ldots, v'_k \in V', v''_1, \ldots, v''_k \in V''$.

$$v_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes v_k - \chi(\sigma) \ v_{\sigma(1)} \otimes \cdots \otimes v_{\sigma(k)}.$$

$$l_k: \bigvee_k (V) \to V, \ k \ge 1.$$

2.6.6 Proposition. The space $\wedge(W)$ with the comultiplication $\Delta : \wedge(W) \rightarrow \wedge(W) \otimes \wedge(W)$ defined by

$$\Delta(w_1 \wedge \ldots \wedge w_n) := \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} \sum_{\sigma \in \mathfrak{S}_{i,n-i}} \epsilon(\sigma)(w_{\sigma(1)} \wedge \ldots \wedge w_{\sigma(i)}) \otimes (w_{\sigma(i+1)} \wedge \ldots \wedge w_{\sigma(n)})$$

is a graded coassociative cocommutative coalgebra. We will denote it $^{c} \wedge (W)$.

Proof. A direct verification which we leave to the reader as an exercise.

For the coalgebra $^{c} \wedge (W)$, the following analog of Proposition 2.4.19 holds.

္ **2.67 Proposition.** Let W be a graded grad

$$CoDer^{d}(^{c}\wedge(W)) \cong Lin^{d}(^{c}\wedge(W), W).$$

We leave the proof to the reader. Observe that the coalgebra ${}^{c} \wedge (W)$ is a direct sum

$${}^{c}\wedge(W) = \bigoplus_{n\geq 1} {}^{c}\wedge^{n}(W)$$

$$f_s: {}^c \wedge {}^s(W) \xrightarrow{\theta \mid \bigwedge {}^s(W)} {}^c \wedge (W) \xrightarrow{\text{proj.}} W.$$

$$L_{\infty}(V) \cong CoDiff^{1}(^{c} \wedge (\downarrow V)).$$

$$\overset{c}{\wedge}_{n}(\downarrow V) \xrightarrow{f_{n}} \downarrow V \\ \bigotimes^{n}_{\downarrow} \downarrow \\ \bigvee_{n}(V) \xrightarrow{\overline{l}_{n}} V.$$

It is then a direct though involved verification that the maps

$$l_n := (-1)^{\binom{n+1}{2}} \bar{l}_n \tag{2.30}$$



Figure 2.1: Saito's portrait of K_5 .

$$Lie(V) \cong CoDiff_2^1(^c \wedge (\downarrow V))$$

ى

$$\mu_k: V^{\otimes k} \to V, \quad k \ge 1,$$

of linear maps of degree k-2 such that

$$(A_n) \sum_{\lambda=0}^{n-1} \sum_{k=1}^{n-\lambda} (-1)^{\epsilon} \cdot \mu_{n-k+1}(v_1, \dots, v_{\lambda}, \mu_k(v_{\lambda+1}, \dots, v_{\lambda+k}), v_{\lambda+k+1}, \dots, v_n) = 0$$

for every $n \ge 1, v_1, \ldots, v_n \in V$, where $\epsilon = k + \lambda + k\lambda + k(|v_1| + \cdots + |v_\lambda|)$.

$$A_{\infty}(V) \cong CoDiff^{1}(^{c}T(\downarrow V)).$$

$$f(l'_k(v_1,...,v_k)) = l''_k(f(v_1),...,f(v_k)),$$

for each $v_1, \ldots, v_k \in V', k \ge 1$.

என்றல் பிலையில் பிலையிலையில் பிலையில் பிலையிலையிலையிலையிலையிலையில் பிலையிலையிலையில் பிலையிலையிலையிலையிலையிலையிலைய

$${}^{c}\wedge {}^{k}(\downarrow V') \xrightarrow{F} {}^{c}\wedge (\downarrow V'') \xrightarrow{\text{proj.}} \downarrow V''.$$

Define the maps $f_k : \bigvee_k V' \to V''$ by the diagram



ї displays dis

讨<table-cell>

Let us start with recalling some necessary definitions.

2.7.1 Definition. A morphism $f = (f_1, f_2, ...) : L' = (V', l'_1, l'_2, ...) \to L'' = (V'', l''_1, l''_2, ...)$ of L_{∞} -algebras is a *weak equivalence* if the chain map $f_1 : (V', l'_1) \to (V'', l''_1)$ induces an isomorphism of cohomology.

2.7.3 Proposition. A weak equivalence of minimal L_{∞} -algebras is an isomorphism.

ಿ and a set of the set o

The following theorem, which can be found in [26], uses the direct sum of L_{∞} -algebras recalled in Example 2.6.5.

2.7.4 Theorem. Each L_{∞} -algebra is the direct sum of a minimal and a contractible L_{∞} -algebra.

2.7.5 Corollary. Each L_{∞} -algebra is weakly equivalent to a minimal one.

$$l_1(s) + \frac{1}{2}l_2(s,s) + \frac{1}{3!}l_3(s,s,s) + \dots + \frac{1}{n!}l_n(s,\dots,s) + \dots = 0.$$
(2.31)

When \mathfrak{g} is a dg-Lie algebra, one recognizes the ordinary Maurer-Cartan equation (2.22).

贫<footnote><footnote><footnote><footnote><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-container><table-container><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row><table-row>

ϊ

$$MC(\mathfrak{g}) = \{s = s_1 t + s_2 t^2 + \dots \mid ds_1 = ds_2 = \dots = 0\}$$

آ

$$(-b_1t_1 - b_2t_2 - \cdots) \cdot (s_1t + s_2t^2 + \cdots) = 0,$$

therefore $s = s_1 t + s_2 t^2 + \cdots$ is equivalent to the trivial solution.

よ<list-item><list-item><list-item>

$$\mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}'\oplus\mathfrak{g}'')\cong\mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}') imes\mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}').$$

The central statement of this section reads:

2.7.8 Theorem. The assignment $\mathfrak{g} \mapsto \mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g})$ extends to a covariant functor from the category of L_{∞} -algebras and their weak morphisms to the category of sets. A weak equivalence $f : \mathfrak{g}' \to \mathfrak{g}''$ induces an isomorphism $\mathfrak{Def}(f) : \mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}') \cong \mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}'')$.

The above theorem implies that the deformation functor \mathfrak{Def} descends to the localization hoL_{∞} obtained by inverting weak equivalences in L_{∞} . By Quillen's theory [40], hoL_{∞} is equivalent to the category of minimal L_{∞} -algebras and homotopy classes (in an appropriate sense) of their maps. This explains the meaning of homotopy invariance in the title of this section.

Proof of Theorem 2.7.8. For an L_{∞} -morphism $f = (f_1, f_2, f_3, \ldots) : \mathfrak{g}' \to \mathfrak{g}''$ define $\mathrm{MC}(f) : \mathrm{MC}(\mathfrak{g}') \to \mathrm{MC}(\mathfrak{g}'')$ by

$$MC(f)(s) := f_1(s) + \frac{1}{2}f_2(s,s) + \dots + \frac{1}{n!}f_n(s,\dots,s) + \dots$$

It can be shown that MC(f) is a well-defined map that descends to the quotients by the gauge equivalence, giving rise to a map $\mathfrak{Def}(f) : \mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}') \to \mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}'')$.



in which *i* is the natural inclusion and *p* the natural projection. Observe that \overline{f} is a weak equivalence so it is, by Proposition 2.7.3, an isomorphism. Therefore, in the following induced diagram, the map $\mathfrak{Def}(\overline{f})$ is an isomorphism, too:

$$\begin{array}{c|c} \mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}'_m) \times \mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}'_c) & \underbrace{\mathfrak{Def}(i)}_{\sim} \mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}'_m) \\ & \\ \mathfrak{Def}(f) \\ & \\ \mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}''_m) \times \mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}''_c) & \underbrace{\mathfrak{Def}(p)}_{\sim} \mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}''_m). \end{array}$$

Since, by Example 2.7.6, both $\mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}'_c)$ and $\mathfrak{Def}(\mathfrak{g}''_c)$ are points, the maps $\mathfrak{Def}(i)$ and $\mathfrak{Def}(p)$ are isomorphisms. We finish the proof by concluding that $\mathfrak{Def}(f)$ is also an isomorphism. \Box

2.8 Deformation quantization of Poisson manifolds

In this section we indicate the main ideas of Kontsevich's proof of the existence of a deformation quantization of Poisson manifolds. Our exposition follows [26]. Let us recall some necessary notions.

 $-(V, \cdot)$ is an associative commutative algebra,

 $-(V, \{-, -\})$ is a Lie algebra, and

Exercise 2.8.2. Show that Poisson algebras can be equivalently defined as structures with only one operation $\bullet: V \otimes V \to V$ such that

$$u \bullet (v \bullet w) = (u \bullet v) \bullet w - \frac{1}{3} \Big\{ (u \bullet w) \bullet v + (v \bullet w) \bullet u - (v \bullet u) \bullet w - (w \bullet u) \bullet v \Big\} \,,$$

for each $u, v, w \in V$, see [37, Example 2].

ى

$$a \star b := a \cdot b + t\mu_1(a, b) + t^2\mu_2(a, b) + t^3\mu_3(a, b) + \cdots$$
 (2.32)

for $a, b \in V$. We have the following:

2.8.3 Proposition. Suppose $A = (V, \cdot)$ is a commutative associative algebra. Then, for an associative deformation (2.32) of A,

$$\{a,b\} := \mu_1(a,b) - \mu_1(b,a), \ a,b \in V,$$

is a Lie bracket such that $P_{\star} := (V, \cdot, \{-, -\})$ is Poisson algebra.

It remains to verify the derivation property. It is clearly equivalent to

$$\mu_1(ab,c) - \mu_1(c,ab) - a\mu_1(b,c) + a\mu_1(c,b) - \mu_1(a,c)b + \mu_1(c,a)b = 0 \quad (2.33)$$

$$\rho(a, b, c) := a\mu_1(b, c) - \mu_1(ab, c) + \mu_1(a, bc) - \mu_1(a, b)c = 0.$$

A straightforward verification involving the commutativity of the \cdot -product shows that the left hand side of (2.33) equals $-\rho(a, b, c) + \rho(a, c, b) - \rho(c, a, b)$. This finishes the proof.

Let us recall geometric versions of the above notions.

2.8.5 Definition. A Poisson manifold is a smooth manifold M equipped with a Lie product $\{-,-\}: C^{\infty}(M) \otimes C^{\infty}(M) \to C^{\infty}(M)$ on the space of smooth functions such that $(C^{\infty}(M), \cdot, \{-,-\})$, where \cdot is the standard pointwise multiplication, is a Poisson algebra.

Poisson manifolds generalize symplectic ones in that the bracket $\{-, -\}$ need not be induced by a nondegenerate 2-form. The following notion was introduced and physically justified in [5].

2.8.7 Theorem (Kontsevich [26]). Every Poisson manifold admits a deformation quantization.

Sketch of Proof. Maxim Kontsevich proved this theorem in two steps. He proved first a 'local' version assuming $M = \mathbb{R}^d$, and then he globalized the result to an arbitrary M using ideas of formal geometry and the language of superconnections. We are going to sketch only the first step of Kontsevich's proof.

ள்खோളோ? In Index Ind

$$\mathfrak{g}^{\prime n} := \Gamma(M, \wedge^{n+1}TM), \ n \ge 1,$$

where $\Gamma(M, \wedge^{n+1}TM)$ denotes the space of smooth sections of the (n + 1)th exterior power of the tangent bundle TM. The bracket is determined by

$$\begin{aligned} [\xi_0 \wedge \ldots \wedge \xi_k, \eta_0 \wedge \ldots \wedge \eta_l] := \\ := \sum_{i=0}^k \sum_{j=0}^l (-1)^{i+j+k} [\xi_i, \eta_j] \wedge \xi_0 \wedge \ldots \wedge \hat{\xi}_i \wedge \ldots \wedge \xi_k \wedge \eta_0 \wedge \ldots \wedge \hat{\eta}_j \wedge \ldots \wedge \eta_l, \end{aligned}$$

where $\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_k, \eta_1, \ldots, \eta_l \in \Gamma(M, TM)$ are vector fields, `indicates the omission and $[\xi_i, \eta_j]$ in the right hand side denotes the classical Lie bracket of vector fields ξ_i and η_j [25, I.§1].

Recall that Poisson structures on M are in one-to-one correspondence with smooth sections $\alpha \in \Gamma(M, \wedge^2 TM)$ satisfying $[\alpha, \alpha] = 0$. The corresponding bracket of smooth functions $f, g \in C^{\infty}(M)$ is given by $\{f, g\} = \alpha(f \otimes g)$. Since \mathfrak{g}' is just a graded Lie algebra,

$$MC(g') = \{s = s_1t + s_2t^2 + \ldots \in g'^1 \otimes (t) \mid [s, s] = 0\}$$

ى

- Construction of \mathfrak{g}'' . It is the dg Lie algebra of polydiffenential operators,

$$\mathfrak{g}'' = \bigoplus_{n \ge 0} D_{\text{poly}}^n(M),$$

where

$$D^n_{\text{poly}}(M) \subset C^{n+1}_{\text{Hoch}}(C^{\infty}(M), C^{\infty}(M))$$

- The weak equivalence. Consider the map $f_1: \mathfrak{g}' \to \mathfrak{g}''$ defined by

$$f_1(\xi_0, \dots, \xi_k)(g_0, \dots, g_k) := \frac{1}{(k+1)!} \sum_{\sigma \in \mathfrak{S}_{k+1}} \operatorname{sgn}(\sigma) \prod_{i=0}^k \xi_{\sigma(i)}(g_i),$$

for $\xi_0, \ldots, \xi_k \in \Gamma(M, TM)$ and $g_0, \ldots, g_k \in C^{\infty}(M)$. It is easy to show that $f_1 : (\mathfrak{g}', d = 0) \to (\mathfrak{g}'', \delta_{\text{Hoch}})$ is a chain map. Moreover, a version of the Kostant-Hochschild-Rosenberg theorem for smooth manifolds proved in [26] states that f_1 is a cohomology isomorphism. Unfortunately, f_1 does not commute with brackets. The following central statement of Kontsevich's approach to deformation quantization says that f_1 is, however, the linear part of an L_{∞} -map:

Formality. The map f_1 extends to an L_{∞} -homomorphism $f = (f_1, f_2, f_3, \ldots)$: $\mathfrak{g}' \to \mathfrak{g}''$.

Bibliography

- [1] M. André. Method simpliciale en algèbre homologique et algébre commutative, volume 32 of Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Springer, Berlin, 1967.
- [2] M.F. Atiyah and I.G. MacDonald. Introduction to Commutative Algebra. Addison-Wesley, 1969. Fifth printing.
- [3] D. Balavoine. Deformation of algebras over a quadratic operad. In J.D. Stasheff J.-L. Loday and A.A. Voronov, editors, *Operads: Proceedings of Renaissance Conferences*, volume 202 of *Contemporary Mathematics*, pages 167–205, 1997.
- [4] D. Balavoine. Homology and cohomology with coefficients, of an algebra over a quadratic operad. J. Pure Appl. Algebra, 132:221–258, 1998.
- [5] F. Bayen, M. Flato, C. Fronsdal, A. Lichnerowiscz, and D. Sternheimer. Deformation and quantization I,II. Ann. Physics, 111:61–151, 1978.
- [6] I. Ciocan-Fontanine and M.M. Kapranov. Derived Quot schemes. Ann. Sci. Ecole Norm. Sup., 34(3):403–440, May-June 2001.
- [7] R. D'Auria and P. Fré. Geometric supergravity in D=11 and its hidden supergroup. *Nuclear Physics B*, 201:101–140, 1982.
- [8] I. Ciocan-Fontanine and M.M. Kapranov. Derived Hilbert schemes. J. Amer. Math. Soc., 15(4):787–815, June 2002.
- [9] Y. Félix. Dénombrement des types de k-homotopie. Théorie de la déformation. Bulletin. Soc. Math. France, 108(3), 1980.
- [10] T.F. Fox. The construction of cofree coalgebras. J. Pure Appl. Algebra, 84(2):191–198, 1993.
- [12] T.F. Fox and M. Markl. Distributive laws, bialgebras, and cohomology. In J.-L. Loday, J.D. Stasheff, and A.A. Voronov, editors, *Operads: Proceedings* of *Renaissance Conferences*, volume 202 of *Contemporary Math.*, pages 167– 205. Amer. Math. Soc., 1997.
- ្[13] M. Gerstenhaber, The cohome of the coh
- [14] M. Gerstenhaber. On the deformation of rings and algebras. Ann. of Math., 79,1:59–104, 1964.
- [16] M. Gerstenhaber and S.D. Schack. Relative Hochschild cohomology, rigid algebras, and the Bockstein. J. Pure Appl. Algebra, 43:53–74, 1986.

- [17] E. Getzler. Lie theory for nilpotent L_{∞} algebras. Ann. of Math., 170(1):271–301, 2009.
- [18] M. Goze and E. Remm. Valued deformations of algebras. J. Alg. Appl., 3(4):345–365, 2004.
- [19] R. Hartshorne. Algebraic Geometry, volume 52 of Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, 1977.
- [20] M. Hazewinkel. Cofree coalgebras and multivariable recursiveness. J. Pure Appl. Algebra, 183(1-3):61–103, 2003.
- [21] V. Hinich. Tamarkin's proof of Kontsevich formality theorem. Forum Mathematicum, 15:591–614, 2003.
- [22] V. Hinich and V.V. Schechtman. Homotopy Lie algebras. Advances in Soviet Mathem., 16(2):1–28, 1993.
- [23] T.V. Kadeishvili. O kategorii differentialnych koalgebr i kategorii $A(\infty)$ algebr. Trudy Tbiliss. Mat. Inst. Razmadze Akad. Nauk Gruzin. SSR, 77:50– 70, 1985. in Russian.
- [24] H. Kajiura and J. Stasheff. Homotopy algebras inspired by clasical openclosed field string theory. Comm. Math. Phys., 263(3):553–581, May 2006.
- [25] S. Kobayashi and K. Nomizu. Foundations of Differential Geometry, volume I. Interscience Publishers, 1963.
- [26] M. Kontsevich. Deformation quantization of Poisson manifolds. Lett. Math. Phys., 66(3):157–216, December 2003.
- [27] M. Kontsevich and Y. Soibelman. Deformations of algebras over operads and the Deligne conjecture. In Dito, G. et al., editor, *Conférence Moshé Flato 1999: Quantization, deformation, and symmetries*, number 21 in Math. Phys. Stud., pages 255–307. Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2000.
- [28] T. Lada and M. Markl. Strongly homotopy Lie algebras. Comm. Algebra, 23(6):2147–2161, 1995.
- [29] T. Lada and J.D. Stasheff. Introduction to sh Lie algebras for physicists. Internat. J. Theoret. Phys., 32(7):1087–1103, 1993.
- [30] S. Mac Lane. *Homology*. Springer-Verlag, 1963.
- [31] S. Mac Lane. Natural associativity and commutativity. *Rice Univ. Stud.*, 49(1):28–46, 1963.
- [32] S. Mac Lane. Categories for the Working Mathematician. Springer-Verlag, 1971.

- [35] M. Markl. Homotopy algebras are homotopy algebras. Forum Mathematicum, 16(1):129–160, January 2004.
- [36] M. Markl. Intrinsic brackets and the L_{∞} -deformation theory of bialgebras. Preprint math.AT/0411456, November 2004.
- [37] M. Markl and E. Remm. Algebras with one operation including Poisson and other Lie-admissible algebras. J. Algebra, 299:171–189, 2006.
- [39] A. Nijenhuis and J. Richardson. Cohomology and deformations in graded Lie algebras. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc., 72:1–29, 1966.
- [40] D. Quillen. *Homotopical Algebra*, volume 43 of *Lecture Notes in Math.* Springer-Verlag, 1967.

- [43] J.R. Smith. Cofree coalgebras over operads. Topology Appl., 133(2):105–138, September 2003.
- [44] J.D. Stasheff. Homotopy associativity of H-spaces I,II. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 108:275–312, 1963.
- [45] D. Sullivan. Infinitesimal computations in topology. Inst. Hautes Etudes Sci. Publ. Math., 47:269–331, 1977.
- [46] D.E. Tamarkin. Another proof of M. Kontsevich formality theorem. Preprint math.QA/9803025, March 1998.

3. Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology from operadic point of view

Abstract

3.1 Introduction

ى

ॅ <list-item> <table-cell><text>

ு oppresenter for de senter for

On the other hand, there are quadratic operads which are not Koszul and for those very little is known [15].

In this paper, we show that OC is isomorphic to Ext in the category of operadic \mathcal{A} -modules. Thus instead of resolving the operad \mathcal{A} , it suffices to find a projective resolution of a specific \mathcal{A} -module \mathcal{MDA} associated to \mathcal{A} . The ideas used here were already sketched in the paper [13] by M. Markl.

止。 Generic Gener

We assume the reader is familiar with the language of operads (e.g. [16],[8]). Finally, I would like to thank Martin Markl for many useful discussions.

Contents

3.1	Intro	oduction	49				
3.2	Basi	cs	52				
	3.2.1	Operadic modules	54				
	3.2.2	Tree composition \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	55				
	3.2.3	Free product of operads $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	57				
3.3	Ope	radic cohomology of algebras	61				
	3.3.1	Reminder \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	61				
	3.3.2	Algebras with derivation	62				
	3.3.3	Augmented cotangent complex	69				
	3.3.4	Intermediate resolution of \mathcal{DA}	72				
	3.3.5	From operads to operadic modules	74				
3.4	Gers	stenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology is operadic					
cohomology							
	3.4.1	Operad for diagrams	76				
	3.4.2	Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology	77				
	3.4.3	Resolution of \mathcal{MDA}	78				

3.2 Basics

Fix the following symbols:

- C is a set of colours.
- k is a field of characteristics 0.
- \mathbb{N}_0 is the set of natural numbers including 0.

We will also use the following notations and conventions:

- Vector spaces over k are called k-modules, chain complexes of vector spaces over k with differential of degree -1 are called dg-k-modules and morphisms of chain complexes are called just maps. Chain complexes are assumed nonnegatively graded unless stated otherwise.
- |x| is the degree of an element x of a dg-k-module.
- $H_*(A)$ is homology of the object A, whatever A is.
- $k\langle S \rangle$ is the k-linear span of the set S.
- $\operatorname{ar}(v)$ is arity of the object v, whatever v is.
- Quism is a map f of dg-k-modules such that the induced map $H_*(f)$ on homology is an isomorphism.

3.2.1 Definition. A dg-C-collection X is a set

$$\left\{ X \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c_1, \dots, c_n \end{pmatrix} \mid n \in \mathbb{N}_0, c, c_1, \dots, c_n \in C \right\}$$

of dg-k-modules. We call c the *output* colour of elements of $X\binom{c}{c_1,\ldots,c_n}$, c_1,\ldots,c_n are the *input* colours, n is the *arity*. We also admit n = 0.

When the above dg-k-modules have zero differentials, we talk just about graded C-collection. If moreover no grading is given, we talk just about C-collection. All notions that follow have similar analogues. If the context is clear, we might omit the prefixes dg-C completely.

A dg-C-operad \mathcal{A} is a dg-C-collection \mathcal{A} together with a set of dg-k-module maps

$$\circ_i: \mathcal{A}\binom{c}{c_1, \ldots, c_k} \otimes \mathcal{A}\binom{c_i}{d_1, \cdots, d_l} \to \mathcal{A}\binom{c}{c_1, \cdots, c_{i-1}, d_1, \cdots, d_l, c_{i+1}, \cdots, c_k},$$

called *operadic compositions*, one for each choice of $k, l \in \mathbb{N}_0$, $1 \leq i \leq k$ and $c, c_1, \ldots, c_k, d_1, \ldots, d_l \in C$, and a set of units

$$e: k \to \mathcal{A} \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c \end{pmatrix},$$

one for each $c \in C$. These maps satisfy the usual associativity and unit axioms, e.g. [16].

The initial dg-C-operad is denoted I.

Equivalently, dg-C-operad is a monoid in the monoidal category of dg-C-collections with the **composition product** \circ :

$$(\mathcal{A} \circ \mathcal{B}) \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c_1, \dots, c_n \end{pmatrix} := \bigoplus_{\substack{k \ge 0, \\ i_1, \dots, i_k \ge 0, \\ d_1, \dots, d_k \in C}} \mathcal{A} \begin{pmatrix} c \\ d_1 \end{pmatrix} \otimes \mathcal{B} \begin{pmatrix} d_1 \\ c_1, \dots, c_{i_1} \end{pmatrix} \otimes \dots \otimes \mathcal{B} \begin{pmatrix} d_k \\ c_{i_1 + \dots + i_{k-1} + 1}, \dots, c_n \end{pmatrix}.$$

In contrast to the uncoloured operads, the composition is defined only for the "correct" colours and there is one unit in every colour, i.e. $I\binom{c}{c} = k$ for every $c \in C$. Hence we usually talk about the units. We denote by $\mathbf{1}_c$ the image of $1 \in k = I\binom{c}{c}$, hence $\operatorname{Im} e = \bigoplus_{c \in C} k \langle \mathbf{1}_c \rangle$. The notation $\mathbf{1}_c$ for units coincides with the notation for identity morphisms. The right meaning will always be clear from the context.

Let \mathcal{M}_1 and \mathcal{M}_2 be two dg-*C*-collections. Then **dg-***C*-collection morphism f is a set of dg maps

$$f\begin{pmatrix}c\\c_1,\ldots,c_n\end{pmatrix}: \mathcal{M}_1\begin{pmatrix}c\\c_1,\ldots,c_n\end{pmatrix} \to \mathcal{M}_2\begin{pmatrix}c\\c_1,\ldots,c_n\end{pmatrix},$$

one for each $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, c, c_1, \ldots, c_n \in C$.

The dg-C-collection morphisms are composed "colourwise" in the obvious way.

Recall that given a dg-k-module A, the *endomorphism operad* $\mathcal{E}nd_A$ comes equipped with the differential

$$\partial_{\mathcal{E}nd_A}f := \partial_A f - (-1)^{|f|} f \partial_{A^{\otimes n}}$$

for $f \in \mathcal{E}nd_A(n)$ homogeneous. Let there be a decomposition

$$(A, \partial_A) = \bigoplus_{c \in C} (A_c, \partial_{A_c}).$$

Then the endomorphism operad is naturally a dg-C-operad via

$$\mathcal{E}nd_A\begin{pmatrix}c\\c_1,\ldots,c_n\end{pmatrix}:=\operatorname{Hom}_k(A_{c_1}\oplus\cdots\oplus A_{c_n},A_c).$$

An algebra over a dg-C-operad \mathcal{A} is a dg-C-operad morphism

$$(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}}) \to (\mathcal{E}nd_A, \partial_{\mathcal{E}nd_A}).$$

3.2.1 Operadic modules

3.2.2 Definition. Let $\mathcal{A} = (\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}})$ be a dg-*C*-operad. An (operadic) dg- \mathcal{A} -module \mathcal{M} is a dg-*C*-collection

$$\left\{ \mathcal{M} \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c_1, \dots, c_n \end{pmatrix} \mid n \in \mathbb{N}_0, c, c_1, \dots, c_n \in C \right\}$$

with structure maps

$$\circ_i^L : \mathcal{A} \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c_1, \cdots, c_k \end{pmatrix} \otimes \mathcal{M} \begin{pmatrix} c_i \\ d_1, \cdots, d_l \end{pmatrix} \to \mathcal{M} \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c_1, \cdots, c_{i-1}, d_1, \cdots, d_l, c_{i+1}, \cdots c_k \end{pmatrix},$$
$$\circ_i^R : \mathcal{M} \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c_1, \cdots, c_k \end{pmatrix} \otimes \mathcal{A} \begin{pmatrix} c_i \\ d_1, \cdots, d_l \end{pmatrix} \to \mathcal{M} \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c_1, \cdots, c_{i-1}, d_1, \cdots, d_l, c_{i+1}, \cdots c_k \end{pmatrix},$$

one for each choice of $c, c_1, \dots, d_1, \dots \in C$ and $1 \leq i \leq k$. These structure maps are required to satisfy the expected axioms:

$$(\alpha_{1} \circ_{j} \alpha_{2}) \circ_{i}^{L} m = \begin{cases} (-1)^{|\alpha_{2}||m|} (\alpha_{1} \circ_{i}^{L} m) \circ_{j+\operatorname{ar}(m)-1}^{R} \alpha_{2} & \dots & i < j \\ \alpha_{1} \circ_{j}^{L} (\alpha_{2} \circ_{i-j+1}^{L} m) & \dots & j \le i \le j + \operatorname{ar}(\alpha_{2}) - 1 \\ (-1)^{|\alpha_{2}||m|} (\alpha_{1} \circ_{i-\operatorname{ar}(\alpha_{2})+1}) \circ_{j}^{R} \alpha_{2} & \dots & i \ge j + \operatorname{ar}(\alpha_{2}), \end{cases}$$

$$m \circ_{i}^{R} (\alpha_{1} \circ_{j} \alpha_{2}) = (m \circ_{i}^{R} \alpha_{1}) \circ_{j+i-1}^{R} \alpha_{2},$$

$$(\alpha_{1} \circ_{i}^{L} m) \circ_{j}^{R} \alpha_{2} = \begin{cases} (-1)^{|\alpha_{2}||m|} (\alpha_{1} \circ_{j} \alpha_{2}) \circ_{i+\operatorname{ar}(\alpha_{2})-1}^{L} m & \cdots & j < i \\ \alpha_{1} \circ_{i}^{L} (m \circ_{j-i+1}^{R} \alpha_{2}) & \cdots & i \le j \le i + \operatorname{ar}(m) - 1 \\ (-1)^{|\alpha_{2}||m|} (\alpha_{1} \circ_{j-\operatorname{ar}(m)+1} \alpha_{2}) \circ_{i}^{L} m & \cdots & j \ge i + \operatorname{ar}(m) \end{cases}$$

and

$$\mathbf{1}_c \circ_1 m = m = m \circ_i \mathbf{1}_{c_i} \quad \dots \quad 1 \le i \le \operatorname{ar}(m)$$

$$f(a \circ_i^L m) = a \circ_i^L f(m),$$

$$f(m \circ_i^R a) = f(m) \circ_i^R a.$$

$$\partial_{\mathcal{M}}(a \circ_{i} m) = \partial_{\mathcal{A}} a \circ_{i} m + (-1)^{|a|} a \circ_{i} \partial_{\mathcal{M}} m,$$

$$\partial_{\mathcal{M}}(m \circ_{i} a) = \partial_{\mathcal{M}} m \circ_{i} a + (-1)^{|m|} m \circ_{i} \partial_{\mathcal{A}} a.$$

$$\mathcal{A}\langle M\rangle$$

We warn the reader that the notion of operadic module varies in the literature. For example the monograph [3] uses a different definition.

While dealing with \mathcal{A} -modules, it is useful to introduce the following infinitesimal composition product $\mathcal{A} \circ' (\mathcal{B}, \mathcal{C})$ of *C*-collections $\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B}, \mathcal{C}$:

$$\left(\mathcal{A}\circ'(\mathcal{B},\mathcal{C})\right)\binom{c}{c_1,\ldots,c_n} := \tag{3.1}$$

$$\bigoplus_{\substack{k \ge 0, l > 0, \\ 0 \le i_1 \le \dots \le i_{k-1} \le n, \\ d_1, \dots, d_k \in C}} \mathcal{A}\binom{c}{d_1, \dots, d_k} \otimes \mathcal{B}\binom{d_1}{c_1, \dots, c_{i_1}} \otimes \dots \otimes \mathcal{C}\binom{d_l}{c_{i_{l-1}+1}, \dots, c_{i_l}} \otimes \dots \otimes \mathcal{B}\binom{d_k}{c_{i_{k-1}+1}, \dots, c_n}$$

See also [8]. We denote by

$$\mathcal{A} \circ_{l}^{\prime} (\mathcal{B}, \mathcal{C})$$

the projection of $\mathcal{A} \circ' (\mathcal{B}, \mathcal{C})$ onto the component with fixed l.

For the free module, we have the following description using the infinitesimal composition product:

$$\mathcal{A} \langle M \rangle \cong \mathcal{A} \circ' (I, M \circ \mathcal{A})$$

3.2.2 Tree composition

edges for every $v \in V$ and a set E of (distinct) unordered pairs (called *edges*) of distinct elements of V. If $e := (v, w) \in E$, we say that the vertices v, w are adjacent to the edge e and the edge e is adjacent to the vertices v, w. Denote E_v the set of all edges adjacent to v. Similarly, for $h \in H_v$, we say that the vertex v is adjacent to the half edge h and vice versa. A path connecting vertices v, w is a sequence $(v, v_1), (v_1, v_2), \ldots, (v_n, w)$ of distinct edges. A tree is a graph such that for every two vertices v, w there is a path connecting them iff $v \neq w$. A rooted tree is a tree with a chosen half edge, called root. The root vertex is the unique vertex adjacent to the root. The half edges other than the root are called *leaves*. For every vertex v except for the root vertex, there is a unique edge legs or *inputs* of v. The root is, by definition, the output of the root vertex. The number of legs of v is called arity of v and is denoted ar(v). Notice we also admit vertices with no legs, i.e. vertices of arity 0. A *planar* tree is a tree with a given ordering of the set $H_v \sqcup E_v - \{e_v\}$ for each $v \in V$ (the notation \sqcup stands for the disjoint union). The planarity induces an ordering on the set of all leaves, e.g.

by numbering them $1, 2, \ldots$ For example,



is a planar tree with 3 vertices, 3 half edges and 2 edges. We use the convention that the topmost half edge is always the root. Then there are 2 leaves. The planar ordering of legs of all vertices is denoted by small numbers and the induced ordering of leaves is denoted by big numbers.

$$H_{v} = \begin{cases} H_{1,v} & \dots & v \in V_{1} - \{v_{1}\} \\ H_{1,v_{1}} - \{l\} & \dots & v = v_{1} \\ H_{2,v} & \dots & v \in V_{2} - \{v_{2}\} \\ H_{2,v_{2}} - \{r\} & \dots & v = v_{2} \end{cases},$$

and finally the set of edges is $E_1 \sqcup E_2 \sqcup \{(v_1, v_2)\}$. The planar structure is inherited in the obvious way. For example,

From this point on, *tree* will always mean a planar rooted tree. Such trees can be used to encode compositions of elements of an operad including those of arity 0.

Let T be a tree with n vertices v_1, \ldots, v_n . Suppose moreover that the vertices of T are ordered, i.e. there is a bijection $b : \{v_1, \ldots, v_n\} \to \{1, \ldots, n\}$. We denote such a tree with ordered vertices by T_b .

$$T^1 := v_i,$$

$$T^1_b(p_1, \dots, p_n) := p_i.$$

$$T^k := T^{k-1} \circ_l v_i,$$
$$T^k_b(p_1, \dots, p_n) := T^{k-1}_b(p_1, \dots, p_n) \circ_l p_i$$

In the upper equation, we are using the operation \circ_l of grafting of trees. Finally

$$T_b(p_1,\ldots,p_n):=T_b^n(p_1,\ldots,p_n).$$

 $T_b(p_1,\ldots,p_n)$ is called **tree composition** of p_1,\ldots,p_n along T_b .

If T and p_i 's are fixed, changing b may change the sign of $T_b(p_1, \ldots, p_n)$. Observe that if \mathcal{P} is concentrated in even degrees (in particular 0) then the sign doesn't change. If b is understood and fixed, we usually omit it.

For example, let

$$T := v_2$$

For i = 1, 2, 3, let p_i be an element of degree 1 and arity 2. Let $b(v_1) = 1$, $b(v_2) = 2$, $b(v_3) = 3$ and $b'(v_1) = 1$, $b'(v_2) = 3$, $b(v_3) = 2$. Then

$$T_b(p_1, p_2, p_3) = (p_1 \circ_1 p_2) \circ_3 p_3$$
 and $T_{b'}(p_1, p_2, p_3) = (p_1 \circ_2 p_3) \circ_1 p_2$

and by the associativity axiom

$$T_b(p_1, p_2, p_3) = -T_{b'}(p_1, p_2, p_3).$$

A useful observation is that we can always reindex p_i 's so that

$$T_b(p_1, \dots, p_n) = (\dots ((p_1 \circ_{i_1} p_2) \circ_{i_2} p_3) \dots \circ_{i_{n-1}} p_n)$$
(3.2)

for some $i_1, i_2, ..., i_{n-1}$.

Tree compositions are a convenient notation for dealing with operadic derivations.

3.2.3 Free product of operads

3.2.3 Definition. Free product $\mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B}$ of dg-*C*-operads \mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B} is the coproduct $\mathcal{A} \mid \mathcal{B}$ in the category of dg-*C*-operads.

Let A, B be dg-k-modules. The usual Künneth formula states that the map

$$H_*(A) \otimes H_*(B) \xrightarrow{\iota} H_*(A \otimes B)$$

$$[a] \otimes [b] \mapsto [a \otimes b]$$

$$(3.3)$$

is a natural isomorphism of dg-k-modules, where [] denotes a homology class. Our aim here is to prove an analogue of the Künneth formula for the free product of operads, that is

$$H_*(\mathcal{A}) * H_*(\mathcal{B}) \cong H_*(\mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B}) \tag{3.4}$$

naturally as C-operads.

First we describe $\mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B}$ more explicitly. Intuitively, $\mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B}$ is spanned by trees whose vertices are decorated by elements of \mathcal{A} or \mathcal{B} such that no two vertices adjacent to a common edge are both decorated by \mathcal{A} or both by \mathcal{B} . Unfortunately, this is not quite true - there are problems with units of the operads.

Recall a dg-*C*-operad \mathcal{P} is called *augmented* iff there is a dg-*C*-operad morphism $\mathcal{P} \xrightarrow{a} I$ inverting the unit of \mathcal{P} on the left, i.e. the composition $I \xrightarrow{e} \mathcal{P} \xrightarrow{a} I$ is $\mathbf{1}_{I}$. The kernel of *a* is denoted by $\overline{\mathcal{P}}$ and usually called augmentation ideal.

If \mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B} are augmented, we let the vertices be decorated by the augmentation ideals $\overline{\mathcal{A}}, \overline{\mathcal{B}}$ instead of \mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B} and the above description of $\mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B}$ works well. In fact, this has been already treated in [11].

However we will work without the augmentation assumption. Choose a sub-C-collection $\overline{\mathcal{A}}$ of \mathcal{A} such that

$$\overline{\mathcal{A}} \oplus \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{A}} = \mathcal{A},\tag{3.5}$$

$$\operatorname{Im} \partial_{\mathcal{A}} \subset \overline{\mathcal{A}},\tag{3.6}$$

where

$$\mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{A}} := \bigoplus_{c \in C} k \langle \mathbf{1}_c \rangle \,.$$

This is possible iff

$$[\mathbf{1}_c] \neq 0$$
 for all $c \in C$,

that is if $H_*(\mathcal{A})$ is a graded *C*-operad. This might not be the case generally as we have already seen at the beginning of Section 3.2 so let's assume it. Choose $\overline{\mathcal{B}}$ for \mathcal{B} similarly.

For given $\overline{\mathcal{A}}, \overline{\mathcal{B}}$, a **free product tree** is a tree T together with

$$c(v), c_1(v), c_2(v), \ldots, c_{\operatorname{ar}(v)}(v) \in C$$
 for each vertex v

and a map

$$\overline{\mathcal{P}}$$
: vertices of $T \to \{\overline{\mathcal{A}}, \overline{\mathcal{B}}\}$ (3.7)

such that if vertices v_1, v_2 are adjacent to a common edge, which is simultaneously the l^{th} leg of v_1 and the output of v_2 , then

$$c_l(v_1) = c(v_2)$$
 and $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(v_1) \neq \overline{\mathcal{P}}(v_2)$.

Finally, the description of the free product is as follows:

$$\mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B} := \bigoplus_{c \in C} k \langle \mathbf{1}_c \rangle \oplus \bigoplus_T \bigotimes_v \overline{\mathcal{P}}(v) \binom{c(v)}{c_1(v), \dots, c_{\operatorname{ar}(v)}(v)}, \qquad (3.8)$$

where T runs over all isomorphism classes of free product trees and v runs over all vertices of T and $\mathbf{1}_c$'s are of degree 0. If the vertices of T are v_1, \ldots, v_n then every element of $\bigotimes_v \overline{\mathcal{P}}(v) \begin{pmatrix} c(v) \\ c_1(v), \ldots, c_{\operatorname{ar}(v)}(v) \end{pmatrix}$ can be written as a tree composition $T(x_1, \ldots, x_n)$ where $x_i \in \overline{\mathcal{P}}(v_i)$. We say that v_i is decorated by x_i . The operadic composition

$$T(x_1,\ldots,x_n)\circ_i T'(x_1',\ldots,x_m')$$

in $\mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B}$ is defined in the obvious way by grafting T and T' (the result $T \circ_i T'$ of the grafting may not be a free product tree) and then (repeatedly) applying the following *reducing operations*:

- 1. Suppose w_1, w_2 are vertices of $T \circ_i T'$ adjacent to a common edge e which is simultaneously the l^{th} leg of w_1 and the output of w_2 . Suppose moreover that w_1 is decorated by p_1 and w_2 by p_2 . If both p_1, p_2 are elements of $\overline{\mathcal{A}}$ or both of $\overline{\mathcal{B}}$, then contract e and decorate the resulting vertex by the composition of $p_1 \circ_l p_2$.
- 2. If a vertex is decorated by a unit from $\mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{A}}$ or $\mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{B}}$ (this may happen since neither $\overline{\mathcal{A}}$ nor $\overline{\mathcal{B}}$ is generally closed under the composition!), omit it unless it is the only remaining vertex of the tree.

After several applications of the above reducing operations, we obtain a free product tree or a tree with a single vertex decorated by a unit.

Obviously, 1_c 's are units for this composition.

The differential ∂ on $\mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B}$ is determined by (3.8) and the requirement that $\partial(\mathbf{1}_c) = 0$ for every $c \in C$. It has the derivation property and equals the differential on \mathcal{A} resp. \mathcal{B} upon the restriction on the corresponding sub-C-operad of $\mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B}$. Explicitly, for $T(x_1, \ldots, x_n) \in \mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B}$ with $x_i \in \overline{\mathcal{A}}$ or $\overline{\mathcal{B}}$, assuming (3.2), we have

$$\partial(T(x_1,\ldots,x_n)) = \sum_{i=1}^n \epsilon_i T(x_1,\ldots,\partial(x_i),\ldots,x_n),$$

where $\epsilon_i := (-1)^{\sum_{j=1}^{i-1} |x_j|}$.

It is easily seen that the dg-C-operad $(\mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B}, \partial)$ just described has the required universal property of the coproduct.

Now we are prepared to prove a version of (3.4) in a certain special case:

3.2.4 Lemma. Let $(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}}) \xrightarrow{\alpha} (\mathcal{A}', \partial_{\mathcal{A}'})$ and $(\mathcal{B}, \partial_{\mathcal{B}}) \xrightarrow{\beta} (\mathcal{B}', \partial_{\mathcal{B}'})$ be quisms of dg-*C*-operads, that is we assume homology of $\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{A}', \mathcal{B}, \mathcal{B}'$ are graded *C*-operads and $H_*(\alpha), H_*(\beta)$ are graded *C*-operad isomorphisms. Then there are graded *C*-operad isomorphisms ι, ι' such that the following diagram commutes:

Proof. Choose $\overline{\mathcal{A}}, \overline{\mathcal{B}}$ so that (3.5) and (3.6) hold. Now we want to choose $\overline{\mathcal{A}}' \subset \mathcal{A}'$ so that

$$\overline{\mathcal{A}}' \oplus \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{A}'} = \mathcal{A}', \alpha(\overline{\mathcal{A}}) \subset \overline{\mathcal{A}}'$$
(3.9)

and choose $\overline{\mathcal{B}}' \subset \mathcal{B}'$ similarly. To see that this is possible, we observe $\alpha(\overline{\mathcal{A}}) \cap \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{A}'} = 0$: If $\alpha(\overline{a}) \in \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{A}'}$ for some $\overline{a} \in \overline{\mathcal{A}}$, there is $u \in \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{A}}$ such that $\alpha(u) = \alpha(\overline{a})$, hence $\alpha(\overline{a} - u) = 0$ and $\partial_{\mathcal{A}}(\overline{a} - u) = 0$ since both \overline{a} and u are of degree 0. Since α is a quism, $\overline{a} - u = \partial_{\mathcal{A}} a$ for some $a \in \mathcal{A}$ and by the property (3.6) of $\overline{\mathcal{A}}$ we have $\overline{a} - u \in \overline{\mathcal{A}}$. But this implies $u \in \overline{\mathcal{A}}$, a contradiction.

Now use the explicit description (3.8) of the free product $\mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B}$ and the usual Künneth formula (3.3) to obtain an isomorphism

$$H_*(\mathcal{A}) * H_*(\mathcal{B}) = \bigoplus_T \bigotimes_v H_*(\overline{\mathcal{P}}(v)) \xrightarrow{\iota} H_*(\bigoplus_T \bigotimes_v \overline{\mathcal{P}}(v)) = H_*(\mathcal{A} * \mathcal{B})$$

and similarly for $\mathcal{A}', \mathcal{B}'$.

Assume we are given a free product tree T and its vertex v. The tree T comes equipped with $\overline{\mathcal{P}}$ as in (3.7). Let

$$\overline{\mathcal{P}}'(v) := (\overline{\mathcal{P}}(v))' = \begin{cases} \overline{\mathcal{A}}' & \text{for} \quad \overline{\mathcal{P}}(v) = \overline{\mathcal{A}} \\ \overline{\mathcal{B}}' & \text{for} \quad \overline{\mathcal{P}}(v) = \overline{\mathcal{B}} \end{cases}$$

and define a map

$$\pi(v): \overline{\mathcal{P}}(v) \to \overline{\mathcal{P}}'(v),$$

$$\pi(v) = \begin{cases} \alpha & \text{for} \quad \overline{\mathcal{P}}(v) = \overline{\mathcal{A}} \\ \beta & \text{for} \quad \overline{\mathcal{P}}(v) = \overline{\mathcal{B}} \end{cases}$$

This is justified by (3.9). Then the following diagram

$$\begin{array}{cccc}
\bigoplus_{T} \bigotimes_{v} H_{*}(\overline{\mathcal{P}}(v)) \xrightarrow{\iota} H_{*}(\bigoplus_{T} \bigotimes_{v} \overline{\mathcal{P}}(v)) \\
\bigoplus_{T} \bigotimes_{v} H_{*}(\pi(v)) \middle| & & & \downarrow H_{*}(\bigoplus_{T} \bigotimes_{v} \pi(v)) \\
\bigoplus_{T} \bigotimes_{v} H_{*}(\overline{\mathcal{P}}'(v)) \xrightarrow{\iota'} H_{*}(\bigoplus_{T} \bigotimes_{v} \overline{\mathcal{P}}'(v))
\end{array}$$

commutes by the naturality of the usual Künneth formula. The horizontal C-collection isomorphism ι is given in terms of tree compositions by the formula

$$\iota(T([x_1], [x_2], \ldots)) = [T(x_1, x_2, \ldots)],$$

where $x_1, x_2, \ldots \in \overline{\mathcal{A}}$ or $\overline{\mathcal{B}}$. Now we verify that ι preserves the operadic composition:

$$\iota(T_x([x_1],\ldots))\circ_i\iota(T_y([y_1],\ldots))=\iota(T_x([x_1],\ldots)\circ_iT_y([y_1],\ldots)).$$

The left-hand side equals $[T_x(x_1,\ldots) \circ_i T_y(y_1,\ldots)]$, so we check

$$[T_x(x_1,\ldots)\circ_i T_y(y_1,\ldots)] = \iota(T_x([x_1],\ldots)\circ_i T_y([y_1],\ldots)).$$

3.3 Operadic cohomology of algebras

3.3.1 Reminder

 $\mathrm{Der}^n_\mathcal{A}(\mathcal{R},\mathcal{M})$

consisting of all C-collection morphisms $\theta : \mathcal{R} \to \mathcal{M}$ of degree $|\theta| = n$ in all colours satisfying

$$\theta(r_1 \circ_i r_2) = \theta(r_1) \circ_i^R \rho(r_2) + (-1)^{|\theta||r_1|} \rho(r_1) \circ_i^L \theta(r_2)$$

for any $r_1, r_2 \in \mathcal{R}$ and any $1 \leq i \leq \operatorname{ar}(r_1)$. Denote

$$\operatorname{Der}_{\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{R},\mathcal{M}) := \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \operatorname{Der}_{\mathcal{A}}^{n}(\mathcal{R},\mathcal{M}).$$

For $\theta \in \text{Der}_{\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{R}, \mathcal{M})$ homogeneous, let

$$\delta\theta := \theta \partial_{\mathcal{R}} - (-1)^{|\theta|} \partial_{\mathcal{M}} \theta. \tag{3.10}$$

Extending by linearity, the above formula defines a map δ from the k-module $\text{Der}_{\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{R}, \mathcal{M})$.

3.3.1 Lemma. δ maps derivations to derivations and $\delta^2 = 0$.

Proof. The degree of δ obviously equals -1 and

$$\delta^{2}\theta = (\theta\partial_{\mathcal{R}} - (-1)^{|\theta|}\partial_{\mathcal{M}}\theta)\partial_{\mathcal{R}} - (-1)^{|\delta\theta|}\partial_{\mathcal{M}}(\theta\partial_{\mathcal{R}} - (-1)^{|\theta|}\partial_{\mathcal{M}}\theta) =$$

= $\theta\partial_{\mathcal{R}}^{2} - (-1)^{|\theta|}\partial_{\mathcal{M}}\theta\partial_{\mathcal{R}} - (-1)^{|\theta|+1}\partial_{\mathcal{M}}\theta\partial_{\mathcal{R}} - (-1)^{|\theta|+1+|\theta|+1}\partial_{\mathcal{M}}^{2}\theta =$
= 0.

The following computation shows that δ maps derivations to derivations:

$$\begin{split} (\delta\theta)(r_{1}\circ_{i}r_{2}) &= \theta \left(\partial r_{1}\circ_{i}r_{2} + (-1)^{|r_{1}|}r_{1}\circ_{i}\partial r_{2}\right) + \\ &- (-1)^{|\theta|}\partial \left(\theta r_{1}\circ_{i}\rho r_{2} + (-1)^{|\theta||r_{1}|}\rho r_{1}\circ_{i}\theta r_{2}\right) = \\ &= \theta\partial r_{1}\circ_{i}\rho r_{2} + (-1)^{|\theta|(|r_{1}|+1)}\rho\partial r_{1}\circ_{i}\theta r_{2} + \\ &+ (-1)^{|r_{1}|}\theta r_{1}\circ_{i}\rho\partial r_{2} + (-1)^{(|\theta|+1)|r_{1}|}\rho r_{1}\circ_{i}\theta\partial r_{2} + \\ &- (-1)^{|\theta|}\partial\theta r_{1}\circ_{i}\rho r_{2} - (-1)^{|r_{1}|}\theta r_{1}\circ_{i}\partial\rho r_{2} + \\ &- (-1)^{|\theta|(|r_{1}|+1)}\partial\rho r_{1}\circ_{i}\theta r_{2} - (-1)^{(|\theta|+1)|r_{1}|+|\theta|}\rho r_{1}\circ_{i}\partial\theta r_{2} = \\ &= (\delta\theta)r_{1}\circ_{i}\rho r_{2} + (-1)^{|\delta\theta|\cdot|r_{1}|}\rho r_{1}\circ_{i}(\delta\theta)r_{2} \end{split}$$

where we have ommitted the subscripts of ∂ .

A particular example of this construction is

$$(\mathcal{R},\partial_{\mathcal{R}}) \xrightarrow{\sim}_{\rho} (\mathcal{A},\partial_{\mathcal{A}})$$

a cofibrant [11] resolution of a dg-C-operad \mathcal{A} , and

$$\mathcal{M} := (\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{A}}, \partial_{\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{A}}}),$$

which is a dg- \mathcal{A} -module via a dg-C-operad morphism

$$(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}}) \xrightarrow{\alpha} (\mathcal{E}nd_A, \partial_{\mathcal{E}nd_A})$$

determining an \mathcal{A} -algebra structure on a dg-k-module $(A, \partial_A) = \bigoplus_{c \in C} (A_c, \partial_{A_c}).$

Let $\uparrow C$ denote the suspension of a graded object C, that is $(\uparrow C)_n := C_{n-1}$. Analogously \downarrow denote the desuspension.

3.3.2 Definition.

$$(C^*(A, A), \delta) := \uparrow \left(\operatorname{Der}^{-*}((\mathcal{R}, \partial_{\mathcal{R}}), \mathcal{E} n d_A), \delta \right)$$
(3.11)

is called **operadic cotangent complex of the** A-algebra A and

$$H^*(A,A) := H^*(C^*(A,A),\delta)$$

is called **operadic cohomology of** \mathcal{A} -algebra A.

ى

3.3.2 Algebras with derivation

Let \mathcal{A} be a dg-C-operad. Consider a C-collection $\Phi := k \langle \phi_c | c \in C \rangle$, such that ϕ_c is of arity 1, degree 0 and the input and output colours are both c. Let \mathfrak{D} be the ideal in $\mathcal{A} * \mathbb{F}(\Phi)$ generated by all elements

$$\phi_c \circ_1 \alpha - \sum_{i=1}^n \alpha \circ_i \phi_{c_i} \tag{3.12}$$

for $n \in \mathbb{N}_0, c, c_1, \ldots, c_n \in C$ and $\alpha \in \mathcal{A}\binom{c}{c_1, \ldots, c_n}$. Denote

$$\mathcal{DA} := \left(\frac{\mathcal{A} * \mathbb{F} (\Phi)}{\mathfrak{D}}, \partial_{\mathcal{DA}} \right),$$

where $\partial_{\mathcal{DA}}$ is the derivation given by the formulas

$$\partial_{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{A}}(a) := \partial_{\mathcal{A}}(a), \quad \partial_{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{A}}(\phi_c) := 0$$

for $a \in \mathcal{A}$ and $c \in C$.

An algebra over \mathcal{DA} is a pair (A, ϕ) , where $A = \bigoplus_{c \in C} A_c$ is an algebra over \mathcal{A} and ϕ is a derivation of A in the following sense: ϕ is a collection of degree 0 dg-maps $\phi_c : A_c \to A_c$ such that

$$\phi_c(\alpha(a_1,\ldots,a_n)) = \sum_{i=1}^n \alpha(a_1,\ldots,\phi_{c_i}(a_i),\ldots,a_n)$$

for $\alpha \in \mathcal{A} \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c_1, \dots, c_n \end{pmatrix}$ and $a_j \in A_{c_j}, 1 \leq j \leq n$.

Given a *free* resolution

$$\mathcal{R} := (\mathbb{F}(X), \partial_{\mathcal{R}}) \xrightarrow{\rho_{\mathcal{R}}} (\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}}), \qquad (3.13)$$

ї distinguistic di

$$\mathcal{DR} := \mathbb{F} \left(X \oplus \Phi \oplus \underline{X} \right),$$

ే

$$s(x) := \underline{x} \text{ for } x \in X.$$

Then define a degree -1 derivation $\partial_{\mathcal{DR}} : \mathcal{DR} \to \mathcal{DR}$ by

$$\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}(x) := \partial_{\mathcal{R}}(x),$$

$$\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}(\phi_c) := 0,$$

$$\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}(\underline{x}) := \phi_c \circ_1 x - \sum_{i=0}^n x \circ_i \phi_{c_i} - s(\partial_{\mathcal{R}}x).$$

(3.14)

3.3.3 Convention. From now on we will assume

$$n \in \mathbb{N}_0, \ c, c_1, \dots, c_n \in C, \ x \in X \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c_1, \dots, c_n \end{pmatrix}$$

ገ

3.3.4 Lemma. $\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}^2 = 0.$

$$\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}^{2}(x) = \partial_{\mathcal{DR}} \left(\phi \circ_{1} x - \sum_{j=1}^{n} x \circ_{j} \phi - s(\partial_{\mathcal{R}}(x)) \right) =$$
$$= \phi \circ_{1} \partial_{\mathcal{DR}}(x) - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \partial_{\mathcal{DR}}(x) \circ_{j} \phi +$$
$$- \partial_{\mathcal{DR}} \left(\sum_{i} \sum_{j=1}^{n_{i}} \epsilon_{ij} T_{i}(x_{i1}, \dots, \underline{x_{ij}}, \dots, x_{in_{i}}) \right)$$

double sum can be rewritten as

$$\sum_{i} \sum_{j=1}^{n_{i}} \sum_{\substack{1 \le k \le n_{i}, \\ k \ne j}} \tilde{\epsilon}_{ijk} T_{i}(x_{i1}, \dots, \partial_{\mathcal{R}}(x_{ik}), \dots, \underline{x_{ij}}, \dots, x_{in_{i}}) + \\ + \sum_{i} \sum_{j=1}^{n_{i}} T_{i}(x_{i1}, \dots, \phi \circ_{1} x_{ij}, \dots, x_{in_{i}}) + \\ - \sum_{i} \sum_{j=1}^{n_{i}} \sum_{k=1}^{ar(x_{ij})} T_{i}(x_{i1}, \dots, x_{ij} \circ_{k} \phi, \dots, x_{in_{i}}) + \\ - \sum_{i} \sum_{j=1}^{n_{i}} T_{i}(x_{i1}, \dots, s(\partial_{\mathcal{R}}(x_{ij})), \dots, x_{in_{i}}),$$

郡 parating par

$$\sum_{i} \phi \circ_{1} T_{i}(x_{i1}, \dots, x_{in_{i}}) - \sum_{i} \sum_{j=1}^{\operatorname{ar}(T_{i})} T_{i}(x_{i1}, \dots, x_{in_{i}}) \circ_{j} \phi =$$
$$= \phi \circ_{1} \partial_{\mathcal{DR}}(x) - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \partial_{\mathcal{DR}}(x) \circ_{j} \phi,$$

while the first and last rows sum to

$$-s\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}\left(\sum_{i}T_{i}(x_{i1},\cdots,x_{in_{i}})\right) = -s\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}^{2} = 0$$

and this concludes the computation.

$$\rho_{\mathcal{DR}}(x) := \rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x),$$

$$\rho_{\mathcal{DR}}(\phi_c) := \phi_c,$$

$$\rho_{\mathcal{DR}}(\underline{x}) := 0.$$

3.3.5 Theorem. $\rho_{\mathcal{DR}}$ is a free resolution of \mathcal{DA} .

$$X = k \langle x^2, x^3, \dots \rangle$$

$$\partial_{\mathcal{R}}(x^n) := \sum_{i+j=n+1}^{i} \sum_{k=1}^{i} (-1)^{i+(k+1)(j+1)} x^i \circ_k x^j$$

r		

and the quism $\rho_{\mathcal{R}} : \mathcal{R} = \mathcal{A}ss_{\infty} \to \mathcal{A}ss = \mathcal{A}$ is given by

$$\rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x^2) := \mu, \quad \rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x^n) := 0 \text{ for } n \ge 3.$$

Then the associated operad with derivation is

$$\mathcal{DA} := \frac{\mathcal{A}ss * \mathbb{F}(\Phi)}{(\phi \circ \mu - \mu \circ_1 \phi - \mu \circ_2 \phi)},$$

where $\Phi := k \langle \phi \rangle$ with ϕ a generator of arity 1. Its free resolution is

$$\mathcal{DR} := \left(\mathbb{F} \left(X \oplus \Phi \oplus \underline{X} \right), \partial_{\mathcal{DR}} \right) \xrightarrow{\rho_{\mathcal{DR}}} \left(\mathcal{DA}, 0 \right),$$

where the differential $\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}$ is given by

$$\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}(x) := \partial_{\mathcal{R}}(x),$$

$$\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}(\phi) := 0,$$

$$\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}(\underline{x}^n) := \phi \circ_1 x^n - \sum_{i=1}^n x^n \circ_i \phi - \sum_{i+j=n+1}^i \sum_{k=1}^i (-1)^{i+(k+1)(j+1)} (\underline{x}^i \circ_k x^j + (-1)^i x^i \circ_k \underline{x}^j)$$

and the quism $\rho_{\mathcal{DR}}$ by

$$\rho_{\mathcal{DR}}(x) := \rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x), \quad \rho_{\mathcal{DR}}(\phi) := \phi, \quad \rho_{\mathcal{DR}}(\underline{x}) = 0.$$

of Theorem 3.3.5. Obviously $\rho_{\mathcal{DR}}$ has degree 0 and commutes with differentials because of the relations in \mathcal{DA} . Let's abbreviate $\partial_{\mathcal{DR}} =: \partial$. First we want to use a spectral sequence to split ∂ such that ∂^0 , the 0^{th} page part of ∂ , is nontrivial only on the generators from \underline{X} .

Let's put an additional grading gr on the C-collection $X \oplus \Phi \oplus \underline{X}$ of generators:

$$\operatorname{gr}(x) := |x|, \quad \operatorname{gr}(\phi) := 1, \quad \operatorname{gr}(\underline{x}) := |\underline{x}|.$$

This induces a grading on \mathcal{DR} determined by the requirement that the composition is of gr degree 0. Let

$$\mathfrak{F}_p := igoplus_{i=0}^p \left\{ z \in \mathcal{DR} \mid \operatorname{gr}(z) = i
ight\}.$$

 $0 \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{F}_{\mathfrak{d}} \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{F}_{\mathfrak{l}} \hookrightarrow \cdots$

of \mathcal{DR} . On \mathcal{DA} we have the trivial filtration

$$0 \hookrightarrow \mathcal{DA}$$

and the associated spectral sequence $E^{\prime*}$.

We will show that $\rho_{\mathcal{DR}}$ induces quism $(E^1, \partial^1) \xrightarrow{\sim} (E'^1, \partial'^1)$. Then we can use the comparison theorem since both filtrations are obviously bounded below and exhaustive (e.g. [19], page 126, Theorem 5.2.12, and page 135, Theorem 5.5.1). Then the 0^{th} page satisfies $E^0 \cong \mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi \oplus \underline{X})$ and is equipped with the derivation differential ∂^0 :

$$\partial^0(x) = 0 = \partial^0(\phi_c), \quad \partial^0(\underline{x}) = \phi_c \circ_1 x - \sum_{i=1}^{\operatorname{ar}(x)} x \circ_i \phi_{c_i}$$

Denote by \mathfrak{D} the ideal in $\mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi)$ generated by

$$\phi_c \circ_1 x - \sum_{i=1}^{\operatorname{ar}(x)} x \circ_i \phi_{c_i}$$
(3.15)

for all $x \in X \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c_1, \dots, c_{\operatorname{ar}(x)} \end{pmatrix}$ of arbitrary colours.

3.3.7 Sublemma.

$$H_*(E^0,\partial^0) \cong \frac{\mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi)}{\mathfrak{D}}$$

Once this sublemma is proved, ∂^1 on $E^1 \cong H_*(E^0, \partial^0) \cong \frac{\mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi)}{\mathfrak{D}}$ will be given by

$$\partial^1(x) = \partial_{\mathcal{R}}(x), \quad \partial^1(\phi_c) = 0.$$
 (3.16)

$$\Phi' := \mathbb{F}(\Phi) \,,$$

we have

$$\mathcal{DA}\cong\mathcal{A}\circ\Phi'.$$

The composition and the differential on $\mathcal{A} \circ \Phi'$ are transferred along this isomorphism from $\mathcal{D}\mathcal{A}$. Similarly,

$$\frac{\mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi)}{\mathfrak{D}} \cong \mathbb{F}(X) \circ \Phi'.$$
(3.17)

Under these quisms

$$\rho_{\mathcal{DR}}^{1} \text{ becomes } \rho_{\mathcal{R}} \circ \mathbf{1}_{\Phi'}.$$
(3.18)

It remains to use the usual Künneth formula (3.3) to finish the proof.

of Sublemma 3.3.7. Denote $\phi_c^m := \phi_c \circ_1 \cdots \circ_1 \phi_c$ the *m*-fold composition of ϕ_c . Let

$$\mathcal{DR}^0 := \mathbb{F}\left(X \oplus \Phi\right)$$

and, for $n \ge 0$, let $\mathcal{DR}^{n+1} \subset \mathcal{DR}$ be spanned by elements

$$\phi_c^m \circ_1 x \circ (x_1, \dots, x_{\operatorname{ar}(x)})$$
 and
 $\phi_c^m \circ_1 \underline{x} \circ (x_1, \dots, x_{\operatorname{ar}(x)})$
for all $x \in X\binom{c}{c_1,\ldots,c_{\operatorname{ar}(x)}}, m \ge 0, x_i \in \mathcal{DR}^n\binom{c_i}{\ldots}, 1 \le i \le \operatorname{ar}(x)$. In other words,

$$\mathcal{DR}^{n+1} = \Phi' \circ (X \oplus \underline{X}) \circ \mathcal{DR}^n.$$

 \mathcal{DR}^n is obviously closed under ∂^0 and

$$\mathcal{DR}^0 \hookrightarrow \mathcal{DR}^1 \hookrightarrow \cdots \to \operatorname{colim}_n \mathcal{DR}^n \cong \mathcal{DR},$$

where the colimit is taken in the category of dg-C-collections.

Before we go further, we must make a short notational digression. Consider a tree composition $T(g_1, \ldots, g_m)$ with $g_i \in X \sqcup \Phi \sqcup \underline{X}$ for $1 \leq i \leq m$. Recall the tree T has vertices v_1, \ldots, v_m decorated by g_1, \ldots, g_m (in that order). We say that g_j is in depth d in $T(g_1, \ldots, g_j, \ldots, g_m)$ iff the shortest path from v_j to the root vertex passes through exactly d vertices (including v_j and the root vertex) decorated by elements of $X \sqcup \underline{X}$.

As an example, consider



If $g_1, g_3, g_4 \in X$ and $g_2 \in \Phi$, then g_1, g_2 are in depth 1 and g_3, g_4 are in depth 2.

Using the notion of depth, the definition of \mathcal{DR}^n can be rephrased as follows: \mathcal{DR}^n is spanned by $T(g_1, \ldots, g_m)$ with $g_i \in X \sqcup \Phi \sqcup \underline{X}, \ 1 \leq i \leq m$, such that if $g_j \in \underline{X}$ for some j, then g_j is in depth $\leq n$ in $T(g_1, \ldots, g_m)$.

Consider the quotient \mathcal{Q}^n of $\mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi)$ by the ideal generated by elements

$$T(g_1, \ldots, g_{j-1}, \phi_c \circ_1 x_j - \sum_{i=0}^{\operatorname{ar}(x_j)} x_j \circ_i \phi_{c_i}, g_{j+1}, \ldots, g_m)$$

for any tree T, any $g_1, \ldots, g_{j-1}, g_{j+1}, \ldots, g_m \in X \sqcup \Phi$ and any $x_j \in X$ in depth $\leq n$ in $T(g_1, \ldots, g_{j-1}, x_j, g_{j+1}, \ldots, g_m)$. There are obvious projections

$$\mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi) = \mathcal{Q}^0 \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{Q}^1 \twoheadrightarrow \cdots \to \operatorname{colim}_n \mathcal{Q}^n \cong \frac{\mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi)}{\mathfrak{D}}$$

To see the last isomorphism, observe that we can use the relations defining \mathcal{Q}^n to "move" the ϕ_c 's in tree compositions so that they are all in depth $\geq n$ or in positions such that their inputs are leaves, then use (3.17).

For example, consider the following computation in Q^2 , where the black vertices are decorated by X and white vertices by Φ :



Notice that we can't get the white vertices any deeper in \mathcal{Q}^2 .

In particular,

$$\mathcal{Q}^{n+1} \cong X \circ \mathcal{Q}^n. \tag{3.19}$$

Obviously

$$H_*(\mathcal{DR}^0,\partial^0)\cong\mathcal{Q}^0$$

and we claim that

 $H_*(\mathcal{DR}^n,\partial^0)\cong\mathcal{Q}^n$

for $n \ge 1$. Suppose the claim holds for n and we prove it for n + 1. The idea is to use a spectral sequence to get rid of the last sum in the formula

$$\partial^{0}(\phi_{c}^{m} \circ_{1} \underline{x} \circ (x_{1}, \dots, x_{\operatorname{ar}(x)})) =$$

$$\phi_{c}^{m+1} \circ_{1} x \circ (x_{1}, \dots, x_{\operatorname{ar}(x)}) +$$

$$-\sum_{i=1}^{\operatorname{ar}(x)} \phi^{m} \circ_{1} x \circ_{i} \phi \circ (x_{1}, \dots, x_{\operatorname{ar}(x)}) +$$

$$+(-1)^{|\underline{x}|} \sum_{i=1}^{\operatorname{ar}(x)} (-1)^{\sum_{j=1}^{i-1} |x_{j}|} \phi^{m} \circ_{1} \underline{x} \circ (x_{1}, \dots, \partial^{0}(x_{i}), \dots, x_{\operatorname{ar}(x)})$$

Consider the spectral sequence E^{0*} on \mathcal{DR}^{n+1} associated to the filtration

$$0 \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{G}_0 \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{G}_1 \hookrightarrow \cdots \hookrightarrow \mathcal{DR}^n,$$

where \mathfrak{G}_k is spanned by

$$\phi^m \circ_1 g \circ (x_1, \ldots, x_{\operatorname{ar}(x)})$$

for all $m \ge 0, g \in X \oplus \underline{X}, x_i \in \mathcal{DR}^n$ and $\sum_{i=1}^{\operatorname{ar}(x)} |x_i| \le k$. Obviously $\partial^0 : \mathfrak{G}_k \to \mathfrak{G}_k$. We will use the comparison theorem for the obvious projection

$$\mathcal{DR}^{n+1} \xrightarrow{\mathrm{pr}} \mathcal{Q}^{n+1}.$$

We consider the zero differential on \mathcal{Q}^{n+1} . It is easily seen that pr $\partial^0 = 0$, hence pr is dg-*C*-collection morphism. We equip \mathcal{Q}^{n+1} with the trivial filtration $0 \hookrightarrow \mathcal{Q}^{n+1}$ and consider the associated spectral sequence E'^{0*} . Again, both filtrations are bounded below and exhaustive.

On the 0^{th} page $E^{00} \cong \mathcal{DR}^{n+1}$, the differential ∂^{00} has the desired form:

$$\partial^{00}(\phi^m \circ_1 \underline{x} \circ (x_1, \dots, x_{\operatorname{ar}(x)})) = \\ \phi_c^{m+1} \circ_1 x \circ (x_1, \dots, x_{\operatorname{ar}(x)}) - \sum_{i=1}^{\operatorname{ar}(x)} \phi^m \circ_1 x \circ_i \phi \circ (x_1, \dots, x_{\operatorname{ar}(x)})$$

and ∂^{00} is zero on other elements. For this differential ∂^{00} , it is (at last!) clear how its kernel looks (compare to ∂^{0}), namely Ker $\partial^{00} = \mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi) \circ \mathcal{DR}^{n}$. Hence

$$H_*(E^{00},\partial^{00}) \cong X \circ \mathcal{DR}^n.$$

This is E^{01} and the differential ∂^{01} is equal to the restriction of ∂^{0} onto $X \circ \mathcal{DR}^{n}$. For E'^{0*} everything is trivial, $E'^{01} \cong \mathcal{Q}^{n+1}$ and $\partial'^{01} = 0$.

Then $pr^1: E^{01} \to E'^{01}$ induced by pr is quism, because

$$H_*(E^{01},\partial^{01}) \cong X \circ H_*(\mathcal{DR}^n,\partial^0) \cong X \circ \mathcal{Q}^n \cong \mathcal{Q}^{n+1},$$

where the first isomorphism follows from the usual Künneth formula (3.3), the second one follows from the induction hypothesis and the last one was already observed in (3.19).

This concludes the proof of the claim $H_*(\mathcal{DR}^n, \partial^0) \cong \mathcal{Q}^n$. Finally

$$H_*(\mathcal{DR},\partial^0) \cong H_*(\operatorname{colim}_n \mathcal{DR}^n) \cong \operatorname{colim}_n H_*(\mathcal{DR}^n) \cong \operatorname{colim}_n \mathcal{Q}^n \cong \frac{\mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi)}{\mathfrak{D}}$$

proves Sublemma 3.3.7.

Now that the sublemma is proved, we easily go through all the isomorphisms to check (3.16) and (3.18).

3.3.3Augmented cotangent complex

Let

$$(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}}) \xrightarrow{\alpha} (\mathcal{E}nd_A, \partial_{\mathcal{E}nd_A})$$

be an \mathcal{A} -algebra structure on A. We begin by extracting the operadic cohomology from \mathcal{DR} . Let $\mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi \oplus X) \to \mathcal{A}$ be the dg-C-operad morphism which equals $\rho_{\mathcal{R}}$ on X and vanishes on the other generators. Hence $\mathcal{DR} = \mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi \oplus \underline{X})$ is a dg-C-operad over \mathcal{A} .

For M one of the subsets $X, X \oplus \Phi, X \oplus X$ of \mathcal{DR} define

$$\operatorname{Der}_{\mathcal{A}}^{M}(\mathcal{DR}, \mathcal{E}nd_{A}) := \left\{ \theta \in \operatorname{Der}_{\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{DR}, \mathcal{E}nd_{A}) \mid \forall m \in M \quad \theta(m) = 0 \right\}.$$
(3.20)

We will abbreviate this by Der^M . Let $\overline{\delta}$ be the differential on Der^M defined by

$$\overline{\delta}\theta := \theta \partial_{\mathcal{DR}} - (-1)^{|\theta|} \partial_{\mathcal{E}nd_A} \theta.$$

A check similar to that for (3.10) verifies this is well defined. Obviously

$$\mathrm{Der}^X = \mathrm{Der}^{X \oplus \underline{X}} \oplus \mathrm{Der}^{X \oplus \Phi}$$

Recall we assume the dg-k-module A is graded by the colours, that is A = $\bigoplus_{c \in C} A_c$. Hence we have

$$\operatorname{Der}^{X \oplus \underline{X}} \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{C-\operatorname{coll.}}(\Phi, \mathcal{E} n d_A) \cong \bigoplus_{c \in C} \operatorname{Hom}_k(A_c, A_c).$$

Importantly, $\operatorname{Der}^{X \oplus \Phi}$ is closed under $\overline{\delta}$.

3.3.8 Lemma.

$$(\mathrm{Der}^{X\oplus\Phi},\overline{\delta})\cong \downarrow(\mathrm{Der}_{\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{R},\mathcal{E}nd_A),\delta)$$

as dg-*k*-modules.

Proof. Recall $\downarrow \delta = -\delta$. Define a degree +1 map

$$\operatorname{Der}^{X \oplus \Phi} \xrightarrow{f_1} \operatorname{Der}_{\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{R}, \mathcal{E}nd_A)$$

by the formula

$$(f_1\theta')(x) := \theta'(\underline{x}) \text{ for } \theta' \in \mathrm{Der}^{X \oplus \Phi}$$

Its inverse, f_2 of degree -1, is defined for $\theta \in \text{Der}_{\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{R}, \mathcal{E}nd_A)$ by the formulas

$$(f_2\theta)(a) = 0 = (f_2\theta)(\phi), \quad (f_2\theta)(\underline{x}) = \theta(x).$$

Obviously $f_2 f_1 = 1$ and $f_1 f_2 = 1$ and it remains to check $f_1 \overline{\delta} = -\delta f_1$.

$$(f_1(\overline{\delta}\theta'))(x) = (\overline{\delta}\theta')(\underline{x}) = \theta'(\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}\underline{x}) - (-1)^{|\theta'|}\partial_{\mathcal{E}nd_A}(\theta'(\underline{x})),$$

$$(-\delta(f_1\theta'))(x) = -(f_1\theta')(\partial_{\mathcal{R}}x) + (-1)^{|f_1\theta'|}\partial_{\mathcal{E}nd_A}((f_1\theta')(x)).$$

Now we check $\theta'(\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}\underline{x}) = -(f_1\theta')(\partial_{\mathcal{R}}x)$. Let $\partial_{\mathcal{R}}x = \sum_i T_i(x_{i1}, \dots, x_{in_i})$.

$$\theta'(\partial_{\mathcal{DR}}\underline{x}) = \theta'(\phi \circ x - \sum_{j} x \circ_{j} \phi - s(\partial_{\mathcal{R}}x)) =$$

$$= -\theta'(s \sum_{i} T_{i}(x_{i1}, \dots, x_{in_{i}})) =$$

$$= -\theta'(\sum_{i} \sum_{j=1}^{n_{i}} \epsilon_{ij}T_{i}(x_{i1}, \dots, \underline{x_{ij}}, \dots, x_{in_{i}})) =$$

$$= -\sum_{i} \sum_{j} \epsilon_{ij}^{1+|\theta'|}T_{i}(\rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x_{i1}), \dots, \theta'(\underline{x_{ij}}), \dots, \rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x_{in_{i}})),$$

$$\cdot (f_{1}\theta')(\partial_{\mathcal{R}}x) = \dots = -\sum_{i} \sum_{j} \epsilon_{ij}^{|f_{1}\theta'|}T_{i}(\rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x_{i1}), \dots, (f_{1}\theta')(\underline{x_{ij}}), \dots, \rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x_{in_{i}})),$$

where we have denoted $\epsilon_{ij} := (-1)^{\sum_{l=1}^{j-1} |x_{il}|}$.

3.3.9 Definition. We call

$$C^*_{aug}(A,A) := ((\mathrm{Der}^X)^{-*},\overline{\delta})$$

augmented operadic cotangent complex of A and its cohomology

$$H^*_{auq}(A,A) := H^*(C^*_{auq}(A,A),\overline{\delta})$$

augmented operadic cohomology of A.

An interpretation of the augmentation $(\text{Der}^{X\oplus\underline{X}})^{-*} \xrightarrow{\overline{\delta}} (\text{Der}^{X\oplus\Phi})^{-*} \cong C^*(A, A)$ of the usual cotangent complex $C^*(A, A)$ is via infinitesimal automorphisms of the \mathcal{A} -algebra structure on A. This suggests a relation between $H^*_{aug}(A, A)$ and $H^*(A, A)$. It is best seen in an example:

3.3.10 Example. Continuing Example 3.3.6, let A be k-module with a structure of an associative algebra, that is

$$\mathcal{A}ss \xrightarrow{\alpha} \mathcal{E}nd_A$$

1T		
L		
L		

We have

$$\begin{split} C^0_{aug}(A,A) &= \mathrm{Der}^{X \oplus \underline{X}} \cong \mathrm{Hom}_k(A,A), \\ C^n_{aug}(A,A) &= (\mathrm{Der}^{X \oplus \Phi})^{-n} \cong \mathrm{Hom}_{C-\mathrm{coll.}}(\underline{X}, \mathcal{E}nd_A)^{-n} \cong \\ &\cong \mathrm{Hom}_{C-\mathrm{coll.}}(\underline{X}_n, \mathcal{E}nd_A) \cong \mathcal{E}nd_A(n+1) = \mathrm{Hom}_k(A^{\otimes n+1}, A) \end{split}$$

and, for $f \in C^n_{aug}(A, A)$,

$$\overline{\delta}f = (-1)^{n+1}\mu \circ_2 f + \sum_{k=1}^n (-1)^{n+1-k} f \circ_k \mu + \mu \circ_1 f.$$
(3.21)

So the augmented cotangent complex is the Hochschild complex without the term $C^{-1}(A, A) = \operatorname{Hom}_k(k, A) \cong A$, while the ordinary cotangent complex would be additionally missing $C^0(A, A)$:

$$\underbrace{\begin{array}{c}C^{0}(A,A)\xrightarrow{\overline{\delta}}\underbrace{C^{1}(A,A)\xrightarrow{\overline{\delta}}C^{2}(A,A)\xrightarrow{\overline{\delta}}\cdots}_{C^{*}(A,A)}}_{C^{*}_{aug}(A,A)}$$

To generalize the conclusion of the example, recall from [14] that TJ-grading on a free resolution $\mathcal{R} = (\mathbb{F}(X), \partial) \xrightarrow{\rho} (\mathcal{A}, 0)$ is induced by a grading $X = \bigoplus_{i\geq 0} X^i$ on the *C*-collection of generators, denoted by upper indices, \mathcal{R}^i , and satisfying

1. ∂ maps X^i to $\mathbb{F}\left(\bigoplus_{j < i} X^j\right)$,

2. $H_0(\mathcal{R}^*, \partial) \xrightarrow{H_0(\rho)} \mathcal{A}$ is an isomorphism of graded *C*-operads.

If we have a TJ-graded resolution \mathcal{R} , we can replace the usual grading by the TJgrading and we let $\text{Der}_{\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{R}, \mathcal{E}nd_A)^i$ be the k-module of derivations $\mathcal{R} \to \mathcal{E}nd_A$ vanishing on all X^j 's except for j = i and let ${}^{TJ}C^*(A, A) := \uparrow (\text{Der}_{\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{R}, \mathcal{E}nd_A)^*, \delta)$ and ${}^{TJ}H^*(A, A) := H^*({}^{TJ}C^*(A, A))$. In case \mathcal{A} is concentrated in degree 0, the usual grading is TJ and we get the same result as in (3.11), i.e. $C^*(A, A) = {}^{TJ}C^*(A, A)$ and we can forget about the superscripts TJ everywhere.

For a TJ-graded \mathcal{R} , we can also equip $C^*_{aug}(A, A)$ with similar TJ-grading ${}^{TJ}C^*_{aug}(A, A)$ as above. On this matter we just remark that ϕ is placed in TJ-degree 0 and leave the details for the interested reader. Finally, the following is obvious:

3.3.11 Theorem. 1. ${}^{TJ}C^n_{aug}(A, A) = 0$ for $n \leq -1$,

- 2. ${}^{TJ}C^0_{aua}(A, A) = \operatorname{Der}^{\mathcal{A}\oplus\underline{X}} \cong \operatorname{Hom}_k(A, A),$
- 3. ${}^{TJ}H^1_{aug}(A, A) \cong k$ -module of formal infinitesimal deformations of the \mathcal{A} algebra structure on A modulo infinitesimal automorphisms,
- 4. ${}^{TJ}H^n_{aug}(A, A) \cong {}^{TJ}H^n(A, A)$ for $n \ge 2$.

Notice that the unaugmented operadic cohomology ${}^{TJ}H^1(A, A)$ is the *k*-module of formal infinitesimal deformations of the \mathcal{A} -algebra structure on A, but the infinitesimal automorphisms are not considered.

Hence the distinction between $H^*(A, A)$ and $H^*_{aug}(A, A)$ is inessential and we will usually not distinguish these two.

3.3.4 Intermediate resolution of \mathcal{DA}

Now we construct an intermediate step in the resolution of Theorem 3.3.5:



Intuitively, ι should "unresolve" the part of \mathcal{DR} corresponding to the \mathcal{A} -algebra operations and do nothing in the part corresponding to the derivation ϕ . Let

$$\overline{\mathcal{DR}} := \left(\mathcal{A} * \mathbb{F}\left(\Phi \oplus \underline{X}\right), \partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}\right).$$

We first define ι to be the composite

$$\mathcal{DR} = \mathbb{F}\left(X \oplus \Phi \oplus \underline{X}\right) \cong \mathbb{F}\left(X\right) * \mathbb{F}\left(\Phi \oplus \underline{X}\right) \xrightarrow{\rho_{\mathcal{R}} * 1} \mathcal{A} * \mathbb{F}\left(\Phi \oplus \underline{X}\right) = \overline{\mathcal{DR}}$$

then $\partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}$ is the derivation defined by

$$\partial_{\overline{D\mathcal{R}}}(a) := \partial_{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{A}}(a) = \partial_{\mathcal{A}}(a),$$

$$\partial_{\overline{D\mathcal{R}}}(\phi_c) := 0,$$

$$\partial_{\overline{D\mathcal{R}}}(\underline{x}) := \iota(\partial_{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}}\underline{x}).$$

(3.22)

Now we check $\iota \partial_{\mathcal{DR}} = \partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}} \iota$ and this will immediately imply $\partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}^2 = 0$:

$$\iota \partial_{\mathcal{DR}}(x) = \iota \partial_{\mathcal{R}}(x) = \rho_{\mathcal{R}} \partial_{\mathcal{R}}(x) = \partial_{\mathcal{A}} \rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x),$$
$$\partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}} \iota(x) = \partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}} \rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x) = \partial_{\mathcal{DA}} \rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x) = \partial_{\mathcal{A}} \rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x)$$

and similar claim for \underline{x} is an immediate consequence of definitions.

Finally, let $\rho_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}$ be the C-operad morphism defined by

$$\rho_{\overline{DR}}(a) := a,
\rho_{\overline{DR}}(\phi_c) := \phi_c,
\rho_{\overline{DR}}(\underline{x}) := 0.$$
(3.23)

3.3.12 Lemma. $\rho_{\overline{DR}}$ is dg-*C*-operad morphism.

Proof. We only have to check $\rho_{\overline{DR}}\partial_{\overline{DR}}(\underline{x}) = 0$:

$$\rho_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}\partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}(\underline{x}) = \rho_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}\iota\left(\phi_c \circ_1 x - \sum_{i=0}^n x \circ_i \phi_{c_i} - s(\partial_{\mathcal{R}}x)\right) =$$
$$= \phi_c \circ_1 \rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x) - \sum_{i=0}^n \rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x) \circ_i \phi_{c_i}.$$

The third term in the bracket vanishes since $\iota s \partial_{\mathcal{R}}(x)$ is a sum of compositions each of which contains a generator from \underline{X} and $\rho_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}$ vanishes on \underline{X} . The above expression vanishes because if $\rho_{\mathcal{R}}(x) \neq 0$, then it is precisely the relator (3.12). \Box

3.3.13 Lemma. ι is a quism.

Proof. We notice that $\overline{\mathcal{DR}}$ is close to be the 1st term of a spectral sequence computing homology of \mathcal{DR} . Now we make this idea precise.

Consider a new grading gr on \mathcal{DR} :

$$\operatorname{gr}(x) := 0 =: \operatorname{gr}(\phi), \quad \operatorname{gr}(\underline{x}) := |\underline{x}|$$

and its associated filtration

$$\mathfrak{F}_p := \bigoplus_{i=0}^p \left\{ z \in \mathcal{DR} \mid \operatorname{gr}(z) = i \right\},\$$
$$0 \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{F}_0 \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{F}_1 \hookrightarrow \cdots, \quad \partial_{\mathcal{DR}} \mathfrak{F}_p \subset \mathfrak{F}_p$$

and its associated spectral sequence (E^*, ∂^*) . There is an analogous spectral sequence (E'^*, ∂'^*) on $\overline{\mathcal{DR}}$ given by the grading

$$\operatorname{gr}'(a) := 0 =: \operatorname{gr}'(\phi), \quad \operatorname{gr}'(\underline{x}) := |\underline{x}|.$$

Since both filtrations are bounded below and exhaustive, we can use the comparison theorem.

We have $E^0 \cong \mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi \oplus \underline{X})$. Recalling the formulas (3.14), we immediately see that ∂^0 on E^0 is the derivation differential given by

$$\partial^0 x = \partial_{\mathcal{R}} x, \quad \partial^0 \phi = 0 = \partial^0 \underline{x}$$

Hence $E^1 \cong H_*(E^0, \partial^0) \cong H_*(\mathbb{F}(X)) * H_*(\mathbb{F}(\Phi \oplus \underline{X})) \cong \mathcal{A} * \mathbb{F}(\Phi \oplus \underline{X})$ by the Künneth formula for a free product of dg-*C*-operads, see Lemma 3.2.4. Similarly $E'^1 \cong \mathcal{A} * \mathbb{F}(\Phi \oplus \underline{X})$.

Understanding the differentials ∂^1 and ∂'^1 on the 1st pages as well as the induced dg-*C*-collection morphism ι^1 is easy (though notationally difficult - observe $\partial^1 \underline{x}$ is not $\iota(\partial_{\mathcal{DR}} \underline{x})$ in general!) and we immediately see that ι^1 is an isomorphism of dg-*C*-collections.

3.3.14 Corollary. $\rho_{\overline{DR}}$ is a resolution of DA.

3.3.15 Example. Let's continue Example 3.3.6 and make $\overline{\mathcal{DR}}$ explicit:

$$\overline{\mathcal{DR}} := (\mathcal{A}ss * \mathbb{F} (\Phi \oplus \underline{X}), \partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}),$$

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}(a) &:= 0 =: \partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}(\phi), \\ \partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}(\underline{x}^2) &:= \phi \circ \mu - \mu \circ_1 \phi - \mu \circ_2 \phi, \\ \partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}(\underline{x}^n) &:= -(-1)^n \mu \circ_2 \underline{x}^{n-1} - \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} (-1)^{n-k} \underline{x}^{n-1} \circ_k \mu - \mu \circ_1 \underline{x}^{n-1} \end{aligned}$$

for $n \geq 3$. The last formula is reminiscent to the one for the Hochschild differential. We will make this point precise in Section 3.3.5.

3.3.5 From operads to operadic modules

Associated to the operad $\mathcal{DA} = (\mathcal{A} * \mathbb{F}(\Phi))/\mathfrak{D}$ is the dg- $(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}})$ -module

$$\mathcal{MDA} := \left(rac{\mathcal{A} \left< \Phi \right>}{\mathfrak{D} \cap \mathcal{A} \left< \Phi \right>}, \partial_{\mathcal{MDA}}
ight).$$

where $\mathfrak{D} \cap \mathcal{A} \langle \Phi \rangle$ is the sub- \mathcal{A} -module of $\mathcal{A} \langle \Phi \rangle$ generated by the relators (3.12) and $\partial_{\mathcal{MDA}}$ is a dg- \mathcal{A} -module morphism given by $\partial_{\mathcal{MDA}}\phi = 0$.

Associated to $\overline{\mathcal{DR}} = (\mathcal{A} * \mathbb{F} (\Phi \oplus \underline{X}), \partial_{\overline{\mathcal{DR}}})$ is the dg- \mathcal{A} -module

$$\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}} := \left(\mathcal{A}\left\langle \Phi \oplus \underline{X} \right\rangle, \partial_{\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}}}\right),$$

where $\partial_{\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}}}$ is a \mathcal{A} -module morphism given by the same formulas (3.22) as $\partial_{\overline{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}}}$. We emphasize that this makes sense because $\mathcal{A} \langle \Phi \oplus \underline{X} \rangle \subset \mathcal{A} * \mathbb{F} (\Phi \oplus \underline{X})$, the dg- \mathcal{A} -module structure is induced by the operadic composition and $\partial_{\overline{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}}}$ maps $\mathcal{A} \langle \Phi \oplus \underline{X} \rangle$ into itself!

Associated to the dg-C-operad morphism $\rho_{\overline{DR}} : \overline{DR} \to DA$ is the dg-A-module morphism

$$\rho_{\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}:\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{DR}}\to\mathcal{MDA}$$

again defined by the formulas (3.23) as $\rho_{\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}}}$.

3.3.16 Lemma. $\rho_{\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}}}$ is a quism.

Proof. Let G_p be the sub-*C*-collection of $\mathcal{DR} = \mathcal{A} * \mathbb{F} (\Phi \oplus \underline{X})$ spanned by the compositions containing precisely p generators from $\Phi \oplus \underline{X}$, i.e. $G_0 = \mathcal{A}, G_1 = \mathcal{A} \langle \Phi \oplus \underline{X} \rangle$ and

$$\overline{\mathcal{DR}} = \bigoplus_{p \ge 0} G_p$$

We have analogous grading $\mathcal{A} * \mathbb{F}(\Phi) = \bigoplus_{p \geq 0} G'_p$. Let $\operatorname{pr} : \mathcal{A} * \mathbb{F}(\Phi) \to \mathcal{D}\mathcal{A}$ be the natural projection. Since relators (3.12) are homogeneous with respect to this grading, $G''_p := \operatorname{pr} G'_p$ defines a grading

$$\mathcal{DA} = \bigoplus_{p \ge 0} G_p''.$$

Observe $G_0'' = \mathcal{A}$ and $G_1'' = \mathcal{MDA}$. By definitions, $\rho_{\overline{DR}}G_p \subset G_p''$, hence $\rho_{\overline{DR}}$ decomposes as a sum of $\rho_{\overline{DR}}^p : G_p \to G_p''$. The above direct sums are in fact direct sums of sub-dg-*C*-collections, $\rho_{\overline{DR}}$ is a quism by Corollary 3.3.14, hence all the $\rho_{\overline{DR}}^p$'s are quisms, especially $\rho_{\overline{DR}}^{-1} = \rho_{\mathcal{MDR}}$.

Now we formalize the statement : $\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{DR}}$ contains all the information needed to construct the operadic cohomology for \mathcal{A} -algebras.

First observe that $\mathcal{E}nd_A$ is naturally a dg- \mathcal{A} -module. Let δ be the differential on Hom_{dg- \mathcal{A} -mod}($\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{DR}}, \mathcal{E}nd_A$) defined by the formula

$$\overline{\delta}\theta := \theta \partial_{\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}}} - (-1)^{|\theta|} \partial_{\mathcal{E}nd_A}\theta$$

similar to (3.10).

3.3.17 Lemma.

$$(C^*_{aug}(A, A), \overline{\delta}) \cong (\operatorname{Hom}_{dg-\mathcal{A}-mod}(\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}}\mathcal{R}, \mathcal{E}nd_A), \overline{\delta})$$

as dg-*k*-modules.

Proof. On the level of k-modules, we have

$$C^*_{aug}(A, A) = \operatorname{Der}^X = \{ \theta \in \operatorname{Der}_{\mathcal{A}}(\mathbb{F}(X \oplus \Phi \oplus \underline{X}), \mathcal{E}nd_A) \mid \forall x \in X \quad \theta(x) = 0 \} \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{dg}-C-\operatorname{coll}}(\Phi \oplus \underline{X}, \mathcal{E}nd_A)$$

by the defining property of derivations and

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{dg}-\mathcal{A}-\operatorname{mod}}(\mathcal{A}\langle \Phi \oplus \underline{X} \rangle, \mathcal{E}nd_A) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{dg}-C-\operatorname{coll}}(\Phi \oplus \underline{X}, \mathcal{E}nd_A)$$

by the freeness of $\mathcal{A} \langle \Phi \oplus \underline{X} \rangle$.

The differentials are clearly preserved under the above isomorphism.

The nice thing is that we have now all the information needed to construct the cohomology for \mathcal{A} -algebras encoded in terms of the *abelian* category of dg- \mathcal{A} -modules. Hence

3.3.18 Theorem.

$$H^*_{aug}(A, A) \cong H_*(\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{dg}-\mathcal{A}-\operatorname{mod}}^{-*}(\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}}\overline{\mathcal{R}}, \mathcal{E}nd_A), \overline{\delta}) \cong$$
$$\cong \operatorname{Ext}_{\operatorname{dg}-\mathcal{A}-\operatorname{mod}}^{-*}(\mathcal{M}\mathcal{D}\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{E}nd_A)$$

In particular, since the homotopy theory in abelian categories is well known and simple, it is immediate that $\operatorname{Ext}_{\operatorname{dg}-\mathcal{A}-\operatorname{mod}}$ and hence $H^*_{aug}(A, A)$ doesn't depend on the choice of a projective resolution of \mathcal{MDA} and consequently doesn't depend on the choice of the free resolution $\mathcal{R} \xrightarrow{\sim}_{\rho_{\mathcal{R}}} \mathcal{A}$ in (3.13).

The main advantage of the above expression is that in order to construct cohomology for \mathcal{A} -algebras, we don't need to find a free (or cofibrant) resolution $\mathcal{R} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{A}$ in the category of dg-*C*-operads, but it suffices to find a projective resolution of \mathcal{MDA} in the category of dg- \mathcal{A} -modules, which is certainly easier.

3.3.19 Example. Let's continue Example 3.3.15:

$$\mathcal{MDA} := \frac{\mathcal{A}ss \langle \Phi \rangle}{(\phi \circ \mu - \mu \circ_1 \phi - \mu \circ_2 \phi)}$$

and we have the following explicit description of $\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{DR}}$:

$$\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}} := (\mathcal{A}ss\left\langle k\left\langle \phi^1, \phi^2, \phi^3, \ldots \right\rangle \right\rangle, \partial_{\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}}}),$$

where $\phi^1 := \phi$ and $\phi^n := \underline{x}^n$, for $n \ge 2$, is of degree n-1 and the differential is given by

$$\partial_{\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}}}(\phi^1) := 0,$$

$$\partial_{\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}\mathcal{R}}}(\phi^n) := -(-1)^n \mu \circ_2 \phi^{n-1} - \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} (-1)^{n-k} \phi^{n-1} \circ_k \mu - \mu \circ_1 \phi^{n-1}.$$

Lemma 3.3.16 states that $\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{DR}} \xrightarrow{\rho_{\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{DR}}}} \mathcal{MDA}$ is a free resolution in the category of $\mathcal{A}ss$ -modules.

Notice the similarity to the Hochschild complex. This suggests that if we know a complex computing a cohomology for \mathcal{A} -algebras (in this case Hochschild complex) we can read off a candidate for the free resolution of \mathcal{MDA} (in this case we already know a resolution \mathcal{MDA} , namely \mathcal{MDR} , but this was constructed from the *operadic* resolution \mathcal{R} , which is not generally available). If we can prove that this candidate is indeed a resolution, we get that the cohomology in question is isomorphic to the augmented operadic cohomology.

We demonstrate this by constructing a cohomology for diagrams of associative algebras and proving that the (augmented) cotangent complex coincides with that defined by Gerstenhaber and Schack [5].

On the other hand, in the process of constructing \mathcal{MDR} we have discarded much information present in \mathcal{R} . Namely \mathcal{R} can be used to define an L_{∞} structure on $C^*(A, A)$ governing formal deformations of A (see [13]), which is no longer possible using \mathcal{MDR} (or any other resolution of \mathcal{MDA}) only.

3.4 Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology is operadic cohomology

3.4.1 Operad for diagrams

Let C be a small category. For a morphism f of C, let I(f) be its source (Input) and O(f) its target (Output). Consider the following nerve construction on C:

$$\Sigma^{n} := \left\{ \left(\xleftarrow{f_{n}} \cdots \xleftarrow{f_{1}} \right) \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{C}}^{\times n} \mid O(f_{i}) = I(f_{i+1}) \text{ for } 1 \le i \le n-1 \right\}$$

for $n \ge 1$. For $\sigma = \left(\xleftarrow{f_n} \cdots \xleftarrow{f_1} \right)$, let $|\sigma| := n$, let $I(\sigma) := I(f_1)$ and $O(\sigma) := O(f_n)$. The face maps $\Sigma^n \to \Sigma^{n+1}$ are given by $\sigma \mapsto \sigma_i$, where

$$\sigma_0 := \left(\underbrace{ f_n \cdots f_2}_{f_n} \right),$$

$$\sigma_i := \left(\underbrace{ f_n \cdots f_{i+1}f_i}_{f_i} \cdots \underbrace{ f_1}_{f_i} \right) \text{ for } 1 \le i \le n-1,$$

$$\sigma_n := \left(\underbrace{ f_{n-1} \cdots f_1}_{f_{n-1}} \right).$$

Denote Σ^0 the set of objects of C and for $\sigma \in \Sigma^0$, let $I(\sigma) = O(\sigma) = \sigma$. Finally let

$$\Sigma := \bigcup_{n=0}^{\infty} \Sigma^n$$

and denote $\Sigma^{\geq 1} := \Sigma - \Sigma^0$.

Let \mathcal{C} be the operadic version of C, that is

$$\mathcal{C} := k \left\langle \Sigma^1 \right\rangle.$$

This can be seen as a Σ^0 -operad, where each $f \in \Sigma^1$ is an element of $\mathcal{C}\binom{O(f)}{I(f)}$ and the operadic composition is induced by the categorical composition.

A (C-shaped) diagram (of associative algebras) is a functor

$$D: \mathsf{C} \to \mathcal{A}ss$$
-algebras.

Now we describe a Σ^0 -operad \mathcal{A} such that \mathcal{A} -algebras are precisely C-shaped diagrams:

$$\mathcal{A} := rac{(st_{c \in \Sigma^0} \mathcal{A} s s_c) * \mathcal{C}}{\mathcal{I}},$$

where $\mathcal{A}ss_c$ is a copy of $\mathcal{A}ss$ concentrated in colour c, its generating element is $\mu_c \in \mathcal{A}ss_c {c \choose c,c}$ and \mathcal{I} is the ideal generated by

$$f \circ \mu_{I(\sigma)} - \mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ (f, f)$$
 for all $f \in \Sigma^1$.

It should be clear now that the functor D is essentially the same thing as Σ^0 -operad morphism $\mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{E}nd_A$, where $A = \bigoplus_{c \in \Sigma^0} D(c)$.

The associated module of Section 3.3.5 is

$$\mathcal{MDA}:=rac{\mathcal{A}\left\langle igoplus_{c\in\Sigma^{0}}\Phi_{c}
ight
angle }{\mathfrak{D}\cap\mathcal{A}\left\langle igoplus_{c\in\Sigma^{0}}\Phi_{c}
ight
angle }$$

where $\Phi_c = k \langle \phi_c \rangle$, ϕ_c being an element of colour $\binom{c}{c}$ and of degree 0, and the submodule in the denominator is generated by

$$\phi_c \circ \mu_c - \mu_c \circ_1 \phi_c - \mu_c \circ_2 \phi_c,$$

$$\phi_{O(f)} \circ f - f \circ \phi_{I(f)}$$

for all $c \in \Sigma^0$ and all $f \in C$ (equivalently $f \in \Sigma^1$). We seek a free resolution $(\mathcal{MR}, \partial) \xrightarrow{\sim} (\mathcal{MDA}, 0)$ to use Theorem 3.3.18. Before constructing \mathcal{MR} , let's recall the Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology. As we have seen in Example 3.3.19, this gives us a candidate for \mathcal{MR} .

3.4.2 Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology

We adapt the notation from the original source [5]. Originally, the diagram D was restricted to be a poset, but this is unnecessary. Also, instead of associative algebras, one may consider any other type of algebras for which a convenient cohomology is known (e.g. Lie algebras, [6]). In this paper we stick to associative algebras, but we believe that other types can be handled in a similar way.

For $\sigma \in \Sigma^0$, denote $\underline{\sigma} := \mathbf{1}_{\sigma}$. For $\sigma = (\overleftarrow{f_p} \cdots \overleftarrow{f_1}) \in \Sigma^p$, denote

$$\underline{\sigma} := f_p \cdots f_1 : D(I(\sigma)) \to D(O(\sigma))$$

the composition along σ . This algebra morphisms makes $D(O(\sigma))$ a $D(I(\sigma))$ bimodule. For $p, q \ge 0$ let

$$C^{p,q}_{GS}(D,D) := \prod_{\sigma \in \Sigma^p} C^q_{\text{Hoch}}(D(I(\sigma)), D(O(\sigma))),$$

where $C_{\text{Hoch}}^q(D(I(\sigma)), D(O(\sigma))) = \text{Hom}_k(D(I(\sigma))^{\otimes q+1}, D(O(\sigma)))$ are the usual Hochschild cochains. We usually abbreviate $C_{GS}^{p,q} := C_{GS}^{p,q}(D, D)$. There are vertical and horizontal differentials $\delta_V : C_{GS}^{p,q} \to C_{GS}^{p,q+1}$ and $\delta_H : C_{GS}^{p,q} \to C_{GS}^{p+1,q}$. To write them down, let $\sigma = (\stackrel{f_{p+1}}{\longleftrightarrow} \cdots \stackrel{f_1}{\longleftrightarrow}) \in \Sigma^{p+1}$ and for $\tau \in \Sigma^p$ let $\operatorname{pr}_{\tau} : \prod_{\lambda \in \Sigma^p} C^q_{\operatorname{Hoch}}(D(I(\lambda)), D(O(\lambda))) \to C^q_{\operatorname{Hoch}}(D(I(\tau)), D(O(\tau)))$ be the projection onto the τ component of $C^{p,q}_{GS}$. Let $\delta_{\operatorname{Hoch}}$ be the usual Hochschild differential, see (3.21). Finally, for $\theta \in C^{p,q}_{GS}$, let

$$\delta_{V} := (-1)^{p} \prod_{\sigma \in \Sigma^{p}} \delta_{\text{Hoch}},$$

$$pr_{\sigma}(\delta_{H}\theta) := (-1)^{p+1} (\operatorname{pr}_{\sigma_{0}} \theta) \circ (\underbrace{f_{1}, \ldots, f_{1}}_{q-\text{times}}) + \sum_{i=1}^{p} (-1)^{p+1-i} \operatorname{pr}_{\sigma_{i}} \theta +$$

$$+ f_{p+1} \circ (\operatorname{pr}_{\sigma_{p+1}} \theta).$$
(3.24)
(3.24)
(3.24)

It is easy to see that $(C_{GS}^{*,*}, \delta_V, \delta_H)$ is a bicomplex. The Gerstenhaber-Schack cohomology is defined to be the cohomology of the totalization of this bicomplex,

$$H^*_{GS}(D,D) := H^*(\bigoplus_{p+q=*} C^{p,q}_{GS}(D,D), \delta_V + \delta_H).$$

Notice that we have restricted ourselves to the Hochschild complex without C_{Hoch}^{-1} as in Example 3.3.10. Also we consider only the cohomology of D with *coefficients in itself* as this is the case of interest in the formal deformation theory. The general coefficients can be handled using trivial (operadic) extensions.

3.4.3 Resolution of \mathcal{MDA}

The preceding section gives us the following candidate for \mathcal{MR} :

$$\mathcal{MR} := \left(\mathcal{A} \left\langle \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Sigma} \Phi_{\sigma} \oplus X_{\sigma} \right\rangle, \partial \right),$$

where $\Phi_{\sigma} := k \langle \phi_{\sigma} \rangle$ with ϕ_{σ} of colours $\binom{O(\sigma)}{I(\sigma)}$ and of degree $|\phi_{\sigma}| := |\sigma|$ and $X_{\sigma} := \uparrow^{|\sigma|+1}X$ is placed in output colour $O(\sigma)$ and input colours $I(\sigma)$, X being the collection of generators of the minimal resolution of $\mathcal{A}ss$ as in Example 3.3.6. The element of X_{σ} corresponding to $x \in X$ will be denoted by x_{σ} , hence $|x_{\sigma}^{i}| = i - 1 + |\sigma|$. To define the differential ∂ in an economic way, denote $x_{\sigma}^{1} := \phi_{\sigma}$ for $\sigma \in \Sigma^{0}$ and let

$$\operatorname{pre}(\phi_{\sigma}) := 0, \quad \operatorname{pre}(x_{\sigma}^{i}) := x_{\sigma}^{i-1} \text{ for } i \ge 2,$$

and extend linearly to the generators of \mathcal{MR} . Further, let's accept the convention that for $\sigma \in \Sigma^0$, the symbol x_{σ_0} stands for zero. Then

$$\partial(x_{\sigma}) := (-1)^{|\sigma|} \left((-1)^{|x|} \mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ (\underline{\sigma}, \operatorname{pre}(x_{\sigma})) + \sum_{i=1}^{\operatorname{ar}(x)-1} (-1)^{|x|-i} \operatorname{pre}(x_{\sigma}) \circ_{i} \mu_{I(\sigma)} + \mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ (\operatorname{pre}(x_{\sigma}), \underline{\sigma}) \right) + (-1)^{|\sigma|} x_{\sigma_{0}} \circ (\underbrace{f_{1}, \dots, f_{1}}_{(\operatorname{ar}(x))-\operatorname{times}}) + \sum_{i=1}^{|\sigma|-1} (-1)^{|\sigma|-i} x_{\sigma_{i}} + f_{|\sigma|} \circ x_{\sigma_{|\sigma|}}$$

for any $\sigma \in \Sigma$. Observe that the first part of the above formula corresponds to the vertical differential (3.24) and the second part corresponds to the the horizontal differential (3.25) in $C^*_{GS}(D, D)$. Then it is easily seen that

 $(\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{dg}-\mathcal{A}-\operatorname{mod}}(\mathcal{MR}, \mathcal{E}nd_{\bigoplus_{c\in\Sigma^0} D(c)}), \delta)$

with $\delta(-) := - \circ \partial$ is, as a dg-k-module, isomorphic to the Gerstenhaber-Schack complex. Once we prove that \mathcal{MR} is a resolution of \mathcal{MDA} , we will have, by Theorem 3.3.18,

3.4.1 Theorem. Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology $H^*_{GS}(D, D)$ is isomorphic to the augmented operadic cohomology $H^*_{auq}(D, D)$.

To prove that \mathcal{MR} is a resolution of \mathcal{MDA} we introduce the dg- \mathcal{A} -module morphism $\rho : (\mathcal{MR}, \partial) \to (\mathcal{MDA}, 0)$ given by the formulas

$$\rho(\phi_{\sigma}) := \begin{cases} \phi_{\sigma} & \dots & |\sigma| = 0\\ 0 & \dots & |\sigma| \ge 1, \\ \rho(x_{\sigma}) := 0. \end{cases}$$

Indeed, it is easy to check that $\rho \partial = 0$. It remains to prove

3.4.2 Lemma. ρ is a quism.

Proof. is basically a reduction to the following two cases:

- 1. C is a single object with no morphism except for the identity (Lemma 3.4.3),
- 2. C is arbitrary, but each D(c), $c \in \Sigma^0$, is the trivial algebra k with zero multiplication (Lemma 3.4.4).

We first give a general overview of the proof and postpone technicalities to subsequent lemmas.

Consider a new grading on \mathcal{MR} given by

$$\operatorname{gr}(x_{\sigma}) := |\sigma| =: \operatorname{gr}(\phi_{\sigma})$$

and the usual requirement that the composition is of degree 0. Then we have the associated filtration

$$\mathfrak{F}_n := \bigoplus_{i=0}^n \left\{ x \in \mathcal{MR} \mid \operatorname{gr}(x) = i \right\},\$$
$$0 \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{F}_0 \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{F}_1 \hookrightarrow \cdots, \quad \partial \mathfrak{F}_i \subset \mathfrak{F}_i$$

and the spectral sequence (E^*, ∂^*) which is convergent as the filtration is bounded below and exhaustive.

Obviously $E^0 \cong \mathcal{MR}$ and ∂^0 is the derivation differential given by

$$\partial^{0}(x_{\sigma}) = (-1)^{|\sigma|} \left((-1)^{|x|} \mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ (\underline{\sigma}, \operatorname{pre}(x_{\sigma})) + \sum_{i=1}^{\operatorname{ar}(x)-1} (-1)^{|x|-i} \operatorname{pre}(x_{\sigma}) \circ_{i} \mu_{I(\sigma)} + \mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ (\operatorname{pre}(x_{\sigma}), \underline{\sigma}) \right),$$

$$\partial^{0}(\phi_{\sigma}) = 0.$$
(3.26)

Now $H_*(E^0, \partial^0) \cong \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Sigma} H_*(\mathcal{A} \langle \Phi_\sigma \oplus X_\sigma \rangle, \partial^0)$ and we use

3.4.3 Lemma.

$$H_*(\mathcal{A}\langle \Phi_{\sigma} \oplus X_{\sigma} \rangle, \partial^0) \cong \frac{\mathcal{A}\langle \Phi_{\sigma} \rangle}{\mathfrak{D}_{\sigma}},$$

where \mathfrak{D}_{σ} is the submodule generated by

$$\mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ (\underline{\sigma}, \phi_{\sigma}) + \mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ (\phi_{\sigma}, \underline{\sigma}) - \phi_{\sigma} \circ \mu_{I(\sigma)}.$$
(3.27)

This lemma implies

$$E^{1} \cong \frac{\mathcal{A} \left\langle \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Sigma} \Phi_{\sigma} \right\rangle}{\bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Sigma} \mathfrak{D}_{\sigma}},$$

$$\partial^{1}(\phi_{\sigma}) = (-1)^{|\sigma|} \phi_{\sigma_{0}} \circ f_{1} + \sum_{i=1}^{|\sigma|-1} (-1)^{|\sigma|-i} \phi_{\sigma_{i}} + f_{|\sigma|} \circ \phi_{\sigma_{|\sigma|}}.$$
 (3.28)

Denote $\Phi_{\Sigma} := \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Sigma} \Phi_{\sigma}$ and write the nominator in the form

$$\mathcal{A} \left< \Phi_{\Sigma} \right> \cong \mathcal{A} \circ' (I, \Phi_{\Sigma} \circ \mathcal{A})$$

Here we used the infinitesimal composition product (3.1). Because of the relations $f \circ \mu_{I(f)} - \mu_{O(f)} \circ (f, f)$ in \mathcal{A} for all $f \in \Sigma^1$, we have

$$\mathcal{A} \cong \left(\bigoplus_{c \in \Sigma^0} \mathcal{A}ss_c\right) \circ \mathcal{C} \tag{3.29}$$

and hence

$$\mathcal{A} \langle \Phi_{\Sigma} \rangle \cong \mathcal{A} \circ' (I, \Phi_{\Sigma} \circ (\bigoplus_{c \in \Sigma^0} \mathcal{A} ss_c) \circ \mathcal{C}).$$

But we are interested in the quotient E^1 of $\mathcal{A} \langle \Phi_{\Sigma} \rangle$ and the corresponding relations (3.27) give us

$$E^1 \cong \mathcal{A} \circ' (I, \Phi_\Sigma \circ \mathcal{C}).$$

Now we use (3.29) again to obtain

$$E^{1} \cong (\bigoplus_{c \in \Sigma^{0}} \mathcal{A}ss_{c}) \circ' (\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C} \circ \Phi_{\Sigma} \circ \mathcal{C}).$$

Notice that $\mathcal{C} \circ \Phi_{\Sigma} \circ \mathcal{C} \cong \mathcal{C} \langle \Phi_{\Sigma} \rangle$. Since ∂^1 is nontrivial only on Φ_{Σ} and $\mathcal{C} \langle \Phi_{\Sigma} \rangle$ is closed under ∂^1 , to understand $H_*(E^1, \partial^1)$ using the usual Künneth formula, we only have to compute

3.4.4 Lemma.

$$H_*(\mathcal{C}\left\langle \Phi_{\Sigma}\right\rangle,\partial^1)\cong\frac{\mathcal{C}\left\langle \bigoplus_{c\in\Sigma^0}\Phi_c\right\rangle}{\mathfrak{D}'},$$

where \mathfrak{D}' is the submodule generated by

$$f \circ \phi_{I(f)} - \phi_{O(f)} \circ f \tag{3.30}$$

for all $f \in \mathcal{C}$.

Then, tracking back all the above isomorphisms, we get

$$E^2 \cong H_*(E^1, \partial^1) \cong \frac{\mathcal{A}\left\langle \bigoplus_{c \in \Sigma^0} \Phi_c \right\rangle}{\mathfrak{D}''}$$

where \mathfrak{D}'' is the submodule generated by relators (3.27) for $\sigma \in \Sigma^0$ and all (3.30)'s. Hence $E^2 \cong \mathcal{MDA}$ and this is concentrated in degree 0, the spectral sequence collapses and this concludes the proof of Lemma 3.4.2.

of Lemma 3.4.3. We have already seen in Example 3.3.19 that for $c \in \Sigma^0$ the restriction of ρ ,

$$\left(\mathcal{A}ss_{c}\left\langle\Phi_{c}\oplus X_{c}\right\rangle,\partial^{0}\right)\xrightarrow{\rho}\frac{\mathcal{A}ss_{c}\left\langle\Phi_{c}\right\rangle}{\mathfrak{J}_{c}},\tag{3.31}$$

is a quism, where \mathfrak{J}_c is the submodule generated by (3.27) for $\sigma = c$. We will reduce our problem to this case. Let

$$\mathcal{M}_{\sigma} := \mathcal{A}ss_{O(\sigma)} \circ' (k \langle \underline{\sigma} \rangle, (\Phi_{\sigma} \oplus X_{\sigma}) \circ \mathcal{A}ss_{I(\sigma)}).$$

This is in fact a sub- Σ^0 -collection of $\mathcal{A} \langle \Phi_{\sigma} \oplus X_{\sigma} \rangle$. An easy computation shows that it is closed under ∂^0 . It will play a role similar to $\mathcal{A}ss_c \langle \Phi_c \oplus X_c \rangle$ above:

3.4.5 Sublemma. There is an isomorphism

$$\left(\mathcal{M}_{\sigma},\partial^{0}\right)\cong\uparrow^{|\sigma|}\left(\mathcal{A}ss_{c}\left\langle\Phi_{c}\oplus X_{c}\right\rangle,\partial^{0}\right)$$

of dg-collections (we *ignore the colours!*). This induces an isomorphism

$$H_*(\mathcal{M}_{\sigma},\partial^0) \cong \frac{\mathcal{A}ss_{O(\sigma)} \circ' (k\langle \underline{\sigma} \rangle, \Phi_{\sigma} \circ \mathcal{A}ss_{I(\sigma)})}{\mathfrak{J}_{\sigma}}$$

of Σ^0 -collections (compare to the right-hand side of (3.31)), where the quotient by \mathfrak{J}_{σ} expresses the fact that ϕ_{σ} behaves like a derivation with respect to $\mu_{O(\sigma)}$ and $\mu_{I(\sigma)}$ in \mathcal{M}_{σ} . The relators in \mathfrak{J}_{σ} are analogous to (3.27), namely \mathfrak{J}_{σ} is sub- Σ^0 -collection of \mathcal{M}_{σ} consisting of elements

$$(a_{O(\sigma)} \circ_i (\mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ_1 a_{O(\sigma)}^1)) \circ'_{i+\operatorname{ar}(a^1)} (\underline{\sigma}, \phi_{\sigma} \circ a_{I(\sigma)}^2) + \\ + (a_{O(\sigma)} \circ_i (\mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ_2 a_{O(\sigma)}^2)) \circ'_i (\underline{\sigma}, \phi_{\sigma} \circ a_{I(\sigma)}^1) + \\ - a_{O(\sigma)} \circ'_i (\underline{\sigma}, \phi_{\sigma} \circ \mu_{I(\sigma)} \circ (a_{I(\sigma)}^1, a_{I(\sigma)}^2)))$$

for all $a, a^1, a^2 \in \mathcal{A}ss$ and $1 \le i \le \operatorname{ar}(a)$.

of Sublemma 3.4.5. There is a morphism ψ of collections

$$a_{O(\sigma)} \circ'_i (\underline{\sigma}, x_{\sigma} \circ (a^1_{I(\sigma)}, \dots, a^{\operatorname{ar}(x)}_{I(\sigma)})) \mapsto a_c \circ'_i (\mathbf{1}_c, x_c \circ (a^1_c, \dots, a^{\operatorname{ar}(x)}_c))$$

for $x \in X$ (or $x = \phi$) and $a, a^1, a^2, \ldots \in \mathcal{A}ss$. ψ is obviously an isomorphism of degree $-|\sigma|$. The differential on the suspension is $(-1)^{|\sigma|}\partial^0$, hence we must verify

$$\psi \partial^0 = (-1)^{|\sigma|} \partial^0 \psi.$$

This is immediate by the formula (3.26) defining ∂^0 .

Using the relations $f \circ \mu_{I(f)} - \mu_{O(f)} \circ (f, f)$ in \mathcal{A} for $f \in \Sigma^1$, every element $a \in \mathcal{A} \langle \Phi_{\sigma} \oplus X_{\sigma} \rangle$ can be written in the form

$$a = a_{top} \circ_m (a_{mod} \circ (c_1, \dots, c_{\operatorname{ar}(a_{mod})}))$$
(3.32)

for some $a_{top} \in \mathcal{A}$, $m \in \mathbb{N}$, $a_{mod} \in \mathcal{M}_{\sigma}$ and $c_1, c_2, \ldots \in \mathcal{C}$. We want to make this is expression as close to being unique as possible. We will require:

If a_{top} can be written in the form

$$a_{top} = a' \circ_k (\mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ (a'', \mathbf{1}_{O(\sigma)})) \quad \text{or} \quad a_{top} = a' \circ_k (\mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ (\mathbf{1}_{O(\sigma)}, a''))$$

for some $a', a'' \in \mathcal{A}$, $1 \leq k \leq \operatorname{ar}(a')$ satisfying $m = k + \operatorname{ar}(a'')$ resp. m = k, then $\mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ (a'', a_{mod})$ resp. $\mu_{O(\sigma)} \circ (a_{mod}, a'')$ can't be written as an element of $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma} \circ \mathcal{C}$.

It is easily seen that the above requirement can be met for any a so assume it holds in the above expression (3.32). It is easy to see that this determines a_{top} and a_{mod} uniquely up to scalar multiples. The elements $c_1, c_2, \ldots \in C$ are however not unique as the following example shows:

Let $x \in X$ and let $f, g_1, g_2 \in \mathcal{C}$ be such that $fg_1 = fg_2$, hence

$$a := x_{O(f)} \circ (fg_1, \phi_f) = x_{O(f)} \circ (fg_2, \phi_f).$$

In "the canonical" form (3.32), $a_{mod} = x_{O(f)} \circ (f, \phi_f)$, however c_1 is either g_1 or g_2 , in pictures:



So far we have shown that there are, for $m \geq 1$, Σ^0 -collections $\mathcal{A}_{\sigma,m}^{top}$ (whose description is implicit in the above discussion) such that there is a Σ^0 -collection isomorphism

$$\mathcal{A} \langle \Phi_{\sigma} \oplus X_{\sigma} \rangle \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c_1, \dots, c_N \end{pmatrix} \cong (3.33)$$
$$\bigoplus_{\substack{m,n \ge 1, \\ d \in \Sigma^0}} \mathcal{A}_{\sigma,m}^{top} \begin{pmatrix} c \\ c_1, \dots, c_{m-1}, d, c_{m+n}, \dots, c_N \end{pmatrix} \otimes \left(\frac{\mathcal{M}_{\sigma} \circ \mathcal{C}}{\mathfrak{L}}\right) \begin{pmatrix} d \\ c_m \dots, c_{m+n-1} \end{pmatrix},$$

where \mathfrak{L} is the sub- Σ^0 -collection of $\mathcal{M}_{\sigma} \circ \mathcal{C}$ describing the non-uniqueness mentioned above. More precisely, it consists of elements

$$\underbrace{(b \circ'_n (\underline{\sigma}, x \circ (b_1, \dots, b_{\operatorname{ar}(x)})))}_{a_{mod}} \circ (f_1, \dots, f_{\operatorname{ar}(a_{mod})})$$

for all $a_{mod} \in \mathcal{M}_{\sigma}$, $f_1, f_2, \ldots \in \mathcal{C}$ satisfying that for some $1 \leq i \leq n-1$ or $n + \sum_{j=1}^{\operatorname{ar}(x)} \operatorname{ar}(b_j) \leq i \leq \operatorname{ar}(a_{mod})$ we have $\underline{\sigma}f_i = 0$. The condition $\underline{\sigma}f_i = 0$ means that $f_i = f - g$ (up to a scalar multiple) for some $f, g \in \Sigma^1$ and $\underline{\sigma}f = \underline{\sigma}g$.

At this point we suggest the reader to go through the above discussion in the case $|\sigma| = 0$ as many things simplify substantially, e.g. $\mathfrak{L} = 0$ and we are essentially done by applying the usual Künneth formula to (3.33) and then using Sublemma 3.4.5 which shows

$$H_*(\mathcal{M}_{\sigma} \circ \mathcal{C}, \partial^0) \cong \frac{(\mathcal{A}ss_{O(\sigma)} \circ' (k\langle \underline{\sigma} \rangle, \Phi_{\sigma} \circ \mathcal{A}ss_{I(\sigma)})) \circ \mathcal{C}}{\mathfrak{J}'_{\sigma}}, \qquad (3.34)$$

where \mathfrak{J}'_{σ} is an analogue of \mathfrak{J}_{σ} above. For general σ , we have to get rid of the quotient:

3.4.6 Sublemma.

$$H_*\left(\frac{\mathcal{M}_{\sigma}\circ\mathcal{C}}{\mathfrak{L}},\partial^0\right)\cong\frac{\left(\mathcal{A}ss_{O(\sigma)}\circ'(I,\Phi_{\sigma}\circ\mathcal{A}ss_{I(\sigma)})\right)\circ\mathcal{C}}{\mathfrak{J}_{\sigma}''},$$

where again \mathfrak{J}''_{σ} is the corresponding analogue of \mathfrak{J}_{σ} .

of Sublemma 3.4.6. Denote

$$\mathcal{M}_{\sigma} \circ \mathcal{C} \xrightarrow{\mathrm{pr}} \frac{\mathcal{M}_{\sigma} \circ \mathcal{C}}{\mathfrak{L}} =: Q$$

the natural projection. The differential ∂_Q^0 on Q inherited from $\mathcal{A} \langle \Phi_\sigma \oplus X_\sigma \rangle$ is given, for $\alpha \in Q$, by

$$\partial_O^0 \alpha = \operatorname{pr} \partial^0 \tilde{\alpha}$$

where $\tilde{\alpha} \in \mathcal{M}_{\sigma} \circ \mathcal{C}$ denotes any element such that $\operatorname{pr} \tilde{\alpha} = \alpha$.

By (3.34), to prove the sublemma it suffices to show

- 1. pr Ker $\partial^0 = \text{Ker } \partial^0_Q$,
- 2. pr Im $\partial^0 = \text{Im } \partial^0_{\Omega}$.

For 1., let $\alpha \in Q$, $\partial_Q^0 \alpha = 0$ and we will show there is $\beta \in \mathcal{M}_{\sigma} \circ \mathcal{C}$ satisfying $\partial^0 \beta = 0$ and pr $\beta = \alpha$. Let pr $\tilde{\alpha} = \alpha$ and let

$$\tilde{\alpha} = \sum_{i \in I} a^i_{mod} \circ (a^i_1, \dots, a^i_{\operatorname{ar}(a^i_{mod})})$$

for some index set I, $a_{mod}^i \in \mathcal{M}_{\sigma}$ and $a_j^i \in \mathcal{C}$, $i \in I$ and $1 \leq j \leq \operatorname{ar}(a_{mod}^i)$, such that any two ordered $\operatorname{ar}(a_{mod}^i)$ -tuples $(a_1^i, \ldots, a_{\operatorname{ar}(a_{mod}^i)}^i)$ are distinct for any two distinct *i*'s. Let $I_1 \subset I$ be the set of *i*'s such that $\partial^0 a_{mod}^i = 0$ and let $I_2 := I - I_1$. By our assumption, pr $\partial^0 \tilde{\alpha} = \partial_Q^0 \alpha = 0$, hence

$$\partial^0 \tilde{\alpha} = \sum_{i \in I_2} (\partial^0 a^i_{mod}) \circ (a^i_1, \dots, a^i_{\operatorname{ar}(a^i_{mod})}) \in \mathfrak{L}.$$

Thus for every *i* there is *j* such that $\underline{\sigma} \circ a_j^i = 0$ (by the definition of \mathfrak{L}). Because ∂^0 doesn't change a_j^i 's, we get $\sum_{i \in I_2} a_{mod}^i \circ (a_1^i, \ldots, a_{\operatorname{ar}(a_{mod}^i)}^i) \in \mathfrak{L}$ and we set

$$\beta := \sum_{i \in I_1} a^i_{mod} \circ (a^i_1, \dots, a^i_{\operatorname{ar}(a^i_{mod})}).$$

Then obviously $\partial^0 \beta = 0$ and $\alpha = \operatorname{pr} \beta$, so we have obtained $\operatorname{pr} \operatorname{Ker} \partial^0 \supset \operatorname{Ker} \partial^0_Q$. The opposite inclusion is obvious. Also 2. is easy. Now apply the sublemma 3.4.6 to (3.33). This concludes the proof of Lemma 3.4.3. $\hfill \Box$

of Lemma 3.4.4. This is just a straightforward application of Lemma 3.3.16 to operad $\mathcal{A} := \mathcal{C}$ and its bar-cobar resolution $\mathcal{R} := \Omega \mathcal{B} \mathcal{C}$ (e.g. [18]). To see this, recall that $\Omega \mathcal{B} \mathcal{C}$ is a quasi-free Σ^0 -operad generated by Σ^0 -collection $k \langle \Sigma^{\geq 1} \rangle$, where the degree of $\sigma \in \Sigma^{\geq 1}$ is $|\sigma| - 1$. The derivation differential is given by

$$\partial \underbrace{(\underbrace{\xleftarrow{f_n} \cdots \xleftarrow{f_1}}_{\sigma})}_{\sigma} := \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} (-1)^{i+n+1} (\underbrace{\xleftarrow{f_n} \cdots \xleftarrow{f_{i+1}}_{r}}_{\sigma}) \circ (\underbrace{\xleftarrow{f_i} \cdots \xleftarrow{f_1}}_{\sigma_i}) + \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} (-1)^{n-i} \underbrace{(\underbrace{\xleftarrow{f_n} \cdots \xleftarrow{f_{i+1}f_i}_{r} \cdots \xleftarrow{f_1}}_{\sigma_i})}_{\sigma_i}.$$

The projection $\Omega \mathbb{B}\mathcal{C} \xrightarrow{\rho_{\mathcal{R}}} \Omega \mathbb{B}^1 \mathcal{C} \cong \mathcal{C}$ onto the sub- Σ^0 -collection consisting of single generators is a quism.

Then $\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{DR}}$ of Lemma 3.3.16 is

$$\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}\Omega B\mathcal{C}} = \left(\mathcal{A} \left\langle \bigoplus_{c \in \Sigma^0} \Phi_c \oplus \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Sigma^{\geq 1}} \Phi_\sigma \right\rangle, \partial_{\mathcal{M}\overline{\mathcal{D}\Omega B\mathcal{C}}} \right),$$

where all the symbols have the same meaning as in the previous parts of this paper and it is easily checked that the differential is given by the formula (3.28). This resolves \mathcal{MDC} , which is readily seen to be the right-hand side in the statement of Lemma 3.4.4.

Bibliography

- T. F. Fox, M. Markl : Distributive laws, bialgebras, and cohomology, Contemp. Math., 202, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997.
- [2] Y. Frégier, M. Markl, D. Yau : The L_{∞} -deformation complex of diagrams of algebras, New York J. Math. **15** (2009), 353–392.
- [3] B. Fresse : Modules over operads and functors, Lecture Notes in Mathematics, 1967, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2009, x+308 pp. ISBN: 978-3-540-89055-3.
- [4] I. Galvez-Carrillo, A. Tonks, B. Vallette : *Homotopy Batalin-Vilkovisky al*gebras, arXiv (2010).
- [5] M. Gerstenhaber, S. D. Schack : On the Deformation of Algebra Morphisms and Diagrams, Transactions of the American Mathematical Society, 279/1 (1983), 1–50.
- [6] M. Gerstenhaber, A. Giaquinto, S. D. Schack : *Diagrams of Lie algebras*, Journal of Pure and Applied Algebra, **196** (2005), 169–184.
- [7] V. Ginzburg, M. Kapranov : Koszul duality for operads, Duke Math. J. 76 (1994), no. 1, 203-272.
- [8] J.-L. Loday, B. Vallette : *Algebraic operads*, available at the web pages of the authors.
- [9] M. Markl : A resolution (minimal model) of the PROP for bialgebras, J. Pure Appl. Algebra **205** (2006), no. 2, 341–374.
- [10] M. Markl : Cotangent cohomology of a category and deformations, J. Pure Appl. Algebra 113 (1996), no. 2, 195—218.
- [11] M. Markl : Homotopy algebras are homotopy algebras, Forum Math. 16 (2004), No. 1, 129—160.
- [12] M. Markl : Homotopy diagrams of algebras, Proceedings of the 21st Winter School "Geometry and Physics" (Srní, 2001), Rend. Circ. Mat. Palermo (2) Suppl. 2002, no. 69, 161—180.
- [13] M. Markl : Intrinsic brackets and the L_{∞} -deformation theory of bialgebras, Journal of Homotopy and Related Structures 5(1) (2010), 177–212.
- [14] M. Markl : *Models for operads*, Comm. Alg. **24** (1996), 1471–1500.
- [15] M. Markl, E. Remm : (Non-)Koszulity of operads for n-ary algebras, cohomology and deformations, arXiv (2009).
- [16] M. Markl, S. Shnider, J. Stasheff: Operads in algebra, topology and physics, Mathematical Surveys and Monographs, 96, AMS, Providence, RI, 2002, x+349 pp. ISBN: 0-8218-2134-2.

- [17] S. Merkulov, B. Vallette : Deformation theory of representations of prop(erad)s I and II, J. Reine Angew. Math. 634 (2009), 51—106, J. Reine Angew. Math. 636 (2009), 123--174.
- [18] B. Vallette, A Koszul duality for props, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 359 (2007), 4865–4943.
- [19] C. A. Weibel : An introduction to homological algebra, Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics, 38, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1994, xiv+450 pp. ISBN: 0-521-43500-5; 0-521-55987-1.

4. On resolutions of diagrams of algebras

Abstract

We prove a restricted version of a conjecture by M. Markl made in [7] on resolutions of an operad describing diagrams of algebras. We discuss a particular case related to the Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology.

4.1 Introduction

As explained in [9], the operadic cohomology gives a systematic way of constructing cohomology theories for algebras over an operad \mathcal{P} . The corresponding deformation complex carries an L_{∞} -structure describing deformations of \mathcal{P} -algebras. To make this explicit, one has to find a free resolution of \mathcal{P} .

In particular, we can apply this to the coloured operad \mathcal{A}_{C} describing a Cshaped diagram of \mathcal{A} -algebras. An important particular case is C consisting of a single morphism. This is discussed in [7],[3] and also, indirectly, in the definition of (weak) \mathcal{A}_{∞} and \mathcal{L}_{∞} morphisms. More complicated categories C received very little attention. In [7], M. Markl discussed examples leading to the notions of homotopy of \mathcal{A} -algebra morphisms and homotopy isomorphism of \mathcal{A} -algebras. In the end of the paper, a conjecture partially describing resolutions of \mathcal{A}_{C} for any \mathcal{A} and C appears. In particular, it settles the question of the existence of the minimal resolution of \mathcal{A}_{C} . We discuss this conjecture and prove it in the restricted case of \mathcal{A} being a Koszul operad with generating operations concentrated in a single arity and degree, see the main Theorem 4.3.15.

The idea is to glue together a *minimal* resolution of \mathcal{A} and any cofibrant free resolution of C . The generators of the resulting resolution \mathcal{D}_{∞} are described explicitly as well as the principal part of the differential ∂ . To state the theorem precisely requires some preliminary work.

First, we discuss operadic resolutions \mathcal{C}_{∞} of categories. The operads in question are concentrated in arity 1, hence this is just a "coloured" version of classical homological algebra. We deal with maps $[\![-]\!]_n : \mathcal{C}_{\infty} \to \mathcal{C}_{\infty}^{\otimes n}$ with certain prescribed properties. These are needed to construct the principal part of ∂ . We show that these maps are induced by certain coproducts on \mathcal{C}_{∞} , thus relating them to (coloured) dg bialgebra structures on \mathcal{C}_{∞} .

The proof of the main theorem follows the ideas of M. Markl from [7]. It is necessarily more complicated technically and we discuss it in detail in a separate section. We find it convenient to recall some technical results of coloured operad theory, namely a version of the Künneth formula for the composition product \circ , which is very useful for homological computations. Hence we spend some time in the initial part of the paper explaining basics, though we expect the reader is already familiar with coloured operads.

The case \mathcal{C}_{∞} being the bar-cobar resolution is particularly interesting. Here, \mathcal{C}_{∞} has a topological flavour, it is completely explicit and we even make [-]

explicit. The resulting resolution \mathcal{D}_{∞} conjecturally gives rise to the Gerstenhaber-Schack complex for diagram cohomology [4].

Finally, let me thank Martin Markl for many useful discussions.

Contents

4.1 Intr	oduction
4.2 Basi	ics
4.2.1	Conventions and reminder
4.2.2	A Künneth formula
4.3 Stat	$ement of main theorem \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 95$
4.3.1	Operadic resolution of category
4.3.2	$\llbracket - \rrbracket_n $ maps $\ldots \ldots 98$
4.3.3	Operad describing diagrams
4.3.4	Main theorem
4.4 Pro	of of main theorem $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 105$
4.4.1	Lemmas
4.4.2	Discussion
4.5 Bar	-cobar resolution of ${\mathcal C}$

In Section 4.2, we briefly recall basic notions of coloured operad theory. We focus on the interplay between the colours and Σ action. We prove a version of the Künneth formula in Section 4.2.2. It computes the homology of the composition product.

In Section 4.3, we prepare necessary notions to formulate the main theorem. In Section 4.3.1, we discuss operadic resolutions of categories and give several examples. In Section 4.3.2, we introduce $[-]_n$ maps, certain combinatorial structures on the resolution of the category. We prove that these maps always exist and recall some examples from the literature. We show that $[-]_n$'s are induced by $[-]_2$, which is a certain coproduct on the resolution. In Section 4.3.3, we explain how diagrams of algebras are described by coloured operads and show that this construction is functorial and quism-preserving. Section 4.3.4 contains the statement of the main theorem and compares it to the conjecture by M. Markl.

In Section 4.4, the main theorem is proved. In Section 4.4.2, we try to explain the structure of the proof and to point out the places where an improvement might be possible.

In Section 4.5, we recall the bar-cobar resolution of the category, then we make $[-]_n$'s explicit by endowing the resolution with a (coloured) bialgebra structure. Finally, we discuss the conjectural relation to Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology.

4.2 Basics

4.2.1 Conventions and reminder

We will use the following notations and conventions:

- \mathbb{N}_0 is the set of natural numbers including 0.
- k is a fixed field of characteristics 0.
- $k\langle S \rangle$ is the k-linear span of the set S.
- \otimes always means tensor product over k.
- Σ_n is the permutation group on *n* elements.
- V denotes a set (of colours¹).
- $\operatorname{ar}(x)$ is arity of the object x, whatever x is.
- Vector spaces over k are called k-modules, chain complexes of vector spaces over k with differential of degree -1 are called dg-k-modules and morphisms of chain complexes are called just maps. Chain complexes are assumed **non-negatively graded** unless stated otherwise. The degree n summand of dg k-mod C is denoted C_n . We let $C_{\leq n} := \bigoplus_{0 \leq i \leq n} C_i$ and similarly for other inequality symbols. Similar notation is used e.g. for $V-\Sigma$ -modules of Definition 4.2.2.
- $\uparrow C$ denotes the suspension of the graded object C, that is $(\uparrow C)_n = C_{n-1}$. Similarly, the desuspension is defined by $(\downarrow C)_n = C_{n+1}$.
- |x| is the degree of an element x of a dg-k-module.
- $H_*(C)$ is homology of the object C, whatever C is.
- Quism is a map f of dg-k-modules such that the induced map $H_*(f)$ on homology is an isomorphism.

We extend the notation introduced in section Basics of [1] for nonsymmetric coloured V-operads to symmetric coloured V-operads.

4.2.1 Definition. A permutation $\sigma : \{1, \ldots, n\} \to \{1, \ldots, n\}$ will also be denoted by $[\sigma(1)\sigma(2)\cdots\sigma(n)]$.

Let S be any set. Let $\vec{s} = (s_1, \ldots, s_n) \in S^n$. If a context is clear, we may use this vector notation without explanation. S^n carries a right Σ_n action

$$\vec{s} \cdot \sigma := (s_{\sigma(1)}, \dots, s_{\sigma(n)}).$$

If $f: A^{\otimes n} \to A$ is a linear map, the right Σ_n action on f is defined by

 $(f \cdot \sigma)(\vec{a}) := f(\sigma \cdot \vec{a}) := f(\vec{a} \cdot \sigma^{-1}) = f(a_{\sigma^{-1}(1)}, \dots, a_{\sigma^{-1}(n)})$

 $^{^{1}}V$ actually stands for Vertices, which will become apparent later.

for $\vec{a} \in A^n$. This is useful for intuitive understanding of the right Σ_n action on elements of an operad. While drawing pictures, we use the convention that into a leaf labelled *i*, the *i*th input element is inserted. Hence element $a \cdot \sigma$ is drawn with labels $\sigma^{-1}(1), \sigma^{-1}(2), \ldots, \sigma^{-1}(n)$ from left to right, e.g.

$$\left(\begin{array}{c} a \\ 1 & 2 & 3 \end{array}\right) \cdot [312] = \begin{array}{c} a \\ 2 & 3 & 1 \end{array}$$

For $\vec{v} \in V^n$, let

$$\Sigma_{\vec{v}} := \{ \sigma \in \Sigma_n \mid \vec{v} = \vec{v} \cdot \sigma \} = \{ \sigma \in \Sigma_n \mid v_i = v_{\sigma(i)} \text{ for each } 1 \le i \le n \}$$

be the stabilizer of \vec{v} under the action of Σ_n .

4.2.2 Definition. A dg V- Σ -module X is a set

 $\{X(n) \mid n \in \mathbb{N}_0\}$

of dg right $k \langle \Sigma_n \rangle$ -modules such that each of them decomposes

$$X(n) = \bigoplus_{\substack{v \in V, \\ v_1, \dots, v_n \in V}} X\binom{v}{v_1, \dots, v_n}$$

as a dg k-module and $\sigma \in \Sigma_n$ acts by a dg k-module morphism

$$\cdot \sigma : X \begin{pmatrix} v \\ v_1, \dots, v_n \end{pmatrix} \to X \begin{pmatrix} v \\ v_{\sigma(1)}, \dots, v_{\sigma(n)} \end{pmatrix}.$$

It follows that $X(_{\vec{v}}^v)$ is a dg $k\langle \Sigma_{\vec{v}}\rangle$ -module. In particular, the differential commutes with the $k\langle \Sigma_{\vec{v}}\rangle$ action.

A symmetric dg V-operad is a dg V- Σ -module with the usual operadic compositions \circ_i . The axioms these compositions satisfy are the same as those for nonsymmetric dg V-operad (see [1], Definition 2.1) and we moreover require \circ_i 's to be equivariant in the usual sense (see [10], Definition 1.16 for noncoloured case).

We usually omit the prefix "symmetric". If a, b are elements of an operad \mathcal{A} and $\operatorname{ar}(a) = 1$, we usually abbreviate $ab := a \circ b := a \circ_1 b$. If $\operatorname{ar}(a) = n$, we also abbreviate $a(b_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes b_n) := (\cdots ((a \circ_1 b_1) \circ_2 b_2) \cdots) \circ_n b_n$. If V is a single element set, we omit the prefix "V-", otherwise we strictly keep the prefix.

Now we discuss the composition product \circ on the category of V- Σ -modules. We need some preliminary notions first.

4.2.3 Definition. Let l_1, \ldots, l_m be nonnegative integers. For $n := l_1 + \cdots + l_m$, there is the inclusion

$$\Sigma_{l_1} \times \cdots \times \Sigma_{l_m} \hookrightarrow \Sigma_n$$

given by

$$(\lambda_1 \times \cdots \times \lambda_m)(l_1 + \cdots + l_{i-1} + j) := l_1 + \cdots + l_{i-1} + \lambda_i(j),$$

where $1 \leq i \leq m$ and $1 \leq j \leq l_i$. If $l_i = 0$, we set $\Sigma_{l_i} = \Sigma_0 := \{1\}$.

Let $\tau \in \Sigma_m$. Denote

$$\overline{\tau} := \begin{bmatrix} l_1 + \dots + l_{\tau(1)-1} + 1, \dots, l_1 + \dots + l_{\tau(1)}, \\ l_1 + \dots + l_{\tau(2)-1} + 1, \dots, l_1 + \dots + l_{\tau(2)}, \\ \dots, \\ l_1 + \dots + l_{\tau(m)-1} + 1, \dots, l_1 + \dots + l_{\tau(m)} \end{bmatrix}$$

If $l_i = 0$, the block $l_1 + \cdots + l_{\tau(i)-1} + 1, \ldots, l_1 + \cdots + l_{\tau(i)}$ is empty and therefore is omitted in the expression above. Equivalently, the above formula states

$$\overline{\tau}(l_{\tau(1)} + l_{\tau(2)} + \dots + l_{\tau(i-1)} + j) := l_1 + l_2 + \dots + l_{\tau(i)-1} + j$$

for any $1 \leq i \leq m$ and $1 \leq j \leq l_i$. $\overline{\tau}$ is called (l_1, \ldots, l_m) -block permutation corresponding to τ .

4.2.4 Example. • $[21] \times 1 \times [312] = [213645]$

• (2, 1, 3)-block permutation corresponding to $\tau = [231]$ is [231] = [345612]:

1	2	3	4	5	6
\downarrow	\downarrow	\downarrow	\downarrow	\downarrow	\downarrow
3	4	5	6	1	2

4.2.5 Definition. Fix $v \in V$ and $\vec{v} = (v_1, \ldots, v_n) \in V^n$. Let $\mathcal{A} = (\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}})$, $\mathcal{B} = (\mathcal{B}, \partial_{\mathcal{B}})$ be dg V- Σ -modules, let l_1, \ldots, l_m be nonnegative integers such that $l_1 + \cdots + l_m = n$. For each $1 \leq i \leq m$, let $\vec{w}_i = (w_{i,1}, \ldots, w_{i,l_i}) \in V^{l_i}$. Denote $\vec{W} = (\vec{w}_1, \ldots, \vec{w}_m) = (w_{1,1}, \ldots, w_{m,l_m}) \in V^n$. Let

$$\Sigma(\vec{W}, \vec{v}) := \left\{ \sigma \in \Sigma_n \mid \vec{W} \cdot \sigma = \vec{v} \right\} =$$

$$= \left\{ \sigma \in \Sigma_n \mid w_{i,j} = v_{\sigma^{-1}(l_1 + \dots + l_{i-1} + j)} \text{ for every } 1 \le i \le m, \ 1 \le j \le l_i \right\}.$$

$$(4.1)$$

For fixed l_1, \ldots, l_m and $\vec{w} = (w_1, \ldots, w_m)$

$$\bigoplus_{\vec{W}} \mathcal{B}\binom{w_1}{\vec{w}_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathcal{B}\binom{w_m}{\vec{w}_m} \otimes k \left\langle \Sigma(\vec{W}, \vec{v}) \right\rangle$$

is a dg² right $k \langle \Sigma_{l_1} \times \cdots \times \Sigma_{l_m} \rangle$ -module via

$$(b_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes b_m \otimes \sigma) \cdot (\lambda_1 \times \cdots \times \lambda_m) := (b_1 \cdot \lambda_1) \otimes \cdots \otimes (b_m \cdot \lambda_m) \otimes (\lambda_1 \times \cdots \times \lambda_m)^{-1} \sigma$$

Denote the space of coinvariants of this $k \langle \Sigma_{l_1} \times \cdots \times \Sigma_{l_m} \rangle$ -module by the lower index $\Sigma_{l_1} \times \cdots \times \Sigma_{l_m}$.

Now assume only m is fixed and consider

$$\bigoplus_{\substack{l_1,\ldots,l_m\\\vec{w}}} \mathcal{A}\binom{v}{\vec{w}} \otimes \left(\bigoplus_{\vec{W}} \mathcal{B}\binom{w_1}{\vec{w}_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathcal{B}\binom{w_m}{\vec{w}_m} \otimes k \left\langle \Sigma(\vec{W},\vec{v}) \right\rangle \right)_{\Sigma_{l_1} \times \cdots \times \Sigma_{l_m}}.$$

 ${}^{2}k\left\langle \Sigma(\vec{W},\vec{v})\right\rangle$ is concentrated in degree 0.

This is dg right $k \langle \Sigma_m \rangle$ -module via

$$(a \otimes b_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes b_m \otimes \sigma) \cdot \tau = (a \cdot \tau) \otimes b_{\tau(1)} \otimes \cdots \otimes b_{\tau(m)} \otimes \overline{\tau^{-1}} \sigma$$

where the bar denotes the corresponding (l_1, \ldots, l_m) -block permutation of Definition 4.2.3. It is easy to verify that this action is well defined.

Finally, by taking the Σ_m coinvariants and summing over m in the above formula, we get the desired **composition product** of V- Σ -modules:

$$(\mathcal{A} \circ \mathcal{B}) \begin{pmatrix} v \\ \vec{v} \end{pmatrix} := \tag{4.2}$$

$$\bigoplus_{m} \left(\bigoplus_{\substack{l_1,\ldots,l_m \\ \vec{w}}} \mathcal{A} \begin{pmatrix} v \\ \vec{w} \end{pmatrix} \otimes \left(\bigoplus_{\vec{W}} \mathcal{B} \begin{pmatrix} w_1 \\ \vec{w_1} \end{pmatrix} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathcal{B} \begin{pmatrix} w_m \\ \vec{w_m} \end{pmatrix} \otimes k \left\langle \Sigma(\vec{W},\vec{v}) \right\rangle \right)_{\Sigma_{l_1} \times \cdots \times \Sigma_{l_m}} \right)_{\Sigma_m}$$

where

- *m* runs through nonnegative integers,
- l_1, \ldots, l_m run through nonnegative integers so that $l_1 + \cdots + l_m = n$,
- $\vec{w} = (w_1, \ldots, w_m)$ runs through V^m ,
- $\vec{W} = (\vec{w}_1, \dots, \vec{w}_m)$ runs through *m*-tuples of \vec{w}_i 's, where $\vec{w}_i \in V^{l_i}$,
- $\Sigma(\vec{W}, \vec{v})$ is given by (4.1).

To finish the definition of $\mathcal{A} \circ \mathcal{B}$, we let $\pi \in \Sigma_n$ act by

$$(a \otimes b_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes b_m \otimes \sigma) \cdot \pi := a \otimes b_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes b_m \otimes \sigma \pi$$

We usually omit the coinvariants from the notation while dealing with elements of $\mathcal{A} \circ \mathcal{B}$.

The purpose of $\Sigma(\vec{W}, \vec{v})$ is to label the leaves so that for each *i*, the leaf labelled by *i* is of colour v_i . The purpose of the coinvariants is the usual one:

4.2.6 Example. By looking at the pictures, we find that we certainly want the equality



But since $[521643] = [251436]([21] \times 1 \times [312])$, the above equality is forced by taking the $\Sigma_{l_1} \times \cdots \times \Sigma_{l_m}$ coinvariants.

We also want

$$a \otimes b_1 \otimes b_2 \otimes b_3 \otimes [251436]^{-1} = a[231] \otimes b_2 \otimes b_3 \otimes b_1 \otimes [143625]^{-1}$$

$$a \to b_1 \to b_2 \to b_3 \to b_3 \to b_1 \to b_2 \to b_3 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_2 \to b_3 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_2 \to b_3 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_2 \to b_2 \to b_3 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_2 \to b_2 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_2 \to b_2 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_2 \to b_2 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_2 \to b_2 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_2 \to b_2 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_2 \to b_2 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_1 \to b_2 \to b_2 \to b_1 \to b_1$$

But $[143625] = [251436]\overline{[231]}$, hence this equality is forced by the Σ_m coinvariants. **4.2.7 Definition.** Let X be a V- Σ -module. The free V-operad generated by X carries the *weight grading*

$$\mathbb{F}(X) = \bigoplus_{i \ge 0} \mathbb{F}^i(X),$$

where $\mathbb{F}^{i}(X)$ is spanned by free compositions of exactly *i* generators. If X is moreover dg V- Σ -module, the dg structure is inherited to $\mathbb{F}(X)$ in the obvious way and we obtain a free dg V-operad. However, $\mathbb{F}(X)$ can be equipped with a differential which doesn't come from X and in this case, $(\mathbb{F}(X), \partial)$ is called *quasi-free*.

Recall a quasi-free dg V-operad ($\mathbb{F}(X), \partial$) is called **minimal** iff $\operatorname{Im} \partial \subset \mathbb{F}^{\geq 2}(X)$. As usual, *free resolution* means a quism ($\mathbb{F}(X), \partial$) $\xrightarrow{\sim}$ (\mathcal{A}, ∂) with a quasi-free source. A *minimal resolution* is a resolution with a minimal source.

4.2.2 A Künneth formula

Our next task is to prove a version of the Künneth formula:

4.2.8 Lemma. Let $(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}})$, $(\mathcal{B}, \partial_{\mathcal{B}})$ be dg V- Σ -modules. Then there is a graded V- Σ -module isomorphism

$$H_*((\mathcal{A} \circ \mathcal{B}), \partial) \cong H_*(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}}) \circ H_*(\mathcal{B}, \partial_{\mathcal{B}}).$$

Proof. Let G be a finite group, let (M, ∂) be a dg $k\langle G \rangle$ -module. Obviously, ∂ descends to coinvariants, hence (M_G, ∂) is a dg $k\langle G \rangle$ -module too. We claim

$$H_*(M_G, \partial) \cong (H_*(M, \partial))_G. \tag{4.3}$$

By Maschke's theorem,

$$M = \bigoplus_{i \in I} M^i,$$

where M^i 's are irreducible $k\langle G \rangle$ -modules. ∂ is *G*-equivariant, hence for each *i* either $\partial M^i = 0$ or $\partial : M^i \xrightarrow{\cong} M^j$ is an isomorphism for some $j \neq i$. Denote

$$I_P := \left\{ i \in I \mid \partial M^i = 0 \text{ and there is no } j \text{ such that } \partial M^j = M^i \right\}.$$

Also, for each *i*, either $\partial M_G^i = 0$ (iff $\partial M^i = 0$) or $\partial : M_G^i \xrightarrow{\cong} M_G^j$ is isomorphism for some $j \neq i$ (iff $\partial : M^i \xrightarrow{\cong} M^j$). Then

$$H_*(M_G,\partial) = H_*((\bigoplus_{i\in I} M^i)_G,\partial) = H_*(\bigoplus_{i\in I} M^i_G,\partial) \cong \bigoplus_{i\in I_P} M^i_G \cong$$
$$\cong (\bigoplus_{i\in I_P} M^i)_G = (H_*(\bigoplus_{i\in I} M^i,\partial))_G \cong (H_*(M,\partial))_G.$$

(4.3) is proved.

Let's set some shorthand notation. In (4.2), denote $B(\mathcal{B}) := \bigoplus_{\vec{w}} \mathcal{B}\binom{w_1}{\vec{w}_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathcal{B}\binom{w_m}{\vec{w}_m} \otimes k \langle \Sigma(\vec{W}, \vec{v}) \rangle$. Denote $A(\mathcal{A}) := \mathcal{A}\binom{v}{\vec{w}}$ and $\Sigma := \Sigma_{l_1} \times \cdots \times \Sigma_{l_m}$. Notice that we are suppressing the dependency on l_1, \ldots, l_m and \vec{w} . Omit v and \vec{v} too. Hence (4.2) becomes

$$\mathcal{A} \circ \mathcal{B} = \bigoplus_{m} \left[\bigoplus_{\substack{l_1, \dots, l_m \\ \vec{w}}} A(\mathcal{A}) \otimes B(\mathcal{B})_{\Sigma} \right]_{\Sigma_m}.$$

Let's compute:

$$H_*(\mathcal{A} \circ \mathcal{B}, \partial) = \bigoplus_m H_*(\left[\bigoplus_{\substack{l_1, \dots, l_m \\ \vec{w}}} A(\mathcal{A}) \otimes B(\mathcal{B})_{\Sigma}\right]_{\Sigma_m}) \cong$$
$$\cong \bigoplus_m \left[\bigoplus_{\substack{l_1, \dots, l_m \\ \vec{w}}} H_*(A(\mathcal{A}) \otimes B(\mathcal{B})_{\Sigma})\right]_{\Sigma_m} \cong$$
$$\cong \bigoplus_m \left[\bigoplus_{\substack{l_1, \dots, l_m \\ \vec{w}}} H_*(A(\mathcal{A})) \otimes \left(H_*(B(\mathcal{B}))\right)_{\Sigma}\right]_{\Sigma_m} \cong \cdots$$

The last isomorphism is provided by the usual Künneth formula and (4.3). Now trivially $H_*(A(\mathcal{A})) = A(H_*(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}}))$ and another application of the Künneth formula gives $H_*(\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{B})) \cong B(H_*(\mathcal{B}, \partial_{\mathcal{B}}))$ and we finish:

$$\cdots \cong \bigoplus_{m} \left[\bigoplus_{\substack{l_1, \dots, l_m \\ \vec{w}}} A(H_*(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}})) \otimes B(H_*(\mathcal{B}, \partial_{\mathcal{B}}))_{\Sigma} \right]_{\Sigma_m} = H_*(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}}) \circ H_*(\mathcal{B}, \partial_{\mathcal{B}}).$$

4.3 Statement of main theorem

4.3.1 Operadic resolution of category

Let C be a small category and denote

$$V := \operatorname{Ob} \mathsf{C}$$

the set of its objects. For a morphism $f \in \text{Mor } \mathsf{C}$, let I(f) be its source (Input) and O(f) its target (Output). Let \mathcal{C} be the operadic version of \mathcal{C} , that is

$$\mathcal{C} := k \langle \operatorname{Mor} \mathsf{C} \rangle \tag{4.4}$$

is seen as a coloured V-operad concentrated in arity 1, where each $f \in \text{Mor } \mathsf{C}$ is an element of $\mathcal{C}\binom{O(f)}{I(f)}$ and the operadic composition is induced by the categorical composition. Obviously, \mathcal{C} can be presented as

$$C = \frac{\mathbb{F}(k \langle \operatorname{Mor} \mathsf{C} - \{ \operatorname{identities} \} \rangle)}{(\operatorname{relations})}$$

where each relator is generated by those of the form $r_1 - r_2$ with r_1, r_2 being operadic compositions of elements of Mor C. Recall that the elements corresponding to the identities become a part of the free operad construction.

Every such V-operad C has a free resolution of the form

$$\mathcal{C}_{\infty} := (\mathbb{F}(F), \partial) \xrightarrow{\sim} (\mathcal{C}, 0),$$

where the graded V- Σ -module³ $F = \bigoplus_{i>0} F_i$ satisfies

Assumptions 4.3.1.

- 1. $F_0 = k \langle M \rangle$ for some $M \subset \text{Mor } C \{\text{identities}\},\$
- 2. $F_1 = k \langle R \rangle$, where for each $r \in R$, $\partial r = r_1 r_2$ for some free operadic compositions r_1, r_2 of elements of $M \cup \{\text{identities}\}$.

The existence of such a resolution is quite obvious and we will give several examples below. A general example is given by the bar-cobar resolution, which will be discussed later in Section 4.5 in detail. Before giving the examples, we note that

$$\mathcal{C} \cong \frac{\mathbb{F}(F_0)}{(\partial F_1)}.\tag{4.5}$$

4.3.2 Example. Let C be the category generated by 2 distinct morphisms between 3 distinct objects as in the picture:

$$V_1 \xrightarrow{f} V_2 \xrightarrow{g} V_3$$

Then Ob $C = V = \{V_1, V_2, V_3\}$, Mor $C = \{\mathbf{1}_{V_1}, \mathbf{1}_{V_2}, \mathbf{1}_{V_3}, f, g, h := gf\}$. The composition is obvious. The V-operad C has colour decomposition $C\binom{V_2}{V_1} = k\langle f \rangle$, $C\binom{V_3}{V_2} = k\langle g \rangle$, $C\binom{V_3}{V_1} = k\langle h \rangle$. C has the following 2 obvious resolutions:

1. Directly from the obvious presentation of \mathcal{C} , we get

$$(\mathbb{F}(k\langle f, g, h, H\rangle), \partial) \xrightarrow{\sim} (\mathcal{C}, 0),$$

where f, g, h are copies of the corresponding generators of C and $I(H) = V_1$, $O(H) = V_3$. The degrees are as follows : |f| = |g| = |h| = 0 and |H| = 1. The differential ∂ vanishes on f, g, h and $\partial H = gf - h$.

2. A "smaller" resolution of \mathcal{C} is

$$(\mathbb{F}(k\langle f,g\rangle),0)\xrightarrow{\sim} (\mathcal{C},0).$$

It has less generators because the existence of h is already forced by the existence of f, g. This is an example of a minimal resolution of Definition 4.2.7.

³Of course, the action of Σ_1 carries no information and can be omitted.

4.3.3 Example. The category

$$V_1 \longrightarrow V_2$$

has, apart from the obvious one, a free resolution

$$\mathcal{C}_{\infty} := (\mathbb{F}(k\langle f, g, H \rangle), \partial) \xrightarrow{\sim} (\mathcal{C}, 0),$$

where $I(g) = I(H) = V_1$, $O(g) = O(H) = V_2$, |g| = 0, |H| = 1 and $\partial H = f - g$. It was observed in [7] that every algebra over \mathcal{C}_{∞} corresponds to a pair of dg k-modules, a pair of morphisms f, g between these and a homotopy H between f and g. Hence even resolutions of boring categories, such as \mathcal{C} in this example, may lead to interesting concepts.

4.3.4 Example. Probably the simplest example of **C** which can't be resolved in degrees 0 and 1 only is given by the commutative cube:



Objects (i.e. vertices) are denoted $1, \dots, 8$, edges (and the corresponding generators of the resolution below) are denoted (ab) with $8 \ge a > b \ge 1$. The faces are denoted (abcd) with $8 \ge a > b > c > d \ge 1$. Then

$$(\mathbb{F}(k\langle (\mathbf{21}), \cdots, (\mathbf{4321}), \dots, H\rangle), \partial) \xrightarrow{\sim} (\mathcal{C}, 0)$$

is generated by all edges and faces and H so that the edges are of degree 0 and I((ab)) = b, O((ab)) = a; faces are of degree 1 and I((abcd)) = d, O((abcd)) = a; finally |H| = 2 and I(H) = 1, O(H) = 8. The differential is given by

$$\begin{aligned} \partial(ab) &= 0, \\ \partial(abcd) &= (ac)(cd) - (ab)(bd), \\ \partial H &= (84)(4321) + (8743)(31) - (8642)(21) + \\ &+ (87)(7531) - (8765)(51) - (86)(6521). \end{aligned}$$

The resolving morphism maps edges to edges and all other generators to 0. It is easy to verify that this is a minimal resolution.

We let the reader convince himself that C can't indeed be resolved just in degrees 0 and 1. Rigorously, this would follow from the uniqueness of the minimal resolution together with a theorem asserting that any free resolution decomposes into a free product of a minimal resolution and an acyclic dg V-operad⁴. These theorems however go beyond the scope of this paper.

4.3.5 Example. An explicit resolution of the category generated by

$$V_1 \xrightarrow{f} V_2$$

with relations

$$fg - \mathbf{1}_{V_2}, \quad gf - \mathbf{1}_{V_2}$$

was found in [8]. It contains a generator of *each* nonnegative degree.

⁴An analogue exists in rational homotopy theory - see [2], Theorem 14.9.

4.3.2 $[\![-]\!]_n$ maps

Since C_{∞} is concentrated in arity 1, we won't distinguish between C_{∞} and $C_{\infty}(1)$. Also observe, that V-operad concentrated in arity 1 is just a coloured⁵ dg associative algebra.

Consider the usual dg structure on $\mathcal{C}_{\infty}^{\otimes n}$. There is also a right action of Σ_n generated by transpositions as follows. Let $\tau \in \Sigma_n$ exchange *i* and *j*. Then

$$(r_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes r_i \otimes \cdots \otimes r_j \otimes \cdots \otimes r_n) \cdot \tau :=$$

= $(-1)^{|r_i||r_j| + (|r_i| + |r_j|) \sum_{i < k < j} |r_k|} r_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes r_j \otimes \cdots \otimes r_i \otimes \cdots \otimes r_n$

for any $r_1, \ldots, r_n \in \mathcal{C}_{\infty}$ such that $I(r_i) = O(s_i)$ for all $1 \leq i \leq n$. Further, there is the factorwise composition on $\mathcal{C}_{\infty}^{\otimes n}$:

$$(r_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes r_n) \circ (s_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes s_n) := (-1)^{\sum_{n \ge i > j \ge 1} |r_i| |s_j|} (r_1 s_1) \otimes \cdots \otimes (r_n s_n).$$

$$(4.6)$$

It is easily seen that ∂ is a degree -1 derivation with respect to \circ :

$$\partial(R \circ S) = (\partial R) \circ S + (-1)^{|R|} R \circ \partial S$$

for any $R, S \in \mathcal{C}_{\infty}^{\otimes n}$. Also, \circ is Σ_n equivariant:

$$(R \circ S) \cdot \tau = (R \cdot \tau) \circ (S \cdot \tau).$$

The following lemma is a straightforward generalization of Definition 23 of [7]:

4.3.6 Lemma. For every integer $n \ge 1$, there is a linear map

$$\llbracket - \rrbracket_n : \mathcal{C}_\infty \to \mathcal{C}_\infty^{\otimes n}$$

satisfying for every $r, r' \in \mathcal{C}_{\infty}$

- (C1) $\llbracket r \rrbracket_n$ is Σ_n -stable,
- (C2) $\llbracket r \rrbracket_n \in \mathcal{C}_{\infty} {O(r) \choose I(r)}^{\otimes n},$
- (C3) $\deg \llbracket r \rrbracket_n = \deg r$,
- (C4) $\llbracket f \rrbracket_n = f^{\otimes n}$ for every morphism $f \in M \subset F_0$ (recall 4.3.1),
- (C5) $[\![r \circ r']\!]_n = [\![r]\!]_n \circ [\![r']\!]_n$,

(C6)
$$\partial \llbracket r \rrbracket_n = \llbracket \partial r \rrbracket_n$$
.

Proof. Fix n. We proceed by induction on degree d. (C4) defines $[\![-]\!]_n$ for M, we extend linearly to F_0 and then extend by (C5) to all of $\mathbb{F}(F_0)$. Obviously, (C1)–(C6) hold for $r, r' \in \mathbb{F}(F_0)$. Assume we have already defined $[\![-]\!]_n$ on $\mathbb{F}(F_{< d})$ so that (C2)–(C6) hold.

⁵The operations are defined only partially, respecting the colours.

1. Let d = 1. By the assumptions 4.3.1, $F_1 = k \langle R \rangle$ and $f \in R$. We have $\partial f = r_1 - r_2$ as in 4.3.1, hence $[\![\partial f]\!]_n = r_1^{\otimes n} - r_2^{\otimes n}$. Define

$$\llbracket f \rrbracket_n^{\mathrm{NS}} := \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} r_1^{\otimes i} \otimes f \otimes r_2^{\otimes n-i-1}.$$

$$(4.7)$$

An easy computation shows $\llbracket f \rrbracket_n^{\text{NS}}$ is a degree 1 element of $\mathcal{C}_{\infty}^{\otimes n} \binom{O(f)}{I(f)}$ satisfying $\partial \llbracket f \rrbracket_n^{\text{NS}} = \llbracket \partial f \rrbracket_n$.

2. Let $d \ge 2$. Since $|\partial f| < d$, $[[\partial f]]_n$ is already constructed and we are solving the equation

$$\partial \llbracket f \rrbracket_n = \llbracket \partial f \rrbracket_n$$

for an unknown $[\![f]\!]_n$ in the standard way. By the induction assumption, $\partial [\![\partial f]\!]_n = [\![\partial^2 f]\!]_n = 0$. By the usual Künneth formula, $\mathcal{C}_{\infty}^{\otimes n}$ is acyclic in positive degrees. Since $|[\![\partial f]\!]_n| = d - 1 > 0$, we obtain a degree d element $[\![f]\!]_n^{\mathrm{NS}} \in \mathcal{C}_{\infty} {O(f) \choose I(f)}^{\otimes n}$ such that $\partial [\![f]\!]_n^{\mathrm{NS}} = [\![\partial f]\!]_n$.

Making $[\![f]\!]_n^{NS}$ to satisfy (C1) in characteristics 0 is easy:

$$\llbracket f \rrbracket_n := \frac{1}{n!} \sum_{\sigma \in \Sigma_n} \llbracket f \rrbracket_n^{\mathrm{NS}} \cdot \sigma.$$
(4.8)

We now have $[\![f]\!]_n$ satisfying (C1)–(C4) and (C6) for every $f \in F_d$. Extend this to $\mathbb{F}(F_{\leq d})$ by (C5). By Σ_n equivariance of \circ , (C1) holds on $\mathbb{F}(F_{\leq d})$. Verifying (C2) and (C3) is trivial, hence it remains to check (C6). Let $f_1, \ldots, f_m \in F_{\leq d}$:

$$\partial \llbracket f_1 \cdots f_m \rrbracket_n = \partial \left(\llbracket f_1 \rrbracket_n \circ \cdots \circ \llbracket f_m \rrbracket_n \right) =$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^m (-1)^{\epsilon_i} \llbracket f_1 \rrbracket_n \circ \cdots \circ \partial \llbracket f_i \rrbracket_n \circ \cdots \circ \llbracket f_m \rrbracket_n =$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^m (-1)^{\epsilon_i} \llbracket f_1 \rrbracket_n \circ \cdots \circ \llbracket \partial f_i \rrbracket_n \circ \cdots \circ \llbracket f_m \rrbracket_n =$$

$$= \llbracket \sum_{i=1}^m (-1)^{\epsilon_i} f_1 \cdots \partial f_i \cdots f_m \rrbracket_n = \llbracket \partial (f_1 \cdots f_m) \rrbracket_n,$$

where $\epsilon_i := |f_1| + \cdots + |f_{i-1}|$. Hence (C6) is valid for all elements of $\mathbb{F}(F_{\leq d})$ and the induction is finished.

4.3.7 Example. If C_{∞} is concentrated in degrees ≤ 1 , then we have explicit formulas (4.7) and (4.8) for [-] given in the proof.

4.3.8 Example. For the resolution of Example 4.3.5, the construction of $[[-]]_n$'s using Lemma 4.3.6 is not explicit. In this case, [[-]] was found explicitly in [7], Remark 25.

The following lemma shows that $[\![-]\!]_2$ induces $[\![-]\!]_n$ for all $n \ge 3$. $[\![-]\!]_2$ can be thought of as a coproduct on \mathcal{C}_{∞} . If $[\![-]\!]_2$ is moreover coassociative, then (C2),(C5) and (C6) means that $(\mathcal{C}_{\infty}, \circ, [\![-]\!]_2)$ is a coloured dg *bialgebra*. **4.3.9 Lemma.** Let $[\![-]\!]_2^{NS} : \mathcal{C}_\infty \to \mathcal{C}_\infty \otimes \mathcal{C}_\infty$ be a linear map satisfying the conditions (C2)–(C6) of Lemma 4.3.6. Set

$$[\![-]\!]_n^{\rm NS} := ([\![-]\!]_2^{\rm NS} \otimes 1^{\otimes n-2})([\![-]\!]_2^{\rm NS} \otimes 1^{\otimes n-3}) \cdots ([\![-]\!]_2^{\rm NS} \otimes 1)[\![-]\!]_2^{\rm NS}.$$
(4.9)

Then for each $n \geq 3$, $[\![-]\!]_n^{NS}$ satisfies (C2)–(C6) and $[\![-]\!]_n$ defined by (4.8) satisfies (C1)–(C6). If $[\![-]\!]_2^{NS}$ is coassociative, i.e. $([\![-]\!]_2^{NS} \otimes 1)[\![-]\!]_2^{NS} = (1 \otimes [\![-]\!]_2^{NS})[\![-]\!]_2^{NS}$, then

$$(1^{\otimes i} \otimes \llbracket - \rrbracket_a^{\mathrm{NS}} \otimes 1^{\otimes b-i-1})\llbracket - \rrbracket_b^{\mathrm{NS}} = \llbracket - \rrbracket_{a+b-1}^{\mathrm{NS}}$$

for every a, b > 2, 0 < i < b - 1.

Proof. Conditions (C2)–(C4) for $[\![-]\!]_n^{NS}$ are easily seen to be satisfied. We sketch a proof of (C5) by the standard flow diagrams. Let $[\![-]\!]_2^{NS}$ be represented by \curlyvee , then $\llbracket - \rrbracket_n^{\text{NS}}$ is represented by \checkmark . Let $\circ : \mathcal{C}_{\infty} \otimes \mathcal{C}_{\infty} \to \mathcal{C}_{\infty}$ of (4.6) be represented by \downarrow , then $\circ : \mathcal{C}_{\infty}^{\otimes n} \otimes \mathcal{C}_{\infty}^{\otimes n} \to \mathcal{C}_{\infty}^{\otimes n}$ is represented, e.g. for n = 3, by $\downarrow \downarrow \downarrow$. Observe that the signs are handled by the Koszul sign convention. The property (C5) for $[-]_2^{NS}$ states

$$\chi = \left. \begin{array}{c} \downarrow \downarrow \\ \downarrow \end{array} \right| . \tag{4.10}$$

For n = 3, we have to prove $[a \circ b]_3^{NS} = [a]_3^{NS} \circ [b]_3^{NS}$, i.e.



Applying (4.10) to the bold subgraph, we obtain



and another application of (4.10) on the bold subgraph gives the left hand side of the desired equality. The general case is analogous.

We prove (C6) by induction on n. n = 2 is the hypothesis. Let (C6) be true for n-1 and let's compute:

$$\begin{split} \partial \llbracket - \rrbracket_{n}^{\mathrm{NS}} &= \partial (\llbracket - \rrbracket_{2}^{\mathrm{NS}} \otimes \mathbf{1}^{\otimes n-2}) \cdots (\llbracket - \rrbracket_{2}^{\mathrm{NS}} \otimes \mathbf{1}) \llbracket - \rrbracket_{2}^{\mathrm{NS}} = \\ &= (\partial \llbracket - \rrbracket_{2}^{\mathrm{NS}} \otimes \mathbf{1}^{\otimes n-2}) \llbracket - \rrbracket_{n-1}^{\mathrm{NS}} + \sum_{i=0}^{n-3} (\llbracket - \rrbracket_{2}^{\mathrm{NS}} \otimes \mathbf{1}^{\otimes i} \otimes \partial \otimes \mathbf{1}^{\otimes n-3-i}) \llbracket - \rrbracket_{n-1}^{\mathrm{NS}} = \\ &= (\llbracket - \rrbracket_{2}^{\mathrm{NS}} \otimes \mathbf{1}^{\otimes n-2}) (\partial \otimes \mathbf{1}^{\otimes n-2}) \llbracket - \rrbracket_{n-1}^{\mathrm{NS}} + \\ &+ \sum_{i=0}^{n-3} (\llbracket - \rrbracket_{2}^{\mathrm{NS}} \otimes \mathbf{1}^{\otimes n-2}) (\mathbf{1}^{\otimes i+1} \otimes \partial \otimes \mathbf{1}^{\otimes n-3-i}) \llbracket - \rrbracket_{n-1}^{\mathrm{NS}} = \\ &= (\llbracket - \rrbracket_{2}^{\mathrm{NS}} \otimes \mathbf{1}^{\otimes n-2}) \partial \llbracket - \rrbracket_{n-1}^{\mathrm{NS}} = (\llbracket - \rrbracket_{2}^{\mathrm{NS}} \otimes \mathbf{1}^{\otimes n-2}) \llbracket - \rrbracket_{n-1}^{\mathrm{NS}} \partial. \end{split}$$

The proof of the coassociativity statement is easy and we leave it to the reader. Later, in Theorem 4.5.1, we will construct [-] on the bar-cobar resolution ΩBC of C using this lemma out of a coassociative coproduct on ΩBC .

4.3.10 Example. Our assumptions 4.3.1 are important. Consider the category generated by a single morphism between two distinct objects as in Example 4.3.3. Then C has yet another resolution: Take the same generators as in 4.3.3,

$$\mathcal{C}_{\infty} := (\mathbb{F}(k\langle f, g, H \rangle), \partial) \xrightarrow{\sim} (\mathcal{C}, 0),$$

but let

 $\partial H = f + g.$

Then an elementary linear algebra shows that $f^{\otimes 2} + g^{\otimes 2}$ is a cycle but not a boundary in $\mathcal{C}_{\infty}^{\otimes 2}$. Hence our proof of Lemma 4.3.6 would fail.

4.3.3 Operad describing diagrams

Let a small category C (together with its operadic version (4.4)) and a dg operad \mathcal{A} be given. A (C-shaped) diagram of (\mathcal{A} -algebras) is a functor

 $D: \mathsf{C} \to \mathcal{A}-\mathsf{algebras}.$

Now we describe a dg V-operad \mathcal{D} such that \mathcal{D} -algebras are precisely C-shaped diagrams. We denote by * the free product of dg V-operads, i.e. the coproduct in the category of dg V-operads.

4.3.11 Definition. For any (noncoloured) dg operad $(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}})$, define

$$(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}})_{\mathsf{C}} := \left(\frac{(\ast_{v \in V} \mathcal{A}_v) \ast \mathcal{C}}{(f a_{I(f)} - a_{O(f)} f^{\otimes \operatorname{ar}(a)} \mid a \in \mathcal{A}, \ f \in \operatorname{Mor} \mathsf{C})}, \partial \right),$$
(4.11)

where \mathcal{A}_v is a copy of \mathcal{A} concentrated in colour v and symbols for its elements are decorated with lower index v. Let the differential ∂ be defined by formulas

$$\partial a_v = (\partial_{\mathcal{A}} a)_v$$
$$\partial f = 0$$

for any $a \in \mathcal{A}, v \in V$ and $f \in C$. For a dg operad morphism $(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}}) \xrightarrow{\xi} (\mathcal{B}, \partial_{\mathcal{B}})$, a dg V-operad morphism

$$(\mathcal{A},\partial_{\mathcal{A}})_{\mathsf{C}} \xrightarrow{\xi_{\mathsf{C}}} (\mathcal{B},\partial_{\mathcal{B}})_{\mathsf{C}}$$

is defined by

$$\xi_{\mathsf{C}}(a_v) := (\xi(a))_v,$$

 $\xi_{\mathsf{C}}(f) := f.$
(4.12)

It is easy to verify that the defining ideal of \mathcal{A}_{C} is sent to the defining ideal of \mathcal{B}_{C} and also that $\xi_{\mathsf{C}}\partial = \partial\xi_{\mathsf{C}}$, thus ξ_{C} is well defined. It is also easily seen that

$$\xi_{\mathsf{C}}\zeta_{\mathsf{C}} = (\xi\zeta)_{\mathsf{C}}$$

for any two dg operad morphisms ξ, ζ , hence

$$-c$$
: dg operads \rightarrow dg V-operads

is a functor.

Set

$$\mathcal{D} := (\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}})_{\mathsf{C}}.$$

It is immediately seen that the functor D above is essentially the same thing as \mathcal{D} -algebra, i.e. dg V-operad morphism $\mathcal{D} \to \mathcal{E}nd_W$, where $W = \bigoplus_{v \in V} D(v)$ and each D(v) is a dg k-module of colour v.

The following lemma generalizes Proposition 5 of [7].

4.3.12 Lemma. $-_{\mathsf{C}}$ preserves quisms.

Proof. Let $\mathcal{A} = (\mathcal{A}, \partial)$ be a dg V-operad and let $v, v_1, \ldots, v_n \in V$. We claim that there is an isomorphism

$$\mathcal{A}_{\mathsf{C}}\binom{v}{v_{1},\ldots,v_{n}} \cong \mathcal{A}_{v}(n) \otimes_{\Sigma_{n}} \left(\bigoplus_{\vec{W}} \mathcal{C}\binom{v}{w_{1,1}} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathcal{C}\binom{v}{w_{n,1}} \otimes k \left\langle \Sigma(\vec{W},\vec{v}) \right\rangle \right) = (\mathcal{A}_{v} \circ \mathcal{C})\binom{v}{v_{1},\ldots,v_{n}}$$

of dg $k \langle \Sigma_{\vec{v}} \rangle$ -modules, where $\vec{W} = (w_{1,1}, \dots, w_{n,1}) \in V^n$.

The isomorphism assigns a canonical form to an element $x \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathsf{C}} \begin{pmatrix} v \\ v_1, \dots, v_n \end{pmatrix}$: Assume x is an equivalence class of a composition of the generators from $(*_{v \in V} \mathcal{A}_v) * \mathcal{C}$. Now use the defining relations to "move" the generators from $*_{v \in V} \mathcal{A}_v$ to the left, so that $x = a \otimes f_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes f_n \otimes \sigma$ for some $a \in \mathcal{A}, f_1, \dots, f_n \in \mathcal{C}$ and $\sigma \in \Sigma_n$. Then $a \otimes f_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes f_n \otimes \sigma$ is called the canonical form of x. By freeness, it is uniquely determined by x. It is immediate that we get an isomorphism of dg $k \langle \Sigma_{\vec{v}} \rangle$ -modules above and also $\mathcal{A}_{\mathsf{C}}(n) \cong (\mathcal{A}_v \circ \mathcal{C})(n)$ as dg $k \langle \Sigma_n \rangle$ -modules.

Let $(\mathcal{A}, \partial_{\mathcal{A}}) \xrightarrow{\xi} (\mathcal{B}, \partial_{\mathcal{B}})$ be a quism. It is easy to see that the following diagram commutes

The diagram descends to homology, the lower horizontal arrow becomes an isomorphism by Lemma 4.2.8, thus the upper horizontal arrow becomes an isomorphism as well. $\hfill \Box$

4.3.4 Main theorem

Suppose we are given a resolution

$$\mathcal{C}_{\infty} = (\mathbb{F}(F), \partial) \xrightarrow[\phi_{\mathcal{C}}]{\sim} (\mathcal{C}, 0)$$

of C satisfying the assumptions 4.3.1 and a minimal resolution

$$\mathcal{A}_{\infty} = (\mathbb{F}(X), \partial) \xrightarrow[\phi_{\mathcal{A}}]{\sim} (\mathcal{A}, \partial)$$
of \mathcal{A} . We will use the same symbol ∂ for all the involved differentials. The correct meaning will always be clear from the context. Denote

$$X_V := X \otimes k \langle V \rangle$$
$$X_F := \uparrow X \otimes F.$$

These are V- Σ -modules by Σ action on the X factor. An element $x \otimes v \in X \otimes k \langle V \rangle$ is denoted by x_v . Analogously, $\uparrow x \otimes f \in \uparrow X \otimes F$ is denoted x_f . Hence

$$|x_v| = |x|, \quad |x_f| = |x| + |f| + 1$$

Obviously $X_V = \bigoplus_{v \in V} X \otimes k \langle v \rangle$ and for any $v \in V$ we denote

$$X_v := X \otimes k \langle v \rangle \,.$$

Finally, let

$$\mathcal{D}_{\infty} := \mathbb{F}(X_V \oplus F \oplus X_F)$$

We also extend the notation x_v for $x \in X$ and $v \in k \langle V \rangle$ to an operad morphism

$$-_{v}: \mathbb{F}(X) \to \mathbb{F}(X_{v}) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{D}_{\infty}$$
$$x \mapsto x_{v}.$$

We will be interested in differentials of a special form on \mathcal{D}_{∞} . To state it precisely, we introduce the following maps:

4.3.13 Definition. For any $x \in X(n)$, the linear map

$$\mathcal{P}(x,-): \mathcal{C}_{\infty} \to \mathcal{D}_{\infty}(n)$$

is uniquely given by requiring

$$\mathcal{P}(x, f) = x_f,$$

$$\mathcal{P}(x, r_1 r_2) = \mathcal{P}(x, r_1) \llbracket r_2 \rrbracket_n + (-1)^{|r_1|(|x|+1)} r_1 \mathcal{P}(x, r_2)$$

for every $f \in F$ and $r_1, r_2 \in \mathcal{C}_{\infty}$.

Thus $\mathcal{P}(x, -)$ behaves much like a derivation of degree |x| + 1. Checking it is well defined boils down to verify $\mathcal{P}(x, r_1(r_2r_3)) = \mathcal{P}(x, (r_1r_2)r_3)$, which is easy. Note that $\mathcal{P}(x, 1) = 0$ for any unit in the V-operad \mathcal{C}_{∞} .

4.3.14 Definition. Let \mathcal{A} be a graded operad. Recall that a presentation

$$\frac{\mathbb{F}(E)}{(R)} \cong \mathcal{A} \tag{4.13}$$

is called *quadratic* iff $R \subset \mathbb{F}^2(E)$, i.e. elements of R are sums of operadic compositions of exactly 2 generators from E. The elements of the Σ -module E are called *generating operations*.

Recall \mathcal{A} is called *Koszul* iff there is a quadratic presentation (4.13) such that the cobar construction on the Koszul dual \mathcal{A}^{i} of \mathcal{A} is a resolution of \mathcal{A} , i.e.

$$\Omega(\mathcal{A}^{\mathsf{i}}) \xrightarrow[\phi_{\mathcal{A}}]{\sim} (\mathcal{A}, 0).$$

See [5] for the notation and more details.

We are now finally able to state our main result:

4.3.15 Theorem. Let \mathcal{A} be a *Koszul* operad with generating operations concentrated in a *single arity* ≥ 2 and a *single degree* ≥ 0 . Let C be a small category and let $(\mathcal{C}_{\infty}, \partial_{\mathcal{C}}) \xrightarrow{\phi_{\mathcal{C}}} (\mathcal{C}, 0)$ be its resolution (in the sense explained in Section 4.3.1) satisfying the assumptions 4.3.1. Then the graded *V*-operad $\mathcal{D} = (\mathcal{A}, 0)_{\mathsf{C}}$ of (4.11), describing C -shaped diagrams of \mathcal{A} -algebras, has a free resolution

$$(\mathcal{D}_{\infty},\partial) \xrightarrow[\Phi]{\sim} (\mathcal{D},0)$$

of the form

$$\mathcal{D}_{\infty} := \mathbb{F}(X_V \oplus F \oplus X_F)$$

with the differential ∂ given by

$$\partial x_v = (\partial x)_v,$$

$$\partial f = \partial_{\mathcal{C}} f,$$

$$\partial x_f = (-1)^{1+|x|} \mathcal{P}(x, \partial f) + (-1)^{1+|x||f|} f x_{I(f)} + x_{O(f)} \llbracket f \rrbracket_n + \omega(x, f),$$

(4.14)

where $x \in X(n), v \in V, f \in F$ and $\omega(x, f)$ lies in the arity n part of the

ideal
$$\mathcal{I}^{< n}$$
 generated by $F_{\geq 1} \oplus X_F(< n)$ (4.15)

in

$$\mathcal{D}_{\infty}^{< n} := \mathbb{F}(X_V(< n) \oplus F \oplus X_F(< n)).$$
(4.16)

The differential ∂ on \mathcal{D}_{∞} is minimal iff ∂ on \mathcal{C}_{∞} is. The dg V-operad morphism Φ is given by

$$\Phi(x_v) = (\phi_{\mathcal{A}}(x))_v,$$

$$\Phi(f) = \phi_{\mathcal{C}}(f),$$

$$\Phi(x_f) = 0.$$

4.3.16 Remark. This is a weaker form of Conjecture 31 of [7]. First, we are restricted to Koszul operad \mathcal{A} with generating operations in a single arity and a single degree, while the conjecture lets \mathcal{A} be any dg operad. Second, the ideal $\mathcal{I}^{<n}$ is larger, generated by $F_{\geq 1} \oplus X_F(< n)$, while the conjectured

ideal
$$\mathcal{I}_{\text{orig}}^{< n}$$
 is generated just by $X_F(< n)$. (4.17)

In particular, we recover, at least for \mathcal{A} as above, Theorem 7 of [7] dealing with the case of C being a single morphism between two distinct objects and \mathcal{C}_{∞} its trivial resolution. Observe that in this case, $\mathcal{I}^{<n}$ is in fact generated just by $X_F(< n)$ since $F_{\geq 1} = 0$ (of course, similar statement holds for any \mathcal{C}_{∞} concentrated in degree 0, which corresponds to a *free* category C). We also recover Theorems 18 and 24 of [7], again with the above mentioned restrictions.

However, there seems to be a completely unclear statement at the very end of the proof of Theorem 7, page 11 of [7]. As the proofs of Theorems 18 and 24 of [7] are only sketched, there is probably the same problem. To remedy it, we had to introduce our assumptions. We will discuss these assumptions in detail after proving our main theorem. However, we don't know any counterexample to the original theorems of [7].

4.4 **Proof of main theorem**

4.4.1 Lemmas

4.4.1 Lemma. Let C be a small category, let $(\mathcal{C}_{\infty}, \partial_{\mathcal{C}}) \xrightarrow{\phi_{\mathcal{C}}} (\mathcal{C}, 0)$ be its resolution satisfying the assumptions 4.3.1. For any minimal dg V-operad of the form $(\mathbb{F}(X), \partial)$ with X(0) = X(1) = 0, let

$$\mathcal{D}_{\infty} := \mathbb{F}(X_V \oplus F \oplus X_F)$$

and assume there is a differential ∂ on \mathcal{D}_{∞} satisfying

$$\partial x_v = (\partial x)_v,$$

$$\partial f = \partial_{\mathcal{C}} f,$$

$$\partial x_f = (-1)^{1+|x|} \mathcal{P}(x, \partial f) + (-1)^{1+|x||f|} f x_{I(f)} + x_{O(f)} \llbracket f \rrbracket_n + \omega(x, f),$$

where $x \in X(n), v \in V, f \in F$ and

$$\omega(x, f) \in \mathcal{D}_{\infty}^{< n} = \mathbb{F}(X_V(< n) \oplus F \oplus X_F(< n))(n)$$

Assume ϕ is a dg V-operad morphism

 $(\mathcal{D}_{\infty},\partial) \xrightarrow{\phi} (\mathbb{F}(X),\partial)_{\mathsf{C}}$

satisfying

$$\phi(x_v) = x_v,$$

$$\phi(f) = f$$
(4.18)

for $f \in F_0$ and vanishing on all the other generators. Then ϕ is a quism.

We use the symbol x_v either for $x_v \in X_V \subset \mathcal{D}_\infty$ or $x_v \in \mathbb{F}(X)_v \subset (\mathbb{F}(X), \partial)_{\mathsf{C}}$. Similarly for $f \in F_0$. The correct meaning will always be clear from the context.

Proof. Let \mathfrak{F}_i be the sub V- Σ -module of \mathcal{D}_{∞} spanned by free compositions containing at least -i generators from $X_V \oplus X_F$. \mathfrak{F}_i 's form a filtration

$$\cdots \subset \mathfrak{F}_{-2} \subset \mathfrak{F}_{-1} \subset \mathfrak{F}_0 = \mathcal{D}_{\infty}.$$

 $\mathcal{P}(x,\partial f) \in \mathfrak{F}_{-1}$ is obvious and $\operatorname{ar}(\omega(x,f)) = \operatorname{ar}(x) \geq 2$ implies $\omega(x,f) \in \mathfrak{F}_{-1}$. Hence $\partial \mathfrak{F}_i \subset \mathfrak{F}_i$. Since X contains no elements of arity 0 and 1, for a fixed arity n the arity n part $\mathfrak{F}_i(n)$ of this filtration is bounded below. Consider the corresponding spectral sequence $(E^*(n), \partial^*(n))$. For each n, $(E^*(n), \partial^*(n))$ converges by the classical convergence theorem. We collect these spectral sequences into (E^*, ∂^*) . Recall that each (E^i, ∂^i) is a dg V-operad. In the sequel, such arity-wise constructions will be understood without mentioning the arity explicitly. For the 0^{th} term, we have

$$E^0 \cong \mathcal{D}_{\infty}$$

as graded V-operad. Now we make ∂^0 explicit. Let $x \in X(n)$, $n \ge 2$. By the minimality, each summand of ∂x_v contains at least 2 generators from X_V , hence $\partial x_v \in \mathfrak{F}_{-2}$ and $\partial^0 x_v = 0$. Next, observe that for n = 2, $\omega(x, f) = 0$ by arity

reasons. Let $n \geq 3$. Each summand of $\omega(x, f) \neq 0$ contains only generators of arity < n, hence at least 2 of these are of arities ≥ 2 . But generators of arity ≥ 2 come from $X_V \oplus X_F$, i.e. $\omega(x, f) \in \mathfrak{F}_{-2}$. Hence the differential ∂^0 is the derivation determined by formulas

$$\partial^0 x_v = 0$$

$$\partial^0 f = \partial f$$

$$\partial^0 x_f = (-1)^{1+|x|} \mathcal{P}(x, \partial f) + (-1)^{1+|x||f|} f x_{I(f)} + x_{O(f)} \llbracket f \rrbracket_n$$

for $x \in X(n)$ and $f \in F$.

There is a similar construction on $(\mathbb{F}(X), \partial)_{\mathsf{C}}$. Denote ∂' its differential. Let \mathfrak{F}'_i be the sub V- Σ -module of $(\mathbb{F}(X), \partial)_{\mathsf{C}}$ spanned by free compositions containing at least -i generators from X_V . Then these form a filtration

$$\cdots \subset \mathfrak{F}'_{-2} \subset \mathfrak{F}'_{-1} \subset \mathfrak{F}'_0 = (\mathbb{F}(X), \partial)_{\mathsf{C}}.$$

Obviously $\partial' \mathfrak{F}'_i \subset \mathfrak{F}'_i$. By the same argument as above, this filtration is bounded below and hence the corresponding spectral sequence (E'^*, ∂'^*) converges. For the 0th page, we have

$$(E'^0,\partial'^0) \cong (\mathbb{F}(X),0)_{\mathsf{C}}$$

as dg V-operad, i.e.

$$\partial'^0 = 0$$

The dg V-operad morphism ϕ satisfies $\partial \mathfrak{F}_i \subset \mathfrak{F}'_i$, hence it induces a morphism $\phi^* : (E^*, \partial^*) \to (E'^*, \partial'^*)$ of spectral sequences. By [12], Theorems 5.2.12 and 5.5.1, to prove that ϕ is quism, it suffices to show that ϕ^0 is a quism. We will prove

$$H_*(E^0, \partial^0) = \frac{\mathbb{F}(X_V \oplus F_0)}{\left(\left\{-fx_{I(f)} + x_{O(f)}[\![f]\!]_{\operatorname{ar}(x)} \mid x \in X, \ f \in F_0\right\} \cup \partial F_1\right)}, \qquad (4.19)$$

compare with (4.5) and Definition 4.3.11. This implies $H_*(\phi^0)$ is the identity and we are done.

The dg V-operad (E^0, ∂^0) carries a filtration

$$0 = \mathfrak{F}_{-1}'' \subset \mathfrak{F}_0'' \subset \mathfrak{F}_1'' \subset \cdots,$$

where \mathfrak{F}''_i is sub V- Σ -module of E^0 spanned by compositions with

 $(\text{degree} + \text{number of generators from } X_V) \leq i.$

Obviously $\partial^0 \mathfrak{F}'_i \subset \mathfrak{F}'_i$. This filtration is bounded below and exhaustive, hence the corresponding spectral sequence (E^{0*}, ∂^{0*}) converges by [12], Theorem 5.2.12. We have

$$E^{00} \cong \mathcal{D}_{\infty}$$

as graded V-operad and

$$\partial^{00} x_v = 0,$$

$$\partial^{00} f = 0,$$

$$\partial^{00} x_f = (-1)^{1+|x||f|} f x_{I(f)} + x_{O(f)} \llbracket f \rrbracket_n$$

for $x \in X(n)$ and $f \in F$. We will show

$$H_*(E^{00},\partial^{00}) = \frac{\mathbb{F}(X_V \oplus F)}{((-1)^{1+|x||f|} f x_{I(f)} + x_{O(f)} \llbracket f \rrbracket_{\operatorname{ar}(x)} \mid x \in X, \ f \in F)}.$$
 (4.20)

Assume this is already done and let's prove (4.19). We proceed to the 1st page E^{01} of E^{0*} :

$$E^{01} \cong H_*(E^{00}, \partial^{00})$$

and under this isomorphism, ∂^{01} is given by

$$\partial^{01} x_v = 0,$$

$$\partial^{01} f = \partial f$$

By the same argument as in the proof of Lemma 4.3.12,

$$(E^{01},\partial^{01}) \cong (\mathbb{F}(X_V),0) \circ (\mathbb{F}(F),\partial).$$

By Lemma 4.2.8 and (4.5),

$$H_*(E^{01},\partial^{01}) \cong \mathbb{F}(X_V) \circ \mathcal{C} \cong \mathbb{F}(X_V) \circ \frac{\mathbb{F}(F_0)}{(\partial F_1)}$$

and by the argument of Lemma 4.3.12 again,

$$H_*(E^{01}, \partial^{01}) \cong \frac{\mathbb{F}(X_V \oplus F_0)}{\left(\left\{-fx_{I(f)} + x_{O(f)}[\![f]\!]_{\operatorname{ar}(x)} \mid x \in X, \ f \in F_0\right\} \cup \partial F_1\right)}.$$
 (4.21)

This is the 2nd page E^{02} and we claim that all the higher differentials vanish: $\partial^{0k} = 0$ for $k \ge 2$. To see this, let's assign *inner degree*, denoted by || - ||, to generators of E^0 :

$$||x_v|| = 0, \quad ||f|| = |f|, \quad ||x_f|| = |f| + 1.$$

This extends to E^0 by requiring the operadic composition to be of inner degree 0. Now notice that ∂^0 is of inner degree -1 and so are all the differentials ∂^{0k} . But (4.21) is concentrated in inner degree 0, hence the spectral sequence (E^{0*}, ∂^{0*}) collapses as claimed. We conclude that $E^{02} = E^{0\infty} \cong H_*(E^0, \partial^0)$, thus proving (4.19).

It remains to prove (4.20). Let $\mathfrak{F}_{i}^{\prime\prime\prime}$ be the sub V- Σ -module of $E^{00} \cong \mathcal{D}_{\infty}$ spanned by compositions with at least -i generators from $F \oplus X_F$. Then

$$\cdots \subset \mathfrak{F}_{-2}^{\prime\prime\prime} \subset \mathfrak{F}_{-1}^{\prime\prime\prime} \subset \mathfrak{F}_{0}^{\prime\prime\prime} = E^{00}$$

is a filtration with $\partial^{00}\mathfrak{F}_i'' \subset \mathfrak{F}_i''$. Denote $(E^{00*}, \partial^{00*})$ the corresponding spectral sequence. The convergence of this spectral sequence will be discussed later. We have

$$E^{000} \cong \mathcal{D}_{\infty},$$

$$\partial^{000} x_v = 0,$$

$$\partial^{000} f = 0,$$

$$\partial^{000} x_f = (-1)^{1+|x||f|} f x_{I(f)}.$$

Now we prove

$$H_*(E^{000}, \partial^{000}) = \frac{\mathbb{F}(X_V \oplus F)}{((-1)^{1+|x||f|} f x_{I(f)} \mid x \in X, \ f \in F)}.$$
(4.22)

First observe that $\mathbb{F}(F) \circ (X_V \oplus X_F)$ is closed under ∂^{000} and

$$H_*(\mathbb{F}(F) \circ (X_V \oplus X_F), \partial^{000}) = X_V.$$
(4.23)

In the sequel, we may drop the differentials from the notation " $H_*(-,\partial)$ " if no confusion can arise. Let

$$P_0 := k \langle \mathbf{1} \rangle,$$

$$P_{n+1} := \mathbb{F}(F) \oplus \mathbb{F}(F) \circ (X_V \oplus X_F) \circ P_n$$

for $n \geq 0$. We immediately see that P_n 's are closed under ∂^{000} and

$$P_n = \bigoplus_{i=0}^{n-1} (\mathbb{F}(F) \circ (X_V \oplus X_F))^{\circ i} \circ \mathbb{F}(F) \oplus (\mathbb{F}(F) \circ (X_V \oplus X_F))^{\circ n}, \qquad (4.24)$$

where we used the (iterated) composition product (4.2). By Lemma 4.2.8 and (4.23),

$$H_*(P_n) \cong \bigoplus_{i=0}^{n-1} (X_V)^{\circ i} \circ \mathbb{F}(F) \oplus (X_V)^{\circ n}.$$

(4.24) provides a chain of inclusions

$$P_0 \hookrightarrow P_1 \hookrightarrow \cdots \to \operatorname{colim}_n P_n \cong E^{000}$$

with direct limit E^{000} , as easily seen. Since direct limits commute with homology,

$$H_*(E^{000},\partial) \cong \operatorname{colim}_i H_*(P_n) = \operatorname{colim}_i \left(\bigoplus_{i=0}^{n-1} (X_V)^{\circ i} \circ \mathbb{F}(F) \oplus (X_V)^{\circ n} \right) \cong$$
$$\cong \mathbb{F}(X_V) \circ \mathbb{F}(F) \cong \frac{\mathbb{F}(X_V \oplus F)}{((-1)^{1+|x||f|} f x_{I(f)} \mid x \in X, f \in F)}.$$

The 1st page E^{001} is therefore described by (4.22). An argument with inner degree analogous to the one above shows that $\partial^{00k} = 0$ for $k \ge 1$: In (E^{00}, ∂^{00}) , set

$$||x_v|| = ||f|| = 0, \quad ||x_f|| = 1.$$

Hence $E^{001} = E^{00\infty}$ is the stable term.

Although we don't know how to prove the convergence of the spectral sequence $(E^{00*}, \partial^{00*})$ directly (the filtration is bounded above but not below, we only have the Hausdorff property $\cap_i \mathfrak{F}_i'' = 0$), there is a weaker statement which follows from Lemma 5.5.7 of [12]: The *i*th graded part $\mathfrak{F}_i'''H_*(E^{00},\partial^{00})/\mathfrak{F}_{i-1}''H_*(E^{00},\partial^{00})$ of the filtration on homology⁶ is isomorphic to a subspace e_i of $E_i^{00\infty}$.⁷ We have

⁶Recall the usual notation $\mathfrak{F}_{i}^{\prime\prime\prime}H_{*}(E^{00},\partial^{00}) := \operatorname{Im}(H_{*}(\mathfrak{F}_{i}^{\prime\prime\prime},\partial^{00}) \to H_{*}(E^{00},\partial^{00})).$ ⁷The lower index denotes the grading associated to the filtration $\mathfrak{F}_{i}^{\prime\prime\prime}$.

(simplifying the notation)

$$\frac{\mathbb{F}(X_V \oplus F)}{((-1)^{1+|x||f|} f x_{I(f)} + x_{O(f)} \llbracket f \rrbracket_{\operatorname{ar}(x)})} \subset H_*(E^{00}) \cong \bigoplus_{i \le 0} \frac{\mathfrak{F}_i''' H_*(E^{00})}{\mathfrak{F}_{i-1}''' H_*(E^{00})} \cong$$
$$\cong \bigoplus_{i \le 0} e_i \subset \bigoplus_{i \le 0} E_p^{\infty} \cong \frac{\mathbb{F}(X_V \oplus F)}{((-1)^{1+|x||f|} f x_{I(f)})},$$

where the first inclusion is the obvious part of (4.20) and the second inclusion has just been discussed. It is not difficult to map the left-hand side through all the isomorphisms and to see that it is mapped *onto* the right-hand side. Hence the first inclusion is in fact equality and we are done proving (4.20) and consequently the whole Lemma 4.4.1.

4.4.2 Lemma. Let $\omega(x, f)$ of Lemma 4.4.1 moreover satisfies $\omega(x, f) \in \mathcal{I}^{<n}$ (recall (4.15)). Then ϕ , uniquely determined by (4.18) as a graded V-operad morphism, is automatically a dg V-operad morphism (i.e. ϕ commutes with the differentials).

Proof. We have to verify $\phi \partial = \partial \phi$ for generators from $X_V \oplus F \oplus X_F$. The only nontrivial case concerns X_F : we have to verify $\phi \partial x_f = 0$. We have

$$\phi \partial x_f = (-1)^{1+|x|} \phi(\mathcal{P}(x, \partial f)) + \\ + (-1)^{1+|x||f|} \phi(f) \phi(x_{I(f)}) + \phi(x_{O(f)}) \phi(\llbracket f \rrbracket) + \phi(\omega(x, f)).$$

If $\partial f = 0$, then the first term vanishes trivially. If $\partial f \neq 0$, then each summand of $\mathcal{P}(x, \partial f)$ contains a generator from X_F and hence the first term vanishes too. By the definition of $\mathcal{I}^{< n}$, we have $\phi(\omega(x, f)) = 0$.

Hence it remains to prove

$$(-1)^{1+|x||f|}\phi(f)\phi(x_{I(f)}) + \phi(x_{O(f)})\phi(\llbracket f \rrbracket) = 0.$$

If |f| > 0, we have $\phi f = 0$ by definition. Also $|\llbracket f \rrbracket| > 0$ and hence each summand of $\llbracket f \rrbracket$ contains a generator from $F_{\geq 1}$ and consequently $\phi(\llbracket f \rrbracket) = 0$. For |f| = 0, we may assume $f \in M$ and we want to prove $-fx_{I(f)} + x_{O(f)}f^{\otimes n} = 0$ in $(\mathbb{F}(X), \partial)_{\mathsf{C}}$. But this is exactly one of the defining relations of $(\mathbb{F}(X), \partial)_{\mathsf{C}}$.

4.4.3 Lemma. Let an operad \mathcal{A} be Koszul with generating operations concentrated in a single arity $N \geq 2$ and a single degree $D \geq 0$. Then for every generator x of the minimal resolution of \mathcal{A} there is $k \geq 1$ such that

$$\operatorname{ar}(x) = a_k := 1 + (N-1)k, \quad |x| = d_k := -1 + (D+1)k.$$

Moreover, there is K (possibly $K = +\infty$) such that a generator of arity a_k and degree d_k exists iff k < K.

Proof. By Koszulity, we have the minimal resolution

$$\Omega(\mathcal{A}^{i}) \xrightarrow{\sim} (\mathcal{A}, 0)$$

given by the cobar construction $\Omega(\mathcal{A}^{i}) = (\mathbb{F}(\downarrow \overline{\mathcal{A}^{i}}), \partial)$. Assume \mathcal{A} has the quadratic presentation (4.13). Recall that the Koszul dual \mathcal{A}^{i} is the quadratic cooperad cogenerated by $\uparrow E$ with corelations $\uparrow^{2}E$, see [5], 7.1.4. Thus \mathcal{A}^{i} is a sub Σ -module of $\mathbb{F}(\uparrow E)$, hence it is concentrated in arities 1+(N-1)k and degrees (D+1)k. Hence $\downarrow \overline{\mathcal{A}^{\dagger}}$ is concentrated in arities $a_k = 1 + (N-1)k$ and degrees $d_k = -1 + (D+1)k$.

We give only a brief proof of the last claim of this lemma, since we won't need it in the sequel. Suppose that for every k < K a generator of arity a_k and degree d_k exists. Further let there be no generator in arity a_K . By the inductive construction of the minimal resolution, as described in the proof of Theorem 3.125 of [10], the generators in the next possible arity a_{K+1} have degree $\leq d_{K-1} + 2D + 1 = d_{K+1} - 1$. But the existence of any such generator would contradict the previous part of this lemma. In the next arity, a_{K+2} , the generators would have to have degree $\leq d_{K-1} + 3D + 1 < d_{K+2}$. And so on, hence there are no generators in arity a_k for $k \geq K$. We encourage the reader to go through the cases D = 0 and D = 1.

4.4.4 Lemma. Let an operad \mathcal{A} be Koszul with generating operations concentrated in a single arity ≥ 2 and a single degree ≥ 0 . Then for every $x \in X$ and $f \in F$, there is $\omega(x, f) \in \mathcal{I}^{<\operatorname{ar}(x)}$ as stated in Theorem 4.3.15, i.e. the derivation ∂ defined by (4.14) is indeed a differential on \mathcal{D}_{∞} .

To prove this lemma, it is convenient to extend $\omega(x, f)$'s to a linear map as follows. Fix $x \in X(n)$. The linear map

$$\omega(x,-): \mathcal{C}_{\infty} \to \mathcal{D}_{\infty}(n)$$

is uniquely determined by

(arbitrary) values
$$\omega(x, f)$$
 on $f \in F$ and
 $\omega(x, r_1 r_2) = \omega(x, r_1) [\![r_2]\!]_n + (-1)^{|r_1||x|} r_1 \omega(x, r_2)$

for any $r_1, r_2 \in \mathcal{C}_{\infty}$.

Thus $\omega(x, -)$ behaves much like a derivation of degree |x|. Checking it is well defined is similar to 4.3.13.

4.4.5 Lemma. For any $r \in C_{\infty}$, the formula (4.14) with r in place of f still holds:

$$\partial \mathcal{P}(x,r) = (-1)^{1+|x|} \mathcal{P}(x,\partial r) + (-1)^{1+|r||x|} r x_{I(r)} + x_{O(r)} [\![r]\!]_n + \omega(x,r).$$

The proof explains the \pm signs in the definition (4.14) of ∂ on \mathcal{D}_{∞} .

Proof. It suffices to prove the lemma for r of the form $r = f_1 f_2 \cdots f_k$, where $f_i \in F$. We proceed by induction on k. The case k = 1 is exactly formula (4.14). Let $k \ge 2$ and suppose the lemma holds for every sum of compositions of at most k-1 elements and let $r = r_1 r_2$, where r_1, r_2 are compositions of at most k-1 generators from F. Now we want to prove

$$\partial \mathcal{P}(x, r_1 r_2) =$$

= $(-1)^{1+|x|} \mathcal{P}(x, \partial(r_1 r_2)) + (-1)^{1+(|r_1|+|r_2|)|x|} r_1 r_2 x_{I(r_2)} + x_{O(r_1)} \llbracket r_1 r_2 \rrbracket_n + \omega(x, r_1 r_2).$

It is a straightforward computation, we will compare Left-Hand Side and Right-Hand Side:

$$\begin{split} \text{LHS} &= \partial \left(\mathcal{P}(x,r_1) \llbracket r_2 \rrbracket_n + (-1)^{|r_1|(|x|+1)} r_1 \mathcal{P}(x,r_2) \right) = \\ &= \left((-1)^{1+|x|} \mathcal{P}(x,\partial r_1) + (-1)^{1+|r_1||x|} r_1 x_{I(r_1)} + x_{O(r_1)} \llbracket r_1 \rrbracket_n + \omega(x,r_1) \right) \llbracket r_2 \rrbracket_n + \\ &+ (-1)^{|x|+|r_1|+1} \mathcal{P}(x,r_1) \llbracket \partial r_2 \rrbracket_n + (-1)^{|r_1|(|x|+1)} (\partial r_1) \mathcal{P}(x,r_2) + \\ &+ (-1)^{|r_1|(|x|+1)+|r_1|} r_1 \left((-1)^{1+|x|} \mathcal{P}(x,\partial r_2) + (-1)^{1+|r_2||x|} r_2 x_{I(r_2)} + \\ &+ x_{O(r_2)} \llbracket r_2 \rrbracket_n + \omega(x,r_2) \right) \\ \text{RHS} &= (-1)^{1+|x|} \mathcal{P}(x, (\partial r_1) r_2)) + (-1)^{1+|x|+|r_1|} \mathcal{P}(x,r_1 \partial r_2) + \\ &+ (-1)^{1+(|r_1|+|r_2|)|x|} r_1 r_2 x_{I(r_2)} + x_{O(r_1)} \llbracket r_1 \rrbracket_n \llbracket r_2 \rrbracket_n + \\ &+ \omega(x,r_1) \llbracket r_2 \rrbracket_n + (-1)^{|x||r_1|} r_1 \omega(x,r_2) = \\ &= (-1)^{1+|x|} \mathcal{P}(x,\partial r_1) \llbracket r_2 \rrbracket_n + (-1)^{1+|x|+|r_1|+(|x|+1)|(r_1|-1)} (\partial r_1) \mathcal{P}(x,r_2) + \\ &+ (-1)^{1+|x|+|r_1|} \mathcal{P}(x,r_1) \llbracket \partial r_2 \rrbracket_n + (-1)^{1+|x|+|r_1|+(|x|+1)|r_1|} r_1 \mathcal{P}(x,\partial r_2) + \\ &+ (-1)^{1+(|r_1|+|r_2|)|x|} r_1 r_2 x_{I(r_2)} + x_{O(r_1)} \llbracket r_1 \rrbracket_n \llbracket r_2 \rrbracket_n + \\ &+ \omega(x,r_1) \llbracket r_2 \rrbracket_n + (-1)^{|x||r_1|} r_1 \omega(x,r_2) = \end{split}$$

The proof is finished by a careful sign inspection.

of Lemma 4.4.4. Let $x \in X(n)$ and $f \in F_d$. First, we make a preliminary computation using the formula of Lemma 4.4.5:

$$\partial^{2} x_{f} = (-1)^{1+|x|} \partial \mathcal{P}(x, \partial f) + (-1)^{1+|x||f|} (\partial f) x_{I(f)} + (-1)^{1+|x||f|+|f|} f \partial x_{I(f)} + (\partial x_{O(f)}) [\![f]\!]_{n} + (-1)^{|x|} x_{O(f)} [\![\partial f]\!]_{n} + \partial \omega(x, f) = \cdots$$
$$= (-1)^{1+|x|} \omega(x, \partial f) + (-1)^{1+|x||f|+|f|} f \partial x_{I(f)} + (\partial x_{O(f)}) [\![f]\!]_{n} + \partial \omega(x, f)$$

The condition $\partial^2 x_f = 0$ is equivalent to

$$\partial \omega(x,f) = (-1)^{|x|} \omega(x,\partial f) + (-1)^{|f|(|x|+1)} f \partial x_{I(f)} - (\partial x_{O(f)}) [\![f]\!]_n =: \varphi(x,f).$$

To construct $\omega(x, f)$ so that $\partial^2 x_f = 0$, we will inductively solve the equation

$$\partial \omega(x, f) = \varphi(x, f) \tag{4.25}$$

for unknown $\omega(x, f)$. We proceed by induction on arity n of x and simultaneously by induction on degree d of f.

For n = N (the arity of the generating operations of \mathcal{A}) and d = 0, we have $\partial f = 0 = \partial x$, hence (4.25) becomes $\partial \omega(x, f) = 0$, which has the trivial solution.

Fix *n* and *d*. Assume we have already constructed $\omega(x, f) \in \mathcal{I}^{<\operatorname{ar}(x)}$ for every $x \in X(< n)$ and f of any degree and also for $x \in X(n)$ and $f \in F_{<d}$. Let $x \in X(n)$ and $f \in F_d$. Observe that $\varphi(x, f) \in \mathcal{D}_{\infty}^{<n}$ (recall (4.16)) by the induction assumption and minimality. When we restrict $\phi : \mathcal{D}_{\infty} \to (\mathbb{F}(X), \partial)_{\mathsf{C}}$ to $\mathcal{D}_{\infty}^{<n}$, we get the graded V-operad morphism

$$\mathcal{D}_{\infty}^{< n} \xrightarrow{\phi} (\mathbb{F}(X(< n)), \partial)_{\mathsf{C}}$$

denoted by the same symbol. By the induction assumption, $\partial^2 = 0$ on $\mathcal{D}_{\infty}^{< n}$. By Lemma 4.4.2, ϕ is dg V-operad morphism. By Lemma 4.4.1, ϕ is a quism. In a moment, we will show

$$\partial \varphi(x, f) = 0, \tag{4.26}$$

$$\phi\varphi(x,f) = 0. \tag{4.27}$$

This will imply the existence of $\omega(x, f) \in \mathcal{D}_{\infty}^{< n}$ such that $\partial \omega(x, f) = \varphi(x, f)$. In fact, $\omega(x, f) \in \mathcal{I}^{< n}$. To see this, assume a summand S of $\omega(x, f)$ is a composition of generators none of which comes from X_F . Hence S is an operadic composition of $x_1, \dots, x_a \in X_V(< n)$ and $f_1, \dots, f_b \in F$. By a degree count, we now show that at least one of f_j 's lies in $F_{\geq 1}$. By Lemma 4.4.3, let x_i have arity $1 + (N+1)k_i$ and degree $-1 + (D+1)k_i$. We have

$$|x| + |f| = |\omega(x, f)| = |S| = \sum_{i=1}^{a} |x_i| + \sum_{j=1}^{b} |f_j| = \sum_{i} (-1 + (D+1)k_i) + \sum_{j} |f_j|$$

hence

$$\sum_{j} |f_{j}| = |x| + |f| + a - (D+1) \sum_{i} k_{i}.$$
(4.28)

Now

$$\operatorname{ar}(x) = \operatorname{ar}(S) = 1 + \sum_{i} (\operatorname{ar}(x_i) - 1) = 1 + (N - 1) \sum_{i} k_i$$

hence

$$|x| = -1 + (D+1)\sum_{i} k_i.$$

Substituting this into (4.28), we get

$$\sum_{j} |f_{j}| = |f| + a - 1.$$

We have the trivial estimate $|f| \ge 0$. Since $\operatorname{ar}(f_j) = 1$ for any j and $\operatorname{ar}(x_i) < n = \operatorname{ar}(S)$ for any i, we have $a \ge 2$. Hence

$$\sum_{j} |f_j| \ge 1$$

and therefore one of f_j 's lies in $F_{\geq 1}$.

It remains to verify the conditions (4.26), (4.27). For (4.26), we have

$$\partial \varphi(x,f) = (-1)^{|x|} \partial \omega(x,\partial f) + (-1)^{|f|(|x|+1)} (\partial f) \partial x_{I(f)} + (-1)^{|x|} (\partial x_{O(f)}) [\![\partial f]\!]_n.$$

Lemma 4.4.5 and the induction hypothesis imply

$$\partial \omega(x,\partial f) = (-1)^{|x|(|f|-1)+|f|-1} (\partial f) \partial x_{I(f)} - (\partial x_{O(f)}) \llbracket \partial f \rrbracket_n$$

and after substituting this into the previous equation, we get $\partial \varphi(x, f) = 0$.

For (4.27), let d = 0 first. Then $\varphi(x, f) = f \partial x_{I(f)} - (\partial x_{O(f)}) \llbracket f \rrbracket_n$, hence we have to verify

$$f \partial x_{I(f)} - (\partial x_{O(f)}) f^{\otimes n} = 0$$
 in $(\mathbb{F}(X(< n)), \partial)_{\mathsf{C}}$.

This follows by the same argument as Lemma 4.3.12. Now let d > 0. By induction assumption, $\omega(x, \partial f) \in \mathcal{I}^{<n}$ and therefore $\phi\omega(x, \partial f) = 0$. Finally $\phi f = 0 = \phi[\![f]\!]_n$ by definition of ϕ since $|f| = |[\![f]\!]_n| = d > 0$.

Now we can finally prove the main theorem:

of Theorem 4.3.15. Decompose Φ into

$$(\mathcal{D}_{\infty},\partial) \xrightarrow{\phi} (\mathbb{F}(X),\partial)_{\mathsf{C}} \xrightarrow{(\phi_{\mathcal{A}})_{\mathsf{C}}} (\mathcal{A},0)_{\mathsf{C}} = (\mathcal{D},0).$$

The dg V-operad morphism $(\phi_{\mathcal{A}})_{\mathsf{C}}$ (recall Definition 4.3.11) is a quism by Lemma 4.3.12. ϕ is the graded V-operad morphism of Lemma 4.4.1. By Lemma 4.4.4, there are $\omega(x, f)$'s in $\mathcal{I}^{<\operatorname{ar}(x)}$ such that ∂ on \mathcal{D}_{∞} is indeed a differential. By Lemma 4.4.2, ϕ is a dg V-operad morphism and finally, by Lemma 4.4.1, ϕ is a quism.

4.4.2 Discussion

It is a remarkable observation that in many cases, only a "principal" part of the differential determines what the homology is. This was exploited in [7] and also e.g. in [6] to partially resolve the PROP for bialgebras. Lemma 4.4.1 is an application of this principle. Here the minimality of \mathcal{A}_{∞} and the mild assumption $\omega(x, f) \in \mathcal{D}_{\infty}^{< n}$ (which in fact only formalizes what we mean by the principal part) are crucial for the spectral sequence argument to separate the principal part of ∂ . Apart from the minimality, arbitrary \mathcal{A}_{∞} with X(0) = X(1) = 0 is allowed (unfortunately, this excludes e.g. unital algebras). Notice, however, that we assume that ϕ commutes with differentials.

To guarantee this, we need a stronger constraint on $\omega(x, f)$. An easy sufficient way to ensure this is described in Lemma 4.4.2. It leads to the definition (4.15) of $\mathcal{I}^{< n}$.

Next, we have to construct a differential ∂ on \mathcal{D}_{∞} such that the assumptions of Lemma 4.4.2 are satisfied. This is achieved in Lemma 4.4.4. To begin with, one obtains $\omega(x, f) \in \mathcal{D}_{\infty}^{<n}$ by an inductive argument on the arity of the generators from X using Lemma 4.4.1. Then we have to improve this result. This is where the proof of Theorem 7 of [7] is unclear. We were not able to get the originally desired result $\omega(x, f) \in \mathcal{I}_{\text{orig}}^{<n}$ (recall (4.17)). But if one is able to control the interplay between arity and degree of the generators from X in a suitable way, one obtains at least $\omega(x, f) \in \mathcal{I}^{<n}$ by a simple degree count. A sufficient control is achieved for the Koszul resolution of a Koszul operad with generating operations bound in a single arity and degree. This is explained in Lemma 4.4.3. We note that Lemma 4.4.4 can be proved under a weaker control over X, but the resulting conditions dont't seem to be of any practical interest.

Still, it might be possible to improve the proof of Lemma 4.4.4 to get $\omega(x, f) \in \mathcal{I}_{\text{orig}}^{< n}$ even without the restrictions imposed on \mathcal{A} , thus proving the original Conjecture 31 of [7]. However, to our best knowledge, explicit examples of resolutions of diagrams $\mathcal{D} = \mathcal{A}_{\mathsf{C}}$ are known only for free categories C and for operads satisfying the assumptions of Theorem 4.3.15. Moreover, in these cases $\mathcal{I}^{< n} = \mathcal{I}_{\text{orig}}^{< n}$. Hence these do not decide whether the conjecture is still plausible.

Notice a slightly stronger statement about what generators are needed to compose $\omega(x, f)$ can be made. For example, if |f| = 0, then $\omega(x, f)$ lies in the ideal generated by $X_f(< n)$ in $\mathbb{F}(X_{O(f)}(< n) \oplus X_{I(f)}(< n) \oplus k\langle f \rangle)$. This can be deduced from the proof of Lemma 4.4.4. However this doesn't seem to be important.

Finally notice that Lemma 4.4.1 is already quite a big achievement - it reduces the problem of resolving \mathcal{D} to finding $\omega(x, f)$'s from $\mathcal{D}_{\infty}^{\langle \operatorname{ar}(x)}$ so that $\partial^2 = 0$ and the differential commutes with ϕ . Alternatively, by Lemma 4.4.2, the problem is reduced to finding $\omega(x, f)$'s from $\mathcal{I}^{\langle \operatorname{ar}(x)}$ so that $\partial^2 = 0$.

4.5 Bar-cobar resolution of C

Now we make the content of Theorem 4.3.15 more explicit in the case $C_{\infty} = \Omega BC$. We apply Lemma 4.3.9 on the bar-cobar resolution $C_{\infty} = \Omega BC$. Denote

$$\Sigma^{n} := \left\{ (\xleftarrow{f_{n}} \cdots \xleftarrow{f_{1}}) \in (\operatorname{Mor} \mathcal{C})^{\times n} \mid O(f_{i}) = I(f_{i+1}) \text{ for } 1 \le i \le n-1 \right\}$$

the set of chains of composable morphisms in C of length n, e.g. $\Sigma^1 = \text{Mor C}$. Denote $\Sigma := \bigcup_{i>1} \Sigma^i$.

Recall that the bar-cobar resolution ΩBC (e.g. [11], where the noncoloured case is treated - but the coloured case is completely analogous) is a quasi-free V-operad generated by V- Σ -module $k\langle \Sigma \rangle$, where the degree of $\sigma \in \Sigma^n$ is n-1. The derivation differential is given by

$$\partial(\stackrel{f_n}{\longleftarrow}\cdots\stackrel{f_1}{\longleftarrow}) := \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} (-1)^{i+n+1} (\stackrel{f_n}{\longleftarrow}\cdots\stackrel{f_{i+1}}{\longleftarrow}) \circ (\stackrel{f_i}{\longleftarrow}\cdots\stackrel{f_1}{\longleftarrow}) + \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} (-1)^{n-i} (\stackrel{f_n}{\longleftarrow}\cdots\stackrel{f_{i+1}f_i}{\longleftarrow}\cdots\stackrel{f_1}{\longleftarrow}).$$

The projection $\phi_{\mathcal{C}} : \Omega B \mathcal{C} \to \Omega B^1 \mathcal{C} \cong \mathcal{C}$ onto the sub V- Σ -module of weight 1 elements is a quism.

4.5.1 Theorem. Let $[\![-]\!]_2^{NS} : \Omega \mathbb{B}\mathcal{C} \to \Omega \mathbb{B}\mathcal{C} \otimes \Omega \mathbb{B}\mathcal{C}$ be a linear map satisfying $[\![a \circ b]\!]_2^{NS} = [\![a]\!]_2^{NS} \circ [\![b]\!]_2^{NS}$ for all $a, b \in \Omega \mathbb{B}\mathcal{C}$ and determined by its values on generators:

$$[\![(\overleftarrow{f_n} \cdots \overleftarrow{f_1})]\!]_2^{\mathrm{NS}} := (\overleftarrow{f_n} \cdots \overleftarrow{f_1}) \otimes (\overleftarrow{f_n \cdots f_1}) + \sum_{\substack{1 \le m \le n-1 \\ 1 \le j_1 < \cdots < j_m \le n-1}} (-1)^{\epsilon} (\overleftarrow{f_n} \cdots \overleftarrow{f_{j_m+1}}) \cdots (\overleftarrow{f_{j_1}} \cdots \overleftarrow{f_1}) \otimes (\overleftarrow{f_n \cdots f_{j_m+1}} \cdots \overleftarrow{f_{j_1} \cdots f_1}),$$

where $\epsilon := mn + \frac{1}{2}m(m-1) + \sum_{i=1}^{k} j_i$. Then $[\![-]\!]_2^{NS}$ induces, via (4.9) and (4.8), the maps $[\![-]\!]_n^{NS}$ and $[\![-]\!]_n$ of Lemma 4.3.6. Moreover,

$$(1^{\otimes i} \otimes \llbracket - \rrbracket_a^{\mathrm{NS}} \otimes 1^{\otimes b-i-1}) \llbracket - \rrbracket_b^{\mathrm{NS}} = \llbracket - \rrbracket_{a+b-1}^{\mathrm{NS}}.$$

Proof. We apply Lemma 4.3.9. The only nontrivial properties to verify are $\partial [\![-]\!]_2^{NS} = [\![\partial -]\!]_2^{NS}$ and $([\![-]\!]_2^{NS} \otimes 1)[\![-]\!]_2^{NS} = (1 \otimes [\![-]\!]_2^{NS})[\![-]\!]_2^{NS}$. This can be done directly, but it is annoying and doesn't explain the origin of $[\![-]\!]_2^{NS}$. Thus we go another way. There is the following description of ΩBC . Let

$$C_*(I) := k \langle (\mathbf{0}), (\mathbf{1}), (\mathbf{01}) \rangle$$

be the simplicial chain complex of the interval, i.e. $|(\mathbf{0})| = |(\mathbf{1})| = 0$, $|(\mathbf{01})| = 1$ and $\partial(\mathbf{0}) = \partial(\mathbf{1}) = 0$, $\partial(\mathbf{01}) = (\mathbf{1}) - (\mathbf{0})$. Then

$$\Omega B \mathcal{C} = \frac{\bigoplus_{n \ge 0} \mathcal{C}^{\circ (n+1)} \otimes C_*(I)^{\otimes n}}{M}, \qquad (4.29)$$

where the subspace M is spanned by

$$f_n \otimes \cdots \otimes f_{i+1} \otimes f_i \otimes \cdots \otimes f_1 \otimes c_{n-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes c_{i+1} \otimes (\mathbf{0}) \otimes c_{i-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes c_1 + -f_n \otimes \cdots \otimes f_{i+1} f_i \otimes \cdots \otimes f_1 \otimes c_{n-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes c_{i+1} \otimes c_{i-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes c_1$$

for any $f_n, \ldots, f_1 \in \mathcal{C}$ of right colours and any $c_{n-1}, \ldots, c_1 \in C_*(I)$. Let the grading and the differential ∂ on $\Omega B \mathcal{C}$ be induced by $C_*(I)$ (\mathcal{C} is concentrated in degree 0) in the standard way. The operadic composition is defined by

$$(f_n \otimes \cdots \otimes f_1 \otimes c_{n-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes c_1) \circ (g_m \otimes \cdots \otimes g_1 \otimes d_{m-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes d_1) := (f_n \otimes \cdots \otimes f_1 \otimes g_m \otimes \cdots \otimes g_1 \otimes c_{n-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes c_1 \otimes d_{m-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes d_1).$$

A dg V-operad isomorphism with the previous description is easily seen to be

$$f_n \otimes \cdots \otimes f_1 \otimes c_{n-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes c_1 \mapsto (\xleftarrow{f_n} \cdots \xleftarrow{f_{j_{m+1}}}) \cdots (\xleftarrow{f_{j_1}} \cdots \xleftarrow{f_1}), \qquad (4.30)$$

where $c_{j_m} = c_{j_{m-1}} = \ldots = c_{j_1} = (1)$ and all other c_i 's equal (01) (remember we can get rid of (0) using the defining relations). The point is that $C_*(I)$ carries the obvious coassociative coproduct

$$\Delta(\mathbf{0}) = (\mathbf{0}) \otimes (\mathbf{0}), \quad \Delta(\mathbf{1}) = (\mathbf{1}) \otimes (\mathbf{1}), \quad \Delta(\mathbf{01}) = (\mathbf{0}) \otimes (\mathbf{01}) + (\mathbf{01}) \otimes (\mathbf{1})$$

and there is also the trivial coproduct on C given by $\Delta(c) = c \otimes c$. These induce coproduct on ΩBC by

$$\Delta(f_n \otimes \cdots \otimes f_1 \otimes c_{n-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes c_1) := \left((\underbrace{\Delta \otimes \cdots \otimes \Delta}_{2n-1 \text{ times}}) (f_n \otimes \cdots \otimes f_1 \otimes c_{n-1} \otimes \cdots \otimes c_1) \right) \cdot \tau,$$

where $\tau \in \Sigma_{4n-2}$ rearranges the factors in the expected way, which will be obvious from the following computation. Denote $c^0 := (\mathbf{0}) \otimes (\mathbf{01}), c^1 := (\mathbf{01}) \otimes (\mathbf{1})$ and for the rest of the proof, let's order the factor of the tensor products from right to left, i.e. $(\mathbf{01})$ is in position 2 in c^1 and $(\mathbf{1})$ is in position 1. Then

$$\Delta(f_n \otimes \dots \otimes f_1 \otimes \underbrace{(\mathbf{01}) \otimes \dots \otimes (\mathbf{01})}_{n-1 \text{ times}}) = \sum_{\substack{0 \le m \le n-1 \\ 1 \le j_1 < \dots < j_m \le n-1}} \left(f_n \otimes f_n \otimes \dots \otimes f_1 \otimes f_1 \otimes c^0 \otimes \dots \otimes \underbrace{c^1}_{\text{position } j_m} \underbrace{c^1}_{\text{position } j_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes c^0 \right) \cdot \tau,$$

where c^1 appears only at positions j_1, \ldots, j_m . Applying τ and multiplying yields

$$\sum_{\substack{0 \le m \le n-1 \\ 1 \le j_1 < \dots < j_m \le n-1}} (-1)^{\epsilon} \left(f_n \otimes \dots \otimes f_1 \otimes (\mathbf{0}) \otimes \dots \otimes \underbrace{(\mathbf{01})}_{j_m} \otimes \dots \otimes \underbrace{(\mathbf{01})}_{j_1} \otimes \dots \otimes (\mathbf{0}) \right) \otimes \\ \otimes \left(f_n \otimes \dots \otimes f_1 \otimes (\mathbf{01}) \otimes \dots \otimes \underbrace{(\mathbf{1})}_{j_m} \otimes \dots \otimes \underbrace{(\mathbf{1})}_{j_1} \otimes \dots \otimes (\mathbf{01}) \right),$$

where $\epsilon = mn + \frac{1}{2}m(m-1) + \sum_{i=1}^{m} j_i$ comes from the Koszul convention. This is exactly the claimed formula under the isomorphisms (4.30).

It is easily seen that $\Delta(a \circ b) = \Delta(a) \circ \Delta(b)$. Δ is the coproduct induced on the quotient (4.29) by the tensor product of coassociative dg coalgebras $C_*(I)$ and \mathcal{C} . It is a standard fact that the tensor product is also a coassociative dg coalgebra, hence $\partial \Delta = \Delta \partial$, $(\Delta \otimes 1)\Delta = (1 \otimes \Delta)\Delta$. Then $[-]_2^{NS} := \Delta$ has the properties (C2)–(C6).

Originally, we found the coproduct of this lemma by hand. We are indebted to Benoit Fresse for suggesting its origin in $C_*(I)$.

A completely explicit cofibrant resolution \mathcal{D}_{∞} of $\mathcal{D} = \mathcal{A}_{\mathsf{C}}$ gives rise to a cohomology theory for \mathcal{A}_{C} -algebras (i.e. C -shaped diagrams of \mathcal{A} -algebras) describing their deformations. This is explained in [9]. Unfortunately, the description of ∂ on \mathcal{D}_{∞} given in Theorem 4.3.15 is not even explicit enough to write down the codifferential δ on the corresponding deformation complex $\mathsf{Der}^*(\mathcal{D}_{\infty}, \mathcal{E}nd_W)$, not to mention the rest of the L_{∞} -structure. For the basic example $\mathcal{A} = \mathcal{A}ss$, we already proved in [1] that $(\mathsf{Der}^*(\mathcal{D}_{\infty}, \mathcal{E}nd_W), \delta)$ is isomorphic to the Gerstenhaber-Schack complex (see [4]) $(C^*_{\mathsf{GS}}(D, D), \delta_{\mathsf{GS}})$ (of a diagram D) for some resolution \mathcal{D}_{∞} . The method, however, doesn't allow to find \mathcal{D}_{∞} explicitly. We conjecture that this \mathcal{D}_{∞} has the form given by Theorem 4.3.15:

4.5.2 Conjecture. In Theorem 4.3.15, let $\mathcal{A} := \mathcal{A}ss$, let $\mathcal{A}_{\infty} := \mathcal{A}ss_{\infty}$ be the minimal resolution of $\mathcal{A}ss$ and let $\mathcal{C}_{\infty} = \Omega B \mathcal{C}$. Then there are $\omega(x, f)$'s such that

$$(\operatorname{Der}^*(\mathcal{D}_{\infty}, \mathcal{E}nd_W), \delta) \cong (C^*_{\mathrm{GS}}(D, D), \delta_{\mathrm{GS}}).$$

Another very interesting problem is to find an operadic interpretation of Cohomology Comparison Theorem: Recall that CCT, proved in [4], is a theorem relating deformations of the diagram of associative algebras to deformations of a single associative algebra. The point is that the deformations of the single algebra are described by Hochschild complex equipped with a dg Lie algebra structure given by Hochschild differential and Gerstenhaber bracket. On the other hand, in known examples (see [3]), the L_{∞} -structure on operadic deformation complex of the diagram has nontrivial higher brackets (see [3]). This suggest that this L_{∞} -algebra can be rectified to the one given by CCT.

Bibliography

- [1] M. Doubek : Gerstenhaber-Schack diagram cohomology from operadic point of view, arXiv:1101.1896v1, January 2011.
- [2] Y. Félix, S. Halperin, J.-C. Thomas : *Rational Homotopy Theory*, Graduate Texts in Mathematics, 205, Springer-Verlag, New York, 2001, xxxiv+535 pp. ISBN: 0-387-95068-0.
- [3] Y. Frégier, M. Markl, D. Yau : The L_{∞} -deformation complex of diagrams of algebras, New York J. Math. 15 (2009), 353–392.
- [4] M. Gerstenhaber, S. D. Schack : On the Deformation of Algebra Morphisms and Diagrams, Transactions of the American Mathematical Society, 279/1 (1983), 1–50.
- [5] J.-L. Loday, B. Vallette : *Algebraic operads*, available on the web pages of the authors, math.unice.fr/~brunov/Operads.pdf.
- [6] M. Markl : A resolution (minimal model) of the PROP for bialgebras, J. Pure Appl. Algebra 205 (2006), no. 2, 341-374.
- M. Markl : Homotopy diagrams of algebras, Proceedings of the 21st Winter School "Geometry and Physics" (Srní, 2001), Rend. Circ. Mat. Palermo (2) Suppl. 2002, no. 69, 161—180.
- [8] M. Markl : Ideal perturbation lemma, Comm. Alg. 29 (2001), no. 11, 5209-5232.
- [9] M. Markl : Intrinsic brackets and the L_{∞} -deformation theory of bialgebras, Journal of Homotopy and Related Structures 5(1) (2010), 177–212.
- [10] M. Markl, S. Shnider, J. Stasheff: Operads in algebra, topology and physics, Mathematical Surveys and Monographs, 96, AMS, Providence, RI, 2002, x+349 pp. ISBN: 0-8218-2134-2.
- [11] B. Vallette, A Koszul duality for props, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 359 (2007), 4865–4943.
- [12] C. A. Weibel : An introduction to homological algebra, Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics, 38, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1994, xiv+450 pp. ISBN: 0-521-43500-5; 0-521-55987-1.